EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT PRACTICES AND EXAMINATION OF SPATIAL DETAIL EFFECTS USING THE SWAT MODEL

By

MICHAEL J. WHITE

Bachelor of Science

Oklahoma State University

Stillwater, Oklahoma

1999

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate College of the Oklahoma State University in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE December 2001

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT PRACTICES

AND EXAMINATION OF SPATIAL DETAIL

EFFECTS USING THE SWAT MODEL

Thesis Approved:

Thesis Advisor Dean c aduate College the

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to thank my major advisor, Dr. Daniel Storm for his guidance, friendship, and for providing me the opportunity to work on these projects. I would also like to thank the rest of my masters committee – Dr. Mike Smolen and Dr. Hailin Zhang for their support and guidance in this and other endeavors. I thank the SWAT development team in Temple Texas, for providing a great model and for their continuing effort to advance the science of hydrology. I thank the City of Tulsa, the Environmental Protection Agency, the Oklahoma Conservation Commission, and the Oklahoma Department of Environmental Quality for data and/or funding. I also thank the Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering Department at Oklahoma State University for providing a wonderful learning experience and research environment. Finally, I thank my wife Mellanie, without her friendship and support none of this would have been possible.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Chapter Pa | ige |
|--|---|
| Introduction Background Overview of the SWAT Model Data Sources Soils Topography Land Cover Study Areas Research Objectives Salt Fork Basin Lake Eucha Basin The Effect of Spatial Detail Literature Review Methods BMP Evaluations Salt Fork Basin Lake Eucha Basin Spatial Detail Effects | . 1 . 3 . 4 . 4 . 5 . 6 . 8 . 8 . 8 . 8 . 8 . 10 . 13 . 13 . 13 . 13 |
| Lake Eucha Basin Management Practices SWAT Input Data Topography Soils Land Cover Subbasin Delineation HRU Distribution Ponds Soil Phosphorous Content Forest - Soil Phosphorous Content Pasture - Soil Phosphorous Content Nutrient Inputs Litter Application Rate Nutrient Inputs Commercial fertilizer applications | 15 16 16 17 18 22 23 24 24 27 29 31 |
| Observed Data Observed Stream Flow Baseflow Separation Observed Loading Development Phosphorous Loading Nitrate Loading Point Source Loadings Management Calibration Hydrologic calibration Time Dependant Model Output Beaty Creek Spavinaw Calibration Black Hollow Calibration Nutrient Calibration | 32 32 33 34 35 37 38 40 42 42 42 43 44 47 51 |

Chapter

| Page |
|------|
|------|

| Sediment | |
|---|-----|
| | 1 |
| Nutrients | 1 |
| Simulated Nutrient Loading | 4 |
| Background Loading Estimates | 6 |
| Uncertainty Analysis | 7 |
| Management Practice Simulations | 1 |
| Litter Apolication Scenarios | 1 |
| Soil Test Phosphorous Scenarios | 5 |
| | 0 |
| | 0 |
| | U |
| Long-term Simulations | 1 |
| Sensitivity Analysis | 5 |
| Model limitations | 8 |
| | |
| Great Salt Plains Basin BMPs | 3 |
| Introduction | 12 |
| Hydrologic modeling | 10 |
| | 5 |
| SWAT input Data | 5 |
| lopography | 5 |
| Soils | 6 |
| Land Cover | 8 |
| Weather | 9 |
| Subbasin Delineation | 2 |
| HBI (Distribution | 2 |
| Soil Dessebaraus Content | 5 |
| Soli Priospinolus Content | 3 |
| Kange - Soli Priosphorous Content | 4 |
| Agricultural Grops - Soil Phosphorous Content | 4 |
| Current Management | 5 |
| Calibration | 8 |
| Calibration areas9 | 8 |
| Baseflow Separation | 9 |
| Calibration Results 10 | 1 |
| Salt Fork Calibration 10 | i i |
| Medicine Lodge Calibration 10 | 3 |
| | 3 |
| | 4 |
| The Calibrated Model | 1 |
| Spatial Characteristics of the Calibrated Model | 17 |
| Land Cover Comparisons | 1 |
| Temporal Nature of Model Outputs by Land Cover Type | 4 |
| Best Management Practices | ß |
| Tillage and Harvest Type BMPs | 9 |
| Tillage BMPs 11 | 9 |
| Havest Type BMPs 12 | ň |
| Factiliation PMDs | Ē |
| | 0 |
| | 0 |
| Nitrogen Fertilizer Application Rate | 6 |
| Phosphorous Fertilization Application Rate | 6 |
| Pesticide BMPs 12 | 9 |
| Herbicide Application Timing on Wheat | 9 |
| Insecticide Application on Alfalfa | 0 |
| Sediment Hot Spots 13 | 3 |
| Conclusions | 5 |
| Model Limitations | ā |
| | 0 |
| The Effect of Detail on the CMAT Medal | 0 |
| I DE ETTECT OF DATA DETAIL ON THE SWALL MODEL | Ø |

Chapter

Page

| Study Areas |
|---|
| Data Types |
| Topography |
| Soils 141 |
| |
| |
| |
| Results |
| Conclusions |
| Summany and Eutro Work |
| Summary and Future Work |
| Summary |
| Lake Eucha Management Practices |
| Great Salt Plains Reservoir BMPs |
| The Effect of Data Detail on the SWAT Model |
| Future Work |
| Interpretation of Model Results |
| Effects of Data Detail |
| Suggested Model Improvements |
| Improved Manure Application Component. |
| HRU Characteristics 165 |
| |
| References |
| |
| Appendix |
| Appendix A Eucha Basin Properties |
| Appendix B Eucha Basin Calibration |
| Appendix C Eucha Basin Calibrated Model 187 |
| Appendix D Eucha Basin 8MP Results 190 |
| Appendix E Eucha Basin Sensitivity Apalysis |
| Appendix E Lacia Daoin Sensitivity Analysis |
| |
| |
| Appendix M Sait Fork Hot Spots 224 |

LIST OF TABLES

| Table | P | age |
|-------|---|------|
| 2.1 | Observed and SWAT simulated phosphorous comparisons at an soll test phosphorous value of 35 lb/acre in the North Slaymore Creek watershed. | . 25 |
| 2.2 | Number of soil samples from each major subbasin used to calculate average soil test phosphorous used in SWAT. | . 28 |
| 2.3 | Soil test averages by subbasin (Ib-nutrient/acre, Oklahoma portion only) | . 28 |
| 2.4 | Annual Litter production in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin and fractional composition by operation type. | . 30 |
| 2.5 | Relative litter production in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin by operation type | . 30 |
| 2.6 | Average fraction nutrient concentration of litter produced in Eucha/Spavinaw Basin. | . 30 |
| 2.7 | Period of record at U.S. Geographic Survey stream gage stations used to calibrate the SWAT model. | . 32 |
| 2.8 | Observed average flow and baseflow fractions as determined by the HYSEP sliding interval method. | . 34 |
| 2.9 | Estimated observed phosphorous loading, summary by station. | . 37 |
| 2.10 | Estimated observed nitrate loading summary by station. | . 38 |
| 2.11 | Calibration period estimated loadings compared to 1997 OCC study | . 38 |
| 2.12 | Loading calculated using 93-94 hydrologic data compared to OCC Study. Total P and ortho P as P and nitrate as nitrate nitrogen. | . 38 |
| 2.13 | Decatur point source daily load for the period 11-97 to 8-00 | . 39 |
| 2.14 | Ave annual City of Decatur nutrient loadings. Derived from the US Environmental Protection Agency's Permit Compliance System. | . 39 |
| 2.15 | Pasture management operations used in the SWAT model and their timing. | . 41 |
| 2.16 | Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) calibration average flow and relative differences. (all units are m ³ /s) Upper and lower values of surface and baseflow are provided by adjusting the interval used during baseflow separation. | , 45 |

Table

.

| 2.17 | Spavinaw (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) calibration average annual flow and relative differences. (all units are m ³ /s) Upper and lower values of surface and baseflow are provided by adjusting the interval used during baseflow separation. | 47 |
|------|---|----|
| 2.18 | Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) average flow and relative differences. (all units are M ³ /s) | 49 |
| 2.19 | Observed and SWAT predicted average annual nutrient loading for the period August 1998 to April 2000. | 53 |
| 2.20 | SWAT nutrient calibration relative error at City of Tulsa water quality stations. | 53 |
| 2.21 | SWAT simulated average annual nutrient loading August 1998 to April 2000. Spavinaw includes Beaty, Cloud, and Cherokee. Sediment-bound phosphorous and total phosphorous are unmodified. | 56 |
| 2.22 | Observed and model estimated loading to Lake Eucha. No adjustment was made to account for sediment-bound phosphorous under predictions in this table. | 56 |
| 2.23 | SWAT simulated background and calibrated model loading to Lake Eucha (January 1990 to April 2000). | 57 |
| 2.24 | Assigned distribution used to determine confidence intervals. | 58 |
| 2.25 | Calibrated SWAT model output statistics. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibrated SWAT model. | 59 |
| 2.26 | Confidence intervals at calibrated conditions. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibrated SWAT model. | 60 |
| 2.27 | SWAT simulated effect of litter applications rate on loadings to Lake Eucha. | 65 |
| 2.28 | The effect of soil test phosphorous on the loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted by SWAT (no litter, nitrogen supplemented) | 67 |
| 2.29 | The effect of soil test phosphorous on the model loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted by SWAT(half of current litter rate, nitrogen supplemented). | 68 |
| 2.30 | The effect of soil test phosphorous on the model loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted by SWAT(at current litter rate). | 68 |
| 2.31 | The effect of grazing rate on water yield and nutrient loading to Lake Eucha, as predicted by SWAT. | 70 |
| 2.32 | Current nutrient loading of the Decatur point source. Estimated from Permit Compliance System data from the US Environmental Protection Agency for the period November 1997 to August 2000. | 71 |
| 2.33 | Loading reduction to Lake Eucha at 50% and 0% of the current Decatur point source contribution as predicted by SWAT. Adjusted sediment-bound phosphorous used to calculate total phosphorous. | 71 |

| Table | P | age |
|------------|--|------|
| 2.34 | SWAT model predicted STP as a function of litter application rate over a 30-year period | . 74 |
| 2.35 | Relative sensitivity for 18 commonly used SWAT input parameters. | 77 |
| 3.1 | Parameter importance used to match SSURGO (Soil Survey Geographic) Soils to the STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) database included with SWAT | 87 |
| 3.2 | Managements for the Salt fork Basin derived from survey results. | 97 |
| 3.3 | Management operations for wheat in the Great Salt Plains Basin. | 97 |
| 3.4 | Observed average flow and baseflow fractions as determined by the HYSEP sliding interval method. | 100 |
| 3.5 | Observed and SWAT simulated flows for each calibration area. | 101 |
| 3.6 | Relative difference in flow from each calibration area. Relative difference calculated as (Observed-Predicted)/Observed * 100. | 101 |
| 3.7 | SWAT predicted relative contribution of each land cover to the total basin load for 20 years of observed rainfall records. | 112 |
| 3.8 | Relative means of harvest and tillage BMP simulations. Derived from 20 years of simulated data. | 120 |
| 3.9 | Relative standard deviation of harvest and tillage BMP simulations. derived from 20 years of simulated data | 121 |
| 3.10 | Management operations for tillage and harvest type simulations for wheat | 121 |
| 3.11 | Management operations for land covers other than wheat | 122 |
| 4.1 | Combinations of DEM resolution, soils, and land cover compared. | 150 |
| 4.2 | The effect of data detail on several SWAT output parameters. All values are relative to the most detailed simulation (30 m DEM with high soils and land cover) | 153 |
| 4.3 | Parameters which show a significant difference when compared to the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 154 |
| 4.4 | Means and multiple comparison tests of simple effects for levels of DEM. Soils and land cover detail are high for all tests. Main effects cannot be analyzed due to interaction. | 154 |
| 4.5 | Subjective relative difficulty developing and including selected GIS data types and resolution into SWAT (10 = high level of difficulty; 1 = minimal difficulty). | 160 |
| A 1 | Excerpt from SWAT database file "sol.dbf". | 171 |
| A2 | Locations of COOP (Cooperative Observation) stations From the NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) | 174 |
| A3 | Locations of additional outlets. The locations are used to define points of interest such as water quality stations, stream gages, and where streams enter lakes. | 175 |

| Table | | Page |
|-------|--|------|
| A4 | Subbasin properties estimated by ArcView SWAT interface. | 176 |
| A5 | Litter application rates by subbasin. | 178 |
| A6 | Source of flow data at each water quality station. | 181 |
| A7 | P loading per unit area estimated from observed water quality data. | 181 |
| B1 | Observed and predicted flow at Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222). (All units are M ³ /sec) | 182 |
| B2 | Observed and simulated flow at Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220), (all units are m ³ /sec) | 183 |
| В3 | Observed and simulated flow at Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191297). (All units are m ³ /sec) | 186 |
| C1 | Loadings to Eucha from thirty simulations of the calibrated model using different weather data. Total phosphorous calculated using an adjustment factor. (Nitrate as nitrogen) | 189 |
| D1 | Spavinaw basin section model output vs litter application rate. (nitrogen supplemented at litter rates less than the current rate) | 190 |
| D2 | Spavinaw model output and confidence intervals. | 191 |
| D2 | Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at varying STP (current litter application rate) (Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)). | 192 |
| D3 | Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at the differing levels of STP (half of the current litter application rate). Nitrogen is supplemented. | 193 |
| D4 | Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at various levels of STP (zero litter application rate). Nitrogen is supplemented. | 194 |
| D5 | Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. No litter applied, nitrogen supplemented. | 195 |
| D6 | Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. Half litter rate applied, | 195 |
| D7 | Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. No litter applied, nitrogen supplemented. | 195 |
| D8 | Grazing rate simulations, confidence intervals for model outputs | 196 |
| D9 | Response of the Spavinaw only portion to changes in grazing rate. | 196 |
| D10 | Loading to Lake Eucha without the point source included in the model | 197 |
| D11 | Phosphorous balance at current litter application rate for a 30 year period. All units are kg phosphorous /hectare, except STP which is lb P/acre. | 198 |

| Table | | Page |
|-------|---|-------|
| F1 | Example result from the soils matching program. First record is the soil to be matched. Last ten records are candidate soils. Highlighted record is selected as the closest match. Many additional parameters are considered, selected parameters from layer 1 are shown in this example. Standard STATSGO parameter names applied. | . 218 |
| F2 | Calibrated model output by subbasin for the Salt Fork Basin. | . 219 |
| H1 | High sediment yielding soil and land cover combinations. Soils classified by STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) database MUID (Map Unit IDentification) and sequence. | . 224 |

LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure | P | age |
|--------|--|-----|
| 2.1 | Seamless Digital Elevation Model (DEM) of the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin constructed from U.S. Geographic Survey 1:24,000 DEMs | 17 |
| 2.2 | Soils of the Eucha/Spavinaw basin by 5 digit Identification. | 18 |
| 2.3 | 1:100,000 Gap Analysis Project derived land cover for the Eucha/Spavinaw basin. | 19 |
| 2.4 | National Weather Service Cooperative Observation network precipitation and temperature station locations near the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin | 21 |
| 2.5 | Subbasin layout used in SWAT model. The Eucha/Spavinaw basin is simulated as 58 subbasins. | 22 |
| 2.6 | Subbasins in the Eucha/Spavinaw basin assumed to have a significant number of ponds. | 24 |
| 2.7 | North Sylamore Creek near Fifty Six, Arkansas (Station 07060710). | 26 |
| 2.8 | GIS data used in SWAT for the North Sylamore Creek watershed. | 26 |
| 2.9 | Approximation of Marshall (1998) original subbasins. | 28 |
| 2.10 | Average Lake Eucha and Lake Spavinaw Melich III soil test phosphorous (STP) for pastures by subbasin. | 29 |
| 2.11 | Litter applied by subbasin and poultry house locations (black dots). | 31 |
| 2.12 | Active U.S. Geographic Survey stream gage stations used to calibrate the SWAT model | 32 |
| 2.13 | Spavinaw Creek baseflow separation example. | 34 |
| 2.14 | City of Tulsa water quality station locations used to calibrate the SWAT model | 35 |
| 2.15 | Observed nutrient concentrations over time. All City of Tulsa water quality stations combined. | 36 |
| 2.16 | Decatur point source loading trends. Derived from the Environmental Protection Agency's Permit Compliance System | 39 |
| 2.17 | Calibration regions (SIM denotes an area that is not upstream a gage station) | 43 |
| 2.18 | Effect of harvest index on flow over a 50 year period, as simulated by the SWAT model. | 44 |

Figure 2.19 Beaty Creek (US Geogr

Page

| 2.19 | Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) monitoring vs SWAT predicted total stream flow (8-1998 to 4-2000). | 46 |
|---------------|--|----|
| 2.20 | Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) observed and SWAT predicted total stream flow (time-series) after calibration. | 46 |
| 2.21 | Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) observed vs SWAT predicted stream flow (1-1990 to 4-2000). | 48 |
| 2.22 | Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) observed flow vs SWAT predicted flow (time-series) | 48 |
| 2.23 | Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) observed vs SWAT predicted stream flow (8-1998 to 4-2000). | 50 |
| 2.24 | Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) observed flow vs SWAT predicted flow (time-series). | 50 |
| 2.25 | Contributing areas at each location where model output is generated. The contributing area for Spavinaw includes Beaty, Cloud, and Cherokee | 55 |
| 2.26 | Simulation timing for the rainfall uncertainty analysis. | 58 |
| 2. 2 7 | Cumulative Distribution Function (CDF) of soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha under calibrated conditions as predicted by SWAT. | 59 |
| 2.28 | Cumulative Distribution Function (CDF) of predicted average annual streamflow to Lake Eucha, as predicted by SWAT. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibrated SWAT model. | 60 |
| 2.29 | SWAT predicted average nitrate load to Lake Eucha as a function of applied litter | 62 |
| 2.30 | SWAT simulated soluble phosphorous load to Lake Eucha as a function of litter application rate. | 63 |
| 2.31 | SWAT simulated sediment-bound phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of litter application rate. Sediment-bound phosphorous is not adjusted in this figure. | 64 |
| 2.32 | The effect of STP on soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as simulated by the SWAT model using the current litter application rate | 66 |
| 2.33 | Soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha, as simulated by SWAT. No applied litter, commercial nitrogen equivalent to current litter application rate is applied. | 66 |
| 2.34 | Soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as simulated by SWAT, half of the current litter rate is applied. Commercial nitrogen applied to maintain the total nitrogen application rate. | 67 |
| 2.35 | SWAT predicted soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of grazing rate. | 69 |
| 2.36 | SWAT predicted sediment-bound phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of grazing rate. | 70 |

| Figure | Page |
|--------|--|
| 2.37 | Steady state partitioning of mineral soil phosphorous in SWAT |
| 2.38 | SWAT Model predicted STP as a function of litter rate (fraction of current subbasin rate) over a 30 year period |
| 2.39 | Portion of Lake Eucha Basin used in the sensitivity analysis |
| 2.40 | Soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha breakdown by source, as predicted by SWAT. This analysis required many assumptions, these data are presented to illustrate model limitations, and should be used in that context. * Conservative estimate, litter applications should account for a greater percentage of the loading 81 |
| 2.41 | Nitrate loading to Lake Eucha breakdown by source, as predicted by SWAT. This analysis required many assumptions, these data are presented to illustrate mode) limitations, and should be used in that context |
| 3.1 | Location of the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin |
| 3.2 | Digital Elevation Model (DEM) of the Great Salt Plains Basin with stream network Derived from US Geographic Survey 1:24,000 DEMs |
| 3.3 | Results of high detail soils to SWAT soils matching algorithm |
| 3.4 | National Land Cover Data (NLCD) derived land cover for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin |
| 3.5 | National Weather Service Cooperative Observation network precipitation and temperature station locations near the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin |
| 3.6 | Precipitation based on PRISM (Parameter-elevation Regressions on Independent Slopes Model) data for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin |
| 3.7 | Subbasin layout used in SWAT model. The Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin Is simulated as 210 subbasins |
| 3.8 | Histogram of HRU sizes which make up the SWAT representation of the Great Salt Plains Basin |
| 3.9 | Soil test phosphorous for agricultural areas derived from soil samples of the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin |
| 3.10 | River, streams, and active gage stations in the Great Salt Plains Basin. 99 |
| 3.11 | Baseflow separation hydrograph example 100 |
| 3.12 | SWAT simulated and observed total flow for the Salt Fork calibration area. , 102 |
| 3.13 | SWAT simulated vs. observed total flow for the Salt Fork calibration area. 102 |
| 3.14 | SWAT simulated and observed total flow for the Medicine Lodge calibration area 103 |
| 3.15 | SWAT simulated vs. observed total flow for the Medicine Lodge calibration area 104 |

Figure Page 3.16 Observed and SWAT predicted annual total flow at the Jay gage station. 3.17 3.18 Baseflow as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation 108 3.19 Surface runoff as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation 108 Sediment Yield as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the 3.20 Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation ... 109 3.21 Sediment-bound Phosphorous as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) 3.22 Soluble phosphorous as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) 3.23 Nitrate transported in surface water as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-Land cover fractions of the original GIS data, and that used in all SWAT simulations 3.24 SWAT predicted land cover hydrological comparisons. Derived from a 20-year 3.25 3.26 SWAT predicted land cover sediment and nutrient comparisons. Derived from a 20vear simulation of the calibrated model 113 Relative contribution of each land cover to the total basin load. Derived from a 20-3.27 Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of wheat as simulated by SWAT. 3.28 Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year Nutrient temporal characteristics of wheat as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of 3.29 average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data. 115 Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of range as simulated by SWAT. 3.30 Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year Nutrient temporal characteristics of range as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of 3.31 average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data. 116

| Figure | | Page |
|--------|--|-------|
| 3.32 | Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of Alfalfa as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data. | . 117 |
| 3.33 | Nutrient temporal characteristics of Alfalfa as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data. | . 117 |
| 3.34 | Main effects of tillage (moldboard, stubble, and low till) and harvest type (grain only, grazing and grain, and grazing and hay) ($\alpha = 0.05$). Displayed as a fraction of calibrated wheat average. Main effect statistical comparisons are not appropriate for soluble phosphorous due to interactions. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | . 123 |
| 3.35 | Tillage effects at constant harvest type (grain, grazing, or both) and harvest type effects at constant tillage (moldboard, stubble, or low till) ($\alpha = 0.05$). Displayed as a fraction of calibrated wheat average. Statistics generated for soluble phosphorous due to interactions. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | 124 |
| 3.36 | Relationship among tillage and harvest type for common SWAT model outputs. Displayed as a fraction of calibrated wheat average. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | . 125 |
| 3.37 | The effect of nitrogen application timing on the SWAT model. Lettering indicates significant difference among treatments (α = 0.05). Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations | . 127 |
| 3.38 | SWAT predicted nitrogen yield as a function of application rate. Application split 50% preplant 50% topdress, nitrogen yield relative to 110 lb/acre rate. | . 127 |
| 3.39 | SWAT predicted nitrogen yield as a function of application rate. Anhydrous ammonia applied preplant, nitrogen yield relative to 110 lb/acre rate. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations | . 128 |
| 3.40 | SWAT predicted phosphorous yield as a function of application rate. Single application before summer tillage, phosphorous yield relative to 30 lb /acre rate. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | 128 |
| 3.41 | The effect of wheat herbicide (Maverick ™) timing on average monthly pesticide yield. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | . 131 |
| 3.42 | The effect of wheat herbicide (Maverick ***) timing on annual pesticide yield. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | . 131 |
| 3.43 | Alfalfa insecticide yields monthly trends. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | . 132 |
| 3.44 | Alfalfa insecticide annual trends. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations. | 132 |
| 3.45 | Sediment hot spots extrapolated from SWAT model output and 30 meter resolution soils, land cover, and DEMs. Darker red indicates higher sediment yield | . 134 |
| 4.1 | Study basin locations | . 138 |

| Figure | > F | >age |
|--------|--|------|
| 4.2 | Eucha/Spavinaw and Salt Fork Basin elevation derived from 30 meter Digital Elevation Models | 140 |
| 4.3 | STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) derived soil data for the Eucha Basin. | 142 |
| | | 1-94 |
| 4.4 | High resolution soils data for the Eucha Basin | 142 |
| 4.5 | Low resolution STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) derived soil data for the Salt Fork Basin. | 143 |
| 4.6 | High resolution soils data of the Salt Fork Basin. | 144 |
| 4.7 | USGS LULC (Land Use Land Cover) derived land cover data for the Lake Eucha Basin. | 146 |
| 4.8 | GAP (Gap Analysis Project) derived land cover data for the Lake Eucha Basin | 146 |
| 4.9 | USGS LULC (Land Use Land Cover) derived land cover data for the Salt Fork Basin | 147 |
| 4.10 | USGS NLCD (National Land Cover Data) derived data for the Satt Fork Basin. These data have a resolution of 30m | 148 |
| 4.11 | The effect of DEM resolution on the Salt Fork Basin averaged across all levels of soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation | 155 |
| 4.12 | The effect of DEM resolution on the Salt Fork Basin at high detail soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 155 |
| 4.13 | The effect of DEM resolution on the Eucha Basin averaged across all levels of soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 156 |
| 4.14 | The effect of DEM resolution on the Eucha Basin at high detail soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation | 156 |
| 4.15 | The effect of soils and land cover detail across all levels of DEMs for the Salt Fork basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 157 |
| 4.16 | The effect of soils and land cover detail across 30 meter DEMs for the Salt Fork Basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 157 |
| 4.17 | The effect of soils and land cover detail across all levels of DEMs for the Eucha Basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 158 |
| 4.18 | The effect of soils and land cover detail across 30 meter DEMs for the Salt Fork Basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation. | 158 |

| Figure | | Page |
|--------|---|-------|
| A1 | Subbasin locations and numbering. | . 177 |
| A2 | Histogram of litter application rates by subbasin (kg/ha). | . 179 |
| C1 | Flow distribution calculations and statistical tests. | 187 |
| C2 | Soluble P distribution calculations and statistical tests | 187 |
| C3 | Sediment-bound P distribution calculations and statistical tests. | . 188 |
| C4 | Nitrate distribution calculations and statistical tests. | . 188 |

CHAPTER 1 Introduction

Background

Water is perhaps the most important natural resource we have. Ironically we often don't realize this until it is impalred. Activities that occur in a watershed affect the water leaving that watershed. Unfortunately, the impact of an activity can only be observed after it has occurred. A water's quality often determines its suitability for a particular use. You may wish to choose activities that will permit a particular use. Attempting each activity and then observing it's effects is seldom feasible, expensive, and time consuming. Hydrologic models allow the impact of an activity on a watershed to be quantified in a timely and cost-effective manner. Armed with a model, different scenarios can be simulated. The relative impact of each scenario can be assessed and the economics can be evaluated. The scenarios with suitable economics and acceptable impacts are Best Management Practices (BMPs). One model to evaluate these BMPs is the Soils and Water Assessment Tool (SWAT), a distributed parameter hydrologic model. The Geographic Information Systems (GIS) interface used with the SWAT model was designed to use commonly available GIS data, and to use GIS layers of elevation, soils and land use data to generate the input files. The detail of these GIS data has an impact on the model's predictions. Therefore, the effect of spatial detail on the SWAT model needed to be examined.

SWAT was recently included in the release of the EPA hydrologic modeling suite BASINS 3.0 (Better Assessment Science Integrating Point and Nonpoint Sources). Along with BASINS, a data set of all necessary GIS data was compiled. The inclusion of SWAT in BASINS will increase the number of people using SWAT. With the release of BASINS 3.0 the technical expertise required was also reduced. These data require little or no modification by the user to be used by SWAT. The data set released with BASINS is far less detailed than that currently available from other sources, but is the most readily available data. More recent and detailed data are certainly available for any portion of

the US.

More detail may not significantly improve results or may not be worth the additional effort. Increased spatial detail increases the difficulty and computation requirements. In some cases the additional effort may be very substantial. SWAT requires GIS data in a particular format, and it can be difficult to format recent GIS data for use in SWAT. In addition, some users may not be technically able to incorporate the more recent or higher resolution data. The question of which data to use becomes more important as the number of choices increase.

The first objective of this research was to evaluate and recommend BMPs for two areas, the Salt Fork and Lake Eucha Basins. The SWAT model was calibrated for these two distinctly different areas using observed data. The calibrated model was used to evaluate and recommend BMPs for each basin. The second objective was to determine the effect of data detail on the SWAT model. Using an uncalibrated SWAT model, simulations using several available data sources and resolutions were compared for each watershed. The model results were compared to observed data to determine the effect of spatial data detail. The difficulty associated with importing each data set was rated. This research was intended to help the user decide what data to utilize in the model.

Overview of the SWAT Model

SWAT (Soil and Water Assessment Tool) is a distributed hydrologic model (Arnold, J.G. et al. 1998). Distributed hydrologic models allow a basin to be broken into many smaller subbasins to incorporate spatial detail. Water yield and loading are calculated for each subbasin, and then routed through a stream network to the basin outlet. SWAT goes a step further with the concept of Hydraulic Response Units (HRUs). A single subbasin can be further divided into areas with the same soils and land use. Areas inside a subbasin with the same soil and land use combination are defined as HRUs. Processes within a HRU are calculated independently, and the total yield for a subbasin ls the sum of all the HRUs it contains. HRUs allow more spatial detail to be included by allowing more land use and soil classifications to be represented.

SWAT is a physically based continuous simulation model that operates on a daily time step. Longterm simulations can be performed using simulated or observed weather data. Relative impacts of different management scenarios can be quantified. Management is set as a series of individual operations (e.g. planting, tillage, harvesting, or fertilization).

SWAT is the combination of ROTO (Routing Outputs to Outlets) (Arnold et al., 1995) and SWRRB (Simulator for Water Resources in Rural Basins) (Williams et al., 1985; Arnold et al., 1990). SWAT was created to overcome maximum area limitations of SWRRB. SWRRB can only be used on watersheds a few hundred square kilometers in area and has a limitation of 10 subbasins. SWAT can be used for much larger areas. The HUMAS (Hydrologic Unit Model for the United States), (Srinivasan et al., 1997) project used SWAT to model 350 USGS 6-digit watersheds in the 18 major river basins in the US.

Several models contributed to SWRRB and SWAT. CREAMS (Chemicals, Runoff, and Erosion from Agricultural Management Systems) (Knisel, 1980), GLEAMS (Groundwater Loading Effects on Agricultural Management Systems) (Leonard et al., 1987), and EPIC (Erosion-Productivity and Impact Calculator) (Williams et al., 1984) all contributed to the development of SWRRB and SWAT.

Data sources

Several sources and resolutions of GIS data are used in this study. Soils, land cover, and topography GIS data will be modified and the resulting model will be compared with a baseline,

Soils

There is currently only one GIS coverage for soils nationwide, STATSGO (State Soil Geographic Database), which were compiled by the NRCS (Natural Resource Conservation Service). These data are most commonly used with SWAT, and are available in the BASINS database. STATSGO was created from generalizations of other soil surveys. The minimum mapping area is 625 ha. No soll group smaller than 625 ha is included. Each map unit consists of several soils. An associated MUIR (Map Unit Interpretations Record) database contains the properties and distribution of solls in each map unit.

Other more detailed soil data may be available depending on the study area. The NRCS is currently working on SSURGO (Soil Survey Geographic Database). SSURGO is far more detailed, but not available for all areas. SSURGO is a digitized version of the NRCS county-level soil survey, and Is the most accurate soil data available. This study also uses a 200-meter resolution MIADS (Map Information Assembly and Display System) data from the Oklahoma NRCS, and other digitized soil surveys similar to SSURGO.

Topography

Digital Elevation Model (DEM) are used to define topography for SWAT. The US Geographic Survey (USGS) provide DEMs at a variety of scales. DEMs are available in a raster format at resolutions of 30, 60, 120, and in very limited areas at 10 meters. Thirty-meter data are the most detailed data addressed by this study. Topographic data included in BASINS have a resolution of 300 meters.

Land Cover

Land cover is more complicated to compare than soils or topography. Land cover can change over a relatively short time frame. Soils and topography take much longer to change significantly. Land cover is perhaps the most important GIS data used in SWAT. Several choices are available. The least detailed and easiest data to use with SWAT is USGS LULC (Land Use Land Cover) data. These data are available nationwide. The scale of these data is 1:250,000 and 1:100,000 for limited areas. Dates range from the late 70's to the early 80's. These data are available in the BASINS data set and are readily used by SWAT.

Several other sources of land cover data are available. The USGS and the EPA recently released NLCD (National Land Cover Database), which have a 30 meter resolution. Another recent land cover data set is from GAP (Gap Analysis Project). The GAP project maps vegetation based on 30 meter Landsat Thematic Mapper satellite imagery. The primary purpose of this information is to predict the range of native vertebrate species. However, the categorical information between these two data sets is quite different.

Study Areas

The effect of spatial resolution was examined in two separate basins. The first is the Lake Eucha basin in northeastern Oklahoma. This basin covers 93,000 ha of Delaware County, Oklahoma and Benton County, Arkansas. This basin is located in the Ozark Highlands and the Central Irregular Plains Ecoregion. The land cover is primarily pasture and forest. Forests are mostly deciduous, but pine trees are common. Pastures are used for hay and grazing cattle. Poultry litter is often applied to these pastures to increase their productivity. The topography is Karst, with exposed limestone in some areas. Soils are mainly of the ultisol order, and are typically thin and highly permeable. Average annual precipitation is approximately 45 inches.

This watershed is a primary source of drinking water for the City of Tulsa, Oklahoma. Lake Eucha is impacted by both point source and nonpoint source pollution. Lake Eucha and the basin are currently understudy to develop and implement BMPs (Best Management Practices) to reduce nutrient loading to the lake. The streams in the basin are well gaged with significant observed data available.

The second basin is dramatically different. The Great Salt Plains Reservoir is located in northwestern Oklahoma. This basin covers approximately 800,000 ha, with about 40% located in Oklahoma and the remainder in Kansas. The basin is located in the Southwestern Tablelands and the Central Great Plains Ecoregion. Land cover is mainly agricultural, rangeland, and woodland. Woodlands are typically deciduous and located only near sources of water such as streams. Native rangeland and small grains dominate the area. Wheat is the primary row crop. Topography is relatively flat, with rolling hills in the western portion. Average annual precipitation range from 23 inches in the northwest to 29 inches in the southeast.

The Great Salt Plains Lake is one of Oklahoma's most unique areas. On the shores of the lake lie 11,000 acres of salt plains, with the lake being part of the Salt Plains National Wildlife Refuge. The salt plains and lake are a seasonal home to many migratory birds. The lake averages only 4 feet

deep. The lake water is about half as salty as ocean water. In recent years siltation has become an increasing problem for the lake and its tributaries. This basin is also currently understudy to develop and implement BMPs to reduce nutrients and sediment loads. This basin is gaged in only a few locations. There is very little observed nutrient or sediment data.

The contrast between these two basins makes them a good combination for this study. Both are located at a similar latitude, but have radically different precipitation, land cover, topography, and soils.

Ð

Research Objectives

There are three main objectives of this research.

- Evaluation of tillage and grazing BMPs for the Salt Fork Basin using the SWAT model.
- Simulate various poultry litter export scenarios and soil test phosphorous levels in permanent pastures in the Lake Eucha Basin using the SWAT model.
- Investigate the effect of soils, land cover, and topographic spatial detail on SWAT model predictions.

Salt Fork Basin

The SWAT model was calibrated using observed flow data. Several BMPs were simulated and evaluated based on predicted sediment and nutrient loads.

Lake Eucha Basin

SWAT was used to simulated the effect of poultry litter application/litter export and soil test phosphorous levels to permanent pastures on nutrient loads to Lake Eucha. Long-term simulations were performed to determine the effect of poultry litter application on soil test phosphorous levels. Simulations using different periods in the observed rainfall record were used to quantify uncertainty due to weather. The SWAT model was calibrated using observed flow and nutrient data.

The Effect of Spatial Detail

The ultimate level of spatial detail used by the model is a function of the input data and several parameters that determine how input data are divided into subbasins and HRUs. It is not within the scope of this research to fully explore the subdivision and aggregation of input data by the model. Other research has been conducted by Mamillapalli (1998), Binger et al. (1997), Norris and Haan (1993), and Jasso-Ibarra (1998) in this area.

The impact of available input data type and resolution on the SWAT model was assessed. Land cover, soils, and topography were examined separately. Several output parameters from each simulation were compared, and evaluated independently. Specifically my research addresses the following hypotheses:

1) Soil data source has a significant effect on SWAT predictions.

H_o SWAT simulations using SSURGO (or high resolution equivalent) soils are significantly different as compared to simulations using STATSGO soils.

H₁ Choice of soil data source has no significant effect on SWAT predictions. STATSGO data are adequate.

2) DEM resolution has a significant effect on SWAT predictions.

H_o SWAT simulations at DEM resolutions of 30, 60, 120, and 300 meters are significantly different.

H, SWAT simulations at various DEM resolutions are not significantly different.

3) Land cover data source has no significant effect on SWAT predictions.

H_a SWAT simulations using LULC, GAP, and NLCD are significantly different.

H, Choice of land cover source is not important. LULC land cover data are adequate.

Literature Review

Several studies have been published relating spatial detail to SWAT model accuracy (Mamillapalli 1998; Binger et al., 1997; and Jasso-Ibarra, 1998). These studies deal with the issue of subdivision rather than detail or resolution of the input data. These issues are, however, closely related. Both affect the ultimate level of detail used by the SWAT model.

Mamillapalli (1998) determined that increasing the number of subbasins or HRUs improved the model accuracy for annual flow. He also found that model accuracy did not significantly improve after a certain level of representation, and concluded that soil and land cover detail were more important that topography in determining stream flow. Mamillapalli (1998) admits a limitation of this study was that sediment and nutrients were not considered. For parameters other than stream flow, topographic effects may be more important.

Binger et al. (1997) explored subdivision and its effect on simulated runoff and fine sediment yield using SWAT on the 21.3 km² Goodwin Creek Watershed. They suggested using a stream network similar to those defined by USGS 7.5-min topographic maps as a minimum. More complex stream networks, i.e. more subbasins, increased the accuracy of sediment yield predictions. They concluded that between 168 and 277 subbasins were needed to adequately represent the watershed corresponding subbasin areas were 0.1278 and 0.077 km², respectively. A far less complex stream network was required to adequately simulate water yield. Stream flow was acceptable even at 14 subbasins (average area of 1.5 km²), the lowest level of subdivision attempted. The researchers also concluded that the determination of overland slopes is more accurate at higher levels of subdivision. Higher overland slope increases sediment yield from upland areas. They also suggested that total area of each land cover is more accurately represented at higher levels of subdivision. This study did not include HRUs.

Jasso-Ibarra (1998) studied steam flow accuracy at various subbasin sized using SWAT. They found no significant increase in stream flow accuracy at subbasin areas smaller than 1.2 km². This study

was performed on a portion of the Walnut Gulch Experimental Watershed in southwest Arizona, and did not include HRUs, or sediment.

Casey (1999) examined the effect of subdivision on the NRCS TR-20 model. Casey concluded that the required level of subdivision was dependent on the variability of the watershed, and concluded that a higher level of subdivision tends to increase peak flow. Norris and Haan (1993) studied the effect of subdivision on stream flow hydrographs. They noted increase peak flows at higher levels of subdivision. They also concluded that different scenarios (land cover and retention structures) should be compared using the same number of subbasins. SWAT estimates daily flow not peak flow, but these studied are applicable when considering large basins where storm runoff may span several days.

These studies attempt to define a maximum area for each discrete portion of a basin. Casey (1999) made the decision whether to subdivide to a particular level based on the similarity between potential subdivisions. SWAT creates subbasins strictly based on topography. Jasso-Ibarra (1998) and Binger et al. (1997) generally agree on the average size of subbasins required to adequately simulate stream flow to be in the range of 1 km². These findings provide some insight into how resolution could affect water yield. However, neither of these studies used HRUs. Each subbasin is assigned the dominant soil and land cover, which is similar to decreasing the resolution of the soil and land cover data to an average cell size of 1 km². This is not to say that an average cell size of 1 km² is the same as 1 km² resolution; only that very low resolution soils and land cover data may have been sufficient in this case. Topographic data must be considered separably because they are not handled in the same manner.

Compared to water yield, accurate sediment predictions require far more spatial detail (Binger et al. 1997). Any conclusions applied to the current study must consider HRUs, which were not used by Binger et al. (1997). The addition of HRUs could modify this finding by ensuring a more detailed land cover representation. However, the slopes are derived at the subbasin level, and are unaffected by the addition of HRUs. Overland slope is a very important parameter affecting sediment yield.

Total basin area may also be important. Jasso-Ibarra (1998) and Binger et al. (1997) both used relatively small watersheds, and thus their conclusions may not apply to large basins. Large or highly uniform watersheds may not require as much subdivision or detail.

Methods

Before any spatial detail investigations were conducted, extensive modeling was performed on each basin. The calibration and BMP development procedures differ between the basins due to the characteristics of the basins and the existing cultural activities.

BMP Evaluations

Salt Fork Basin

The Salt Fork basin was calibrated using observed flow data. Insufficient nutrient data existed for calibration purposes. The effects of tillage and grazing potential BMPs were quantified. BMPs were selected to reduce sediment and nutrient loading to the Great Salt Plains Reservoir.

Lake Eucha Basin

The Eucha basin was calibrated using observed flow and nutrient data. A model sensitivity analysis was performed. The effect of soil test phosphorous and poultry litter export were examined. Uncertainty associated with rainfall was quantified by performing multiple simulations using different periods of observed rainfall data. Long term simulations were used to predict the effect of continued litter applications on soil test phosphorous levels.

Spatial Detail Effects

Spatial detail effects for each basin were tested separately. A model run was performed for each combination of GIS data. The impact of resolution changes was evaluated for soifs, land cover, and topography separately. The following parameters were evaluated on an average annual basis:

- Water yield
- Surface runoff
- Baseflow
- Sediment yield
- Soluble phosphorous yield

13

- Sediment-bound phosphorous
- Nitrate

The model was not calibrated to make these comparisons. Calibration would, by definition, make all simulations match the observed data, regardless of what data were used in the model. All comparisons were made on a relative basis.

For each basin, the number of subbasins and HRUs remained nearly constant. The level of subdivision was selected based more on practicality and basin area than on the recommendations of previous research (Binger et al., 1997). Subbasin areas less than about 500 ha are not practical for basins as large as the ones selected for this study. The computational requirements would be too great.

CHAPTER 2 Lake Eucha Basin Management Practices

Introduction

Lake Eucha water quality is being degraded from excess algal growth. This excess growth is the result of an overabundance of nutrients in the lake, assumed to be primarily phosphorous. Phosphorus in the lake comes from two sources, internal and external. The sediments in the lake itself release phosphorus to the water column, i.e. internal loading. Phosphorous coming into the lake from the watershed is external loading. External loading originates from either point sources, such as the City of Decatur municipal waste water treatment plant, or from nonpoint sources like pastures. The majority of the phosphorous loading has been attributed to nonpoint sources (Wagner and Woodruff, 1997; White et al., 2001). Pastures in the Lake Eucha basin have received phosphorus from poultry litter applications for many years. Poultry litter is often applied to meet the crop's nitrogen requirements. When phosphorous in excess of what the crop can use is applied, phosphorous builds up in the soil. Runoff extracts soluble phosphorus from the soil and litter, and carries sediments containing phosphorous to the lake.

The SWAT (Soil and Water Assessment Tool) model was used to predict how external loads are affected by management changes. A range of soil test phosphorous levels and litter export scenarios were simulated. Additional simulations project how soil test phosphorus levels may change over the next 30 years with continued application of poultry litter.

SWAT Input Data

GIS data for topography, soils, land cover, and streams were used in the SWAT model. The data used were the most current at the time of compilation. Observed daily rainfall and temperature data were used in all modeling.

An ArcView GIS interface is available to generate model inputs from commonly available GIS data. These GIS data are summarized by the interface and converted to a form usable by the model. GIS data layers of elevation, soils, and land use are used to generate the input files. Observed temperature and precipitation can be incorporated. If no observed weather data are available, weather can be stochastically simulated.

Topography

Topography was defined by a Digital Elevation Model (DEM). DEMs for the United States are available for downloading via the Internet. The DEM was used to calculate subbasin parameters such as slope, slope length, and to define the stream network. The resulting stream network was used to define the layout and number of subbasins. Characteristics of the stream network, such as channel slope, length, and width, were all derived from the DEM.

Individual 1:24,000 thirty meter DEMs were stitched together to construct a DEM for the entire basin. When tiled, 1:24,000 DEMs often have missing data at the seams. These missing data must be replaced. A 3x3 convolution filter was applied to the DEM to produce a seamless filtered DEM. Any missing data at the seams of the original DEM were replaced with data from the filtered DEM. The resulting seamless DEM retains as much non-filtered data as possible (Figure 2.1). Filtering tends to remove both peaks and valleys from a DEM thereby reducing the perceived slope. For this reason the use of filtered data were kept to a minimum.



Figure 2.1 Seamless Digital Elevation Model (DEM) of the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin constructed from U.S. Geographic Survey 1:24,000 DEMs.

Soils

Soil GIS data are required by SWAT to define soil types SWAT uses STATSGO (State Soil Geographic Database) data to define soil attributes for any given soil. The GIS data must contain the S5ID (Soils5id number for USDA soit series), or STMUID (State STATSGO polygon number) to link an area to the STATSGO database.

The soils layer was derived from two separate GIS coverages. The Oklahoma portion is 200-meter resolution MIADS (Map Information Assembly and Display System) data from the Oklahoma NRCS. The Arkansas portion is a 1.20,000 order II soil survey digitized by the University of Arkansas. Basic properties of soils used by SWAT are listed in Appendix A.



Figure 2.2 Soils of the Eucha/Spavinaw basin by 5 digit identification

Land Cover

Land cover is perhaps the most important GIS data used in the model. The land cover theme affects the amount and distribution of pastures and forest in the basin. These two land covers are radically different. Forested areas contribute little to the nutrient loading, while pastures are thought to be the primary source of the nutrient loading. It is important that these data be based on the most current data available, since land cover changes over time. Topography and soils cannot be changed so easily or rapidly by man.

Land cover was derived from Oxtanoma and Arkansas GAP (Gap Analysis Program) data. The GAP project mapped vegetation based on 30 meter Landsat Thematic Mapper satellite imagery. The
primary purpose of this information was to predict the range of native vertebrate species. GAP land cover defines many native vegetation categories, but very few agricultural categories. I simplified GAP categories to pasture, forest, urban, and water. The basin is composed of 43.2% pasture, 55.0% forest, 1.7% water, and 0.1% urban. These data were then combined to produce a seamless coverage of the entire area (Figure 2.3)



Figure 2.3 1:100,000 Gap Analysis Project derived land cover for the Eucha/Spavinaw basin

Weather

SWAT can use observed weather data or simulate it using a database of weather statistics from stations across the US. Observed daily precipitation and minimum and maximum temperature were used in the Eucha/Spavinaw model. National Weather Service COOP (Cooperative Observing Network) station data from 27 stations from 1/1/1950 to 4/30/00 were used to in the SWAT model (Figure 2.4). The location of each station is listed in Appendix A. COOP data are available from the NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration).

COOP data are seldom continuous for long periods of time. Missing days and even months are common. The period of record at stations are inconsistent, so the number of active stations changes with time. When SWAT detects missing data at a station, it generates simulated weather. Therefore, gaps in a station's record were filled using interpolated data from surrounding stations. Shepherd's weighted interpolation was used, because it is computationally efficient. Shepherd's method uses weighting factors derived from the distance to nearby stations within a fixed radius:

$$Z_0 = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} Z_i W_i}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} W_i}$$

where Z_0 is the precipitation at the station of interest in mm, Z_i is the precipitation at station *i* in mm, and W_i is the weighting factor at station *i*. Weighting factors are calculated using the distance between stations:

$$W_i = (1 - \frac{d_i}{R})^2$$
 for $\frac{d_i}{R} < 1$ And $W_i = 0$ for $\frac{d_i}{R} \ge 1$

where R is the radius of influence in meters, and d_i is the distance from station of interest to station *i* in meters.

Because of the large amount of data associated with these weather files, all processing and

formatting was done using custom programs written in VBA (Visual Basic for Applications) and Microsoft Excel. SWAT assigns each subbasin to the closest gage station to the subbasin centroid, so many of the original 27 stations were not used by SWAT. The purpose of these extra stations was to fill gaps in records for the stations that were used by SWAT.



Figure 2.4 National Weather Service Cooperative Observation network precipitation and temperature station locations near the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin.

Subbasin Delineation

The subbasin layout was defined by SWAT using the DEM, a stream burn in theme, and a table of additional outlets. The stream burn in theme consists of digitized streams. Its purpose is to help SWAT define stream locations correctly in flat topography. A modified reach3 file from the Environmental Protections Agency's BASINS (Better Assessment Science Integrating Point and Non-point Sources) model was used. The theme was modified to remove the outline of both lakes, which the model confused with a stream path. Model predictions are only available at subbasin outlets, so additional outlets were added at points of interest such as gage stations, water quality stations, or take boundaries (Appendix A). A stream, threshold value of 1000 ha was used to define at subbasins. Threshold area is the minimum contributing upland area required to define a single stream. The result is 58 subbasins (Figure 2.5). Fewer subbasins would simplify the modeling process, but this level of detail was needed to adequately represent the basin. Selected properties of each subbasin are given in Appendix A.



Figure 2.5 The Eucha/Spavinaw basin subdivided into 58 subbasins. This configuration was used in all SWAT model predictions.

HRU Distribution

Each of the 58 subbasins was split into HRUs (Hydraulic Response Units) by SWAT. The land use [%] over subbasin area threshold was changed from the default 20% to 10%. This threshold determines the minimum percentage of any land cover in a subbasin that will become an HRU. The soil class [%] over subbasin area was also reduced from its default value of 20% to 10%. By reducing these thresholds, the number of HRUs was increased to 351, allowing more spatial detail to be incorporated into the SWAT model.

Ponds

Ponds affect the hydrology by impounding water and trapping nutrients. Water in ponds is subject to evaporation and seepage into the shallow aquifer. Nutrients and sediment settle out and are trapped. Test runs using the SWAT model indicate ponds significantly reduced nutrient and sediment concentrations.

ANA

Because of the difficulty associated with counting ponds in each subbasin, ponds were assumed uniformly distributed in agricultural portions of the basin. Heavily forested areas were assumed to have no ponds (Figure 2.6). All ponds in a single Beaty Creek subbasin were counted and summarized. These estimates were applied to all subbasins considered to have ponds. Other subbasins with similar land cover appeared visually similar, indicating that ponds are somewhat uniformly distributed throughout pasture areas of the basin. These ponds were defined from 1:24,000 USGS DRG (Digita) Raster Graphic). This level of detail was required to define the majority of ponds. The 1:100,000 GAP land cover displayed far fewer ponds than visual inspection of the same area.

Of the total area in each subbasin, 20% was routed through ponds. Total surface area of all ponds in a subbasin was estimated as 0.32% of the total area of that subbasin. Each pond was assumed to have an average depth of 1.5 meters. The ArcView interface was not used to create pond (.pnd) files for linguistic reasons. Pond files were generated for each subbasin using a custom VBA program.



Figure 2.6 Subbasins in the Eucha/Spavinaw basin assumed to have a significant number of ponds

Soil Phosphorous Content

Two distinctly different methods were used to estimate soil phosphorus content. Pasture soil phosphorous content was estimated using observed soil test data. Soil phosphorous content for forested areas was based on SWAT computer simulations.

Forest - Soil Phosphorous Content

Soil test phosphorous observations were unexpectedly high in forested portions of the basin. These forested portions have no history of litter application. I think the soil test phosphorous was bias due to the high organic matter content of these soils. Much of the organic phosphorous is digested during a Mehlich III extraction, and reported in the measurement. The SWAT model has separate inputs for mineral and organic phosphorous. Mineral phosphorous estimates should not include organic phosphorous, because this fraction is estimated from the soil organic matter content by the model. If the forest soil test phosphorous data were used, soil mineral phosphorous content would

be overestimated.

Soil phosphorous estimates for forested areas were based on SWAT computer simulations of an undisturbed forested area in north central Arkansas (Figure 2.7). North Sylamore Creek (Station 07060710) is a HBN (Hydrologic Benchmark Network) station. Separate simulations were performed to back calculate soil test phosphorous from observed water quality data. GIS data for elevation, land cover, soils, and streams were compiled for the North Sylamore Creek watershed (Figure 2.8). Observed precipitation and simulated temperature data were used for each SWAT simulation. Modifications to soil phosphorous were made using the SWAT input parameter Sol_labp (Labile phosphorous concentration in the surface layer, mg/kg). This parameter also sets the amount of phosphorous in SWAT's phosphorous pools. Sol_labp was assumed to be related to soil test phosphorous by:

Mehlich III Soil test P (Ib/acre) = 5 sol_labp (mg/kg)

Sol_labp was adjusted until the results of the simulation closely matched observed data. Model results for the period 10-79 to 9-90 were compared to observed data of the same period. The model was allowed to "warm up" for a period of 5 years before any data were compared (Table 2.1). The model was not calibrated on flow or sediment, therefore soluble phosphorous was considered to be more important than total phosphorous. Sediment yield is highly uncertain in an uncalibrated model, and sediment-bound phosphorous is closely linked with sediment yield. Comparisons of observed and simulated soluble phosphorous were favorable at a soil test value of 35 lb/acre (sol_labp value of 7 mg/kg). A value of 35 lb/acre was used for all forested areas of the Eucha/Spavinaw basin.

Table 2.1 Observed and SWAT simulated phosphorous comparisons at a soil test phosphorous level of 35 lb/acre in the North Slaymore Creek watershed.

| Parameter | Observed | Predicted | Relative Error % |
|--|----------|-----------|------------------|
| Average soluble P concentration (mg/L) | 0.0082 | 0.0082 | -1% |
| Flow weighted soluble P concentration (mg/L) | 0.01 | 0.0079 | 21% |
| Average total P concentration (mg/L) | 0.0151 | 0.0096 | 36% |
| Flow weighted total P concentration (mg/L) | 0.04 | 0.0103 | 74% |



Figure 2.7 North Sylamore Creek near Fifty Six Arkansas (Station 07060710).



Figure 2.8 GIS data used in SWAT for the North Sylamore Creek watershed.

Pasture - Soil Phosphorous Content

Observed soil test data were used to determine the soil phosphorous content for the pasture portions of each subbasin. Soil samples collected by the Oklahoma Conservation Commission (OCC) were used for the Oklahoma portion of the watershed. A mean of 334 lb P/acre was derived from 261 soil samples of Benton County pasture, and was used for the Arkansas portion of the basin.

Marshall (1998) developed a nonparametric method to determine the number of samples required, within a 90% confidence interval, to estimate subbasin soil test phosphorous by land use for hydrologic/water quality modeling. This method was applied to the Eucha Basin, and a soil sampling plan was developed for pastures and forested areas. The Oklahoma Conservation Commission was contracted to collect these soil samples for the Oklahoma portion of the basin. A summary of the soil test data is given in Table 2.2

Soil samples from the OCC were double checked to ensure that their locations were within the indicated subbasin. Some 14 samples fell outside the Lake Eucha watershed or were unusable for other reasons. Samples less than 400 meters outside the basin were reassigned to the nearest subbasin (Table 2.2). Because SWAT defines its own subbasins, an approximation of Marshall 's (1998) original subbasin theme was used to determine where the samples were taken (Figure 2.9). An area weighted soil test phosphorous was calculated for each of SWAT's 58 subbasins (Figure 2.10).

I used a specially compiled version of the SWAT model. At our request, Susan Neitsch (SWAT team, USDA-ARS Temple, Texas) modified SWAT 99.2 such that the entire soil profile was set to the same soluble phosphorous as the surface layer. The original SWAT 99.2 allows only the soluble phosphorous in the top 10 mm of soil to be set by the user, and the remainder of the soil profile is set to a value of 20 mg P/kg soil. The original SWAT model was not very sensitive to changes in soil phosphorous. Adjustments to the phosphorous content of the top 10 mm made little difference to the total amount of phosphorous in the soil profile. Mixing between layers made the phosphorous content of the top 10 mm approach the default value of the layer beneath in a few years.

27

Table 2.2 Number of soil samples from each major subbasin used to calculate average soil test

phosphorous used in SWAT.

| Basin | Pasture Total | Forest Total |
|--------------|---------------|--------------|
| Eucha | 5 | 3 |
| Dry | 25 | 11 |
| Brush | 29 | 5 |
| Beaty | 46 | 3 |
| Cloud | 33 | 4 |
| Cherokee | 41 | 5 |
| Black Hollow | 33 | |

Table 2.3 Soil test averages by subbasin (ib-nutrient/acre. Okiahoma portion only)

| Subbasin | PH | Buffer Index | N | Melich III P | K |
|--------------|----|--------------|----|--------------|-----|
| Eucha | 6 | 7 | 17 | 91 | 323 |
| Dry | 6 | 7 | 14 | 69 | 306 |
| Brush | 6 | 7 | 11 | 150 | 268 |
| Beaty | 6 | 5 | 24 | 202 | 337 |
| Cloud | 5 | 7 | 9 | 120 | 291 |
| Cherokee | 6 | 6 | 26 | 297 | 363 |
| Black Hollow | 5 | 7 | 53 | 112 | 267 |



Figure 2.9 Approximation of Marshall (1998) original subbasins.



Figure 2.10 Average Mehlich III soil test phosphorous (STP) for pastures by subbasin for the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin

Nutrient Inputs --- Litter Application Rate

The number of poultry houses and the pasture area in each subbasin were used to determine littler application rates. All littler produced in a subbasin was assumed to be uniformly applied to pastures in that subbasin.

Broiler. layer, and turkey production all contribute to the total litter production. Each type of operation produces a different amount of litter, and litter of a different composition (Table 2.4). The fraction of nitrogen in poultry litter used in this study is considered high (approximately 20%) according to some other sources (OSU Extension facts F-2246). The amount of litter contributed basin-wide by each type of operation is summarized in Table 2.5. The average litter composition was determined by using the relative amount of each litter applied in the basin and it's composition (Table 2.6).

A minimum of one ton of litter was applied to pastures in each subbasin to prevent technical difficulties associated with zero application rates. This amount is negligible when spread over the area the size of a subbasin. The average amount of litter applied to pastures was 1750 kg/ha (0.77 ton/acre). The maximum litter rate was assigned to subbasin 27, 8007 kg/ha (3.53 ton/acre), which reflects the high number of poultry operations located in the small subbasin (Figure 2.11). A complete list of application rates by subbasin is available in Appendix A. A total of 83,800 tons of litter was estimated to be applied in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin each year. This litter contained approximately 1,140,000 kg phosphorous (1260 ton) and 3,800,000 kg nitrogen (4190 ton).

Table 2.4 Annual litter production in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin and fractional composition by operation type. (Broilers assumed 5 batches per year)

| C | Operation | Litter per 20,000 animal capacity | Mineral N | Mineral P | Organic N | Organic P | Source |
|---|-----------|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|---------------------------------------|
| Г | Broker | 100 ton/yr | 0.01000 | 0.00400 | 0.04000 | 0.01000 | Storm et al. (1999) and SWAT Database |
| L | Layer | 200 ton/yr | 0.01300 | 0.00600 | 0.04000 | 0 01300 | Finity (1994) and SWAT Database |
| | Turkey | 310 ton/yr | 0.00700 | 0.00300 | 0 04500 | 0.01800 | Vest (1994) and SWAT Detabase |

Table 2.5 Relative litter production in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin by operation type.

| Type | Animals | Houses | Litter production (t) | Total Litter (%) |
|----------|----------|--------|-----------------------|------------------|
| Broilers | 17937700 | 957 | 89689 | 68.6% |
| Layers | 720800 | 82 | 7208 | 7.1% |
| Turkeys | 282650 | 65 | 4381 | 4.3% |

Table 2.6 Average fraction nutrient concentration of litter produced in Eucha/Spavinaw Basin.

| Operation | Relative amount | Mineral N | Mineral P | Organic N | Organic P |
|----------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Broiler | 89% | 0.010 | 0.004 | 0.040 | 0.0100 |
| Layer, Breeder | 7% | 0.013 | 0.005 | 0.040 | 0.0130 |
| Turkey | 4% | 0.007 | 0.003 | 0.045 | 0.0160 |
| Average | | 0.010 | 0.0041 | 0.040 | 0.0105 |
| Used in model | | 0.01 | 0.0045 | 0.04 | 0.0105 |



Figure 2.11 Litter applied by subbasin and poultry house locations (black dots).

Nutrient Inputs --- Commercial fertilizer applications

Commercial fertilizer sales in 1998 and 1999 for Delaware and Benton Counties were assumed to be uniformly applied to pastures in each county. The amount of pasture in each county was determined by USGS LUEC (Land Use Land Cover) GIS data. LUEC data were used because these data are readily available by county. Yearly rates for both counties were area weighed to estimate a single yearly application rate for the basis (4.8 kg/ba mtrogen and 0.1 kg/ba phosphorous). Appendix A contains additional information and calculations.

Observed Data

Observed Stream Flow

The Eucha/Spavinaw Basin contains three USGS stream gages (Figure 2.12). These gages were used to calibrate the hydrologic portion of the model. Each gage station has a different period of record (Table 2.7.).



Figure 2.12 Active U.S. Geographic Survey stream gage stations used to calibrate the SWAT model.

Table 2.7 Period of record , t. U.S. Geographic Survey stream gage stations used to calibrate the SWAT model

| Gage Station | Start Date | End Date |
|-----------------------------|------------|----------|
| Spawnaw Creek Near Sycamore | 10/1/1961 | Current |
| Beaty Creek Near Jay | 7/31/1998 | Current |
| Black Hollow Near Spawnaw | 7/24/1998 | Current |

Baseflow Separation

Stream flow has two primary sources, surface runoff and ground water. Ground water contributions to stream flow are known as baseflow. The SWAT model was calibrated separately against observed surface and baseflow. Baseflow was separated from the total observed stream flow using the USGS HYSEP sliding interval method. The duration of surface runoff is calculated from the empirical relationship:

N=A 0.2

where N is the number of days after which surface runoff ceases and A is the drainage area in square miles. The interval 2N* used for hydrograph separations is the odd integer between 3 and 11 nearest to 2N. I adjusted the interval to provide a range of acceptable baseflow values. The sliding-interval method finds the lowest discharge in one half the interval minus 1 day [0.5(2N*-1) days] before and after the day being considered and assigns it to that day. The method can be visualized as moving a bar 2N* wide upward until it intersects the hydrograph. The discharge at that point is assigned to the median day in the interval. The bar then slides over to the next day, and the process is repeated (Figure 2.13).

Baseflow fractions were higher than expected throughout the basin, likely the result of the karst topography of the area. Karst features allow significant interaction between stream flow and ground water (Wagner and Woodruff 1997).



Spavinaw Creek Baseflow

Figure 2.13 Spavinaw Creek baseflow separation example

Table 2.8 Observed average flow and baseflow fractions as determined by the HYSEP sliding interval method

| Gage Station | Average Flow (m^3/sec) | Period | Baseflow | Surface Runoff |
|------------------------------|------------------------|--------------|-----------|----------------|
| Spavinaw Creek Near Sycamore | 38 | 1/90 to 4/00 | 66% - 60% | 34% 40% |
| Beaty Creek Near Jay | 1 78 | 8/98 to 4/00 | 51% 44% | 49% - 56% |
| Black Hollow Near Spawnaw | 0.12 | 8/98 to 4/00 | 79% | 21% |

Observed Loading Development

Water quality data were available for 10 suitable locations in the basin. Soluble phosphorous and total phosphorous loadings were estimated at each of these stations (Figure 2.14). Originally I only considered phosphorous, later it was deemed necessary to estimate nitrate loadings before calibrating SWAT for nutrients. Nitrate and phosphorous loadings were estimated separately. SWAT was calibrated for nutrients after the hydrologic calibration was completed

Flow was estimated at each water quality station, because the observed water quality data have no associated flow information. I estimated daily flow from the closest stream gage and assumed flow was proportional to drainage area. Flow data before 8/1998 were estimated from the Spavinaw station only, because Spavinaw was the only active station before 8/1998. Daily flow was estimated for the period 1/1990 to 4/2000 at each water quality station. The stream gage used at each water quality station are listed in Appendix A. If more that one USGS station was used to estimate flow, the flow per unit area from all stations was averaged.



Figure 2.14 City of Tulsa water quality station locations used to calibrate the SWAT model.

Phosphorous Loading

Estimated flow was graphed against concentration to detect any significant relationship. If a significant (α =0.05) relationship was found, loading was determined using this relationship. If there was no significant (α =0.05) relationship the average concentration was used to calculate load. Water quality data were divided into pre-1998 and post-1998 groupings. Data collected after 1998 had quality assurance information and higher frequency sampling. Charts were generated for all available data and post 1998 only. The group of data that exhibited the best relationship was favored to estimate loading. Other considerations included the number of available data points and the possibility of loading increases in recent years.

in the basin were apparent (Figure 2.15). All of these considerations were judged at each location to select the most appropriate data set. No water quality observations before 1990 were used to help minimize these errors.

If the regression was significant, the residuals were examined for seasonality. Where seasonality was apparent, separate regressions were developed for spring/summer and fall/winter. Separate regressions were necessary at only one station, EUC06 (Lower Beaty Creek) and only for soluble phosphorous. Estimated daily flow was used with any significant relationship or average concentration to determine a daily load. Table 2.9 contains average concentrations and total estimated load for the period 8-98 to 4-00. The following equation was used to estimate loads

$$L \sum_{i=1}^{n} 86.4 Q_i C$$

where L is load in kg, Q, is flow in missed, it is the number of days, and C is concentration in mg/l



Figure 2.15 Observed nutrient concentrations over time. All City of Tulsa water quality stations combined.

Table 2.9 Estimated observed phosphorous loading by station.

| SITE | Average Flow (m^3/sec) | Average Ortho P (mg/l) | Average Total P (mg/l) | Average Monthly Ortho P (kg/month) | Average Monthly Total (kg/month) | Area (km^2) |
|-------|---------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|--|-------------------------------------|----------------|
| EUC04 | 0.24 | 0.0100 | 0.0143 | 6 | 25 | 20.9 |
| EUC05 | 1.01 | 0.0117 | 0.0206 | 142 | 301 | 87 |
| EUC06 | 1.78 | 0.041 | 0.057 | 521 | 546 | 152.8 |
| EUC07 | 0.54 | 0.009 | 0.017 | 13 | 24 | 50.6 |
| EUC08 | 5.07 | 0.045 | 0.062 | 1898 | 2774 | 516.9 |
| EUC09 | 4.15 | 0.096 | 0.119 | 3146 | 3405 | 423.5 |
| EUC10 | 2.64 | 0.231 | 0.249 | 1137 | 1313 | 268.9 |
| EUC11 | 0.77 | 0.063 | 0 080 | 491 | 632 | 65.9 |
| EUC12 | 0.69 | 0.017 | 0.033 | 75 | 59 | 64.3 |
| SPA06 | 0.12 | 0.012 | 0.033 | 5 | 14 | 15.6 |

Nitrate Loading

Nitrate loading was estimated in a similar manner. Average nitrate concentration for post 1998 data was greater than average concentration of all data at the majority of stations. For this reason only post 1998 data were considered. Otherwise, the methods used were identical.

These loads were compared to loads calculated by the OCC for the period March 1993 to February 1994. Table 2.11 contains average annual nutrient loadings during the calibration period August 1998 to March 2000 compared to the previous OCC study. Note the reduction in nitrate loading in the period even though average nitrate concentration was higher than in 1993-1994. This is the result of differing stream flow. Table 2.12 displays loading calculated using flow data from 1993-1994 and the current regression equations.

| SITE | Average Flow (m^3/s) | Average Nitrates (mg/l) | Average Monthly Nítrate-N (kg) |
|-------|----------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------------|
| EUC04 | 0.24 | 0.6016 | 752 |
| EUC05 | 1.01 | 0.8674 | 2305 |
| EUC06 | 1.78 | 2.072 | 9678 |
| EUC07 | 0.54 | 0.661 | 942 |
| EUC08 | 5.07 | 3.005 | 40024 |
| EUC09 | 4.15 | 3.467 | 37801 |
| EUC10 | 2.64 | 3.839 | 26597 |
| EUC11 | 0.77 | 3.162 | 6364 |
| EUC12 | 0.69 | 1.539 | 2787 |

Table 2.10 Estimated observed nitrate loading summary by station.

Table 2.11 Calibration period estimated loadings compared to 1997 OCC study. Total P and ortho

P as P and nitrate as nitrate nitrogen.

| | Calibration Period (8-98 to 4-00) | | | | OCC Study | Relative Diffrences | | |
|----------------|-----------------------------------|---------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|---------------------|---------|---------|
| SITE | Flow (m ^A 3/sec) | Ortho (kg/yr) | Total P (kg/yr) | Nitrate (kg/yr) | Total P (kg/yr) | Nitrate (kg/yr) | Total P | Nitrate |
| Rattlesnake | 0.27 | 86 | 329 | 10068 | 324 | 7643 | 2% | 24% |
| Brush | 1.04 | 1743 | 3699 | 28315 | 1568 | 39087 | 58% | -38% |
| Beaty | 1.60 | 6323 | 6624 | 117388 | 11602 | 156671 | -75% | -33% |
| Dry | 0.78 | 218 | 404 | 16137 | 1043 | 24805 | -158% | -54% |
| Spavinaw | 5.14 | 23061 | 33708 | 486393 | 13690 | 548817 | 59% | -13% |
| Eucha Laterals | 0.80 | 1339 | 2842 | 21755 | | | | |
| MISC areas | | | | | 1566 | 39087 | | |
| Entire basin | 9.82 | 32769 | 47606 | 880054 | 29791 | 816110 | 37% | -20% |

Table 2.12 Loading calculated using 93-94 hydrologic data compared to OCC Study. Total P and ortho P as P and nitrate as nitrate nitrogen.

| | | Estimates for | (3-93 to 2-94) | OCC study (| Relative Diffrences | | | |
|----------------|----------------|---------------|-----------------|-----------------|---------------------|-----------------|---------|---------|
| ŠITE | Flow (m^3/sec) | Ortho (kg/yr) | Total P (kg/yr) | Nitrate (kg/yr) | Total P (kg/yr) | Nitrate (kg/yr) | Total P | Nitrate |
| Rattlesnake | 0.4 | 118 | 267 | 9444 | 324 | 7643 | -21% | 19% |
| Brush | 1.4 | 1174 | 2366 | 39096 | 1568 | 39087 | 34% | 0% |
| Beaty | 2.5 | 5170 | 6081 | 162082 | 11602 | 156671 | -91% | 3% |
| Dry | 12 | 327 | 605 | 24179 | 1043 | 24805 | -72% | -3% |
| Spavinaw | 64 | 24487 | 35106 | 796705 | 13890 | 548817 | 81% | 31% |
| Eucha Laterals | 1.1 | 902 | 1818 | 30030 | | | | |
| MISC areas | | | | | 1566 | 39087 | | |
| Entire besin | 15.0 | 32158 | 46243 | 1061546 | 29791 | 810110 | 36% | 23% |

Point Source Loadings

Although most of the nutrient loading was attributed to non-point source pollution, one significant point source is located in the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin at the City of Decatur. A poultry processing plant is located in Decatur, with waste from the plant processed by the City of Decatur waste water

treatment plant. The treatment plant discharges to Colombia Hollow in subbasin 20. The US Environmental Protection Agency PCS (Permit Compliance System) contains estimated monthly loading from Decatur (NPDES ID AR0022292). Only the average daily load for the period November 1997 to August 2000 was used in the model (Table 2.13). The 1997 OCC study also estimated the loading from the City of Decatur for the period March 93 to February 94 and October 95 to September 96 (Table 2.14). Monthly loading data indicate a slight reduction in both nitrates and phosphorous over the period observed (Figure 2.15).

Table 2.13 City of Decalur sound source daily load for the period 11-97 to 8-00

| Parameter | Total P | Nitrate-N | Flow | Ammonia-N |
|-----------|---------|-----------|---------|-----------|
| Units | kg/day | kg/day | m^3/day | kg/day |
| Value | 32 | 15 | 4894 | 31 |

 Table 2.14 Average annual City of Decatur nutnent loadings. Derived from the US Environmental.

 Protection Agency's Permit Compliance System.

| | 93-94 OCC Estimate | 95-96 OCC Estimate | 97-00 Updated Estimate |
|--------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|------------------------|
| Total Phosporous (kg/yr) | 8153 | 15923 | 11680 |
| Total Nitrog in (kg/yr) | 19567 | 38214 | 16790 |





Management

SWAT defines management as a series of individual operations. The timing of these operations may be defined by a date, or as a fraction of the total heat units required by the crop. Heat unit scheduling is the default. All forested HRUs use the default management generated by the ArcView SWAT interface. Pasture management was set up as a cattle grazing operation. Table 2.22 contains the individual operation and the approximate timing of each. The default management generated by the interface was modified to include several additional operations. "Plant Pasture" and "Harvest/Kill" are default operations that were not modified.

Heat units are accumulated when the average daily temperature exceeds the base temperature of the crop. The base temperature is the minimum temperature required by the plant to grow. The amount of heat units accumulated each day is equal to the average daily temperature minus the base temperature of the plant. When no plant is growing the model uses a base temperature of 0° C and keeps a separate running total. This base 0° running total is used to schedule planting dates because no heat units can be accumulated until plant growth begins.

Grazing was simulated at a stocking rate of 0.33 animal units per acre (Oklahoma State University Extension Facts 2855), with 9.35 kg of dry biomass consumed and 2.92 kg of dry manure deposited per hectare (ASAE D384.1). The grazing occurs for a maximum of 200 days. Any time there is less than 600 kg (dry weight) of biomass per hectare grazing is suspended. Some areas are quite sensitive to lower values of the parameter *Minimum biomass required for grazing*. This indicates that the grazing rate may be excessive in these areas.

When the fraction of the crop's required heat units reaches 0.25, litter and commercial fertilizers were applied. Litter was applied in two identical applications, both occurring the same day. It was necessary to make two applications because the maximum fertilizer application rate allowed by the model is less than that required in some areas.

40

Pasture management is not uniform across the basin. The amount of litter applied in each subbasin is different. I did not use the SWAT interface to generate these management files (.mgt), because that required each file to be manually modified. There is one management file for each of the 351 HRUs. With multiple management changes, the task would be daunting. Therefore, a program was written to create files identical in format to those generated by the interface.

| Description | Heat Unit Fraction | Approximate Date | | |
|--------------------------|---------------------------|------------------|--|--|
| Plant Pasture | 0.150 | 04/18 | | |
| Graze 0.33 AU/acre | 0.200 | 05/20 | | |
| Litter Application | 0.250 | 05/27 | | |
| Litter Application | 0.250 | 05/27 | | |
| Commercial Fertilization | 0.250 | 05/27 | | |
| Harvest/Kill 1.2HU | 1.200 | 08/25 | | |

 Table 2.15
 Pasture management operations used in the SWAT model.

Calibration

The SWAT model was calibrated using observed stream and nutrient data. Three stream gage stations and ten water quality stations were used in the calibration. The model was calibrated for total flow, surface flow, baseflow, soluble phosphorous, total phosphorous, and nitrate.

The model was first calibrated on stream flow at each of the three gages. Observed stream flow was split into surface runoff and baseflow. After hydrologic calibration the model was calibrated for nutrients. Predicted loads were compared to observed loads at 10 water quality stations, and relative error was calculated at each station. The load at each station and the area upstream each station was used to calculate an area weighted average relative error. This average was used to guide the nutrient calibration.

Hydrologic calibration

Three gage stations, shown in Figure 2.17, were used in the calibration of total flow, surface runoff, and base flow. The period of available data from the three stations is not the same, Beaty Creek and Black Holtow have less flow data. Spavinaw Creek has much more observed data and would therefore be considered a more accurate calibration.

I split the basin into three areas, each with a different set of calibration parameters. Subbasins not upstream of a gage were lumped with the most similar adjacent calibrated area. Land use, topography, and distances were used to determine how to lump each subbasin.

Preliminary calibration baseflow fractions were far lower than estimates from observed stream flow. I modified the soils database to allow increased crack infiltration, by setting crack potential for each soil to 0.75. This modification increased aquifer recharge and baseflow contributions to help compensate for the karst topography.



Figure 2.17 SWAT calibration regions for the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin (SIM denotes an area that is not upstream a gage station).

Time Dependant Model Output

Runoff characteristics of forested areas changed with time during the first calibration. The runoff characteristics were dependent on how long the model was allowed to "warm up". The period of available stream flow records at each stream gage station dictated the calibration period at each station. When the individual calibrations were combined into the final model, the model was ran for 15 years, 8 years longer than during the calibration at some stations. The flow at these stations became inconsistent with the calibration. The longer the simulation ran, the greater the average annual water yield. I assumed this was the result of residue accumulation in these forested areas. The dcf-ult SWAT management was used for all forested areas.

In my experience SWAT's plant growth model is not well suited for unmanaged forests. I think that residue built up to unreasonable levels during the simulation. To prevent this accumulation, some of the forest was harvested. The plant portion considered yield, and thus harvested is called the

harvest index. The harvest index can be set by the user. Figure 2.18 demonstrates the effect of harvest index on average yearly flow for a 50 year simulation on Black Hollow. The average observed flow at the Black Hollow station was 0.12 m³/sec. A harvest index of 0.75 reduced the time dependancy of flow. The harvest index for all forest was set to 0.75. To ensure that no nutrients were removed from the forest, the fraction of nitrogen and phosphorous in the yield was set to 0. After these changes the entire calibration was updated.



Figure 2.18 Effect of harvest index on flow over a 50 year period, as simulated by the SWAT model.

Beaty Creek

Beaty Creek contains a higher fraction of pasture than the other two calibration areas. The nutrient loadings developed by the OCC for 1993-1994 indicated that Beaty Creek contributed disproportionate phosphorous load for its size. The updated loadings however, do not reflect this (Table 2.18).

USGS gage data for the period August 1998 to April 2000 were used to calibrate Beally Creek and portions of Brush Creek. Adjustments to several parameters were necessary to calibrate Beaty Creek, specifically curve numbers were increased by 2.08. ESCO rSoil Evaporation Compensation.

Factor) was increased from 0.95 (default) to 1, and parameters pertaining to ground water were adjusted to provide increased baseflow. These ground water parameters determine how the shallow aquifer interacts with surface flow. Relative error was used to compare observed and predicted data and to guide the calibration process.

Relative Error (%) = (Observed - Predicted)/Observed * 100 %

With calibration, relative error was reduced to 6.5% for the average total flow, and baseflow fell near the center of the estimated baseflow range. Surface runoff was sightly over predicted. Monthly predicted and observed values are compared in figures 2.19 and 2.20. Additional data are available in Appendix B.

Table 2.16 Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) calibration average flow and relative differences (all units are m³/s). Upper and lower values of surface and baseflow are provided by adjusting the interval used during baseflow separation.

| | Observed | | | | | | Prec | ded | |
|----------------|----------|------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-------|---------|-------|-------|
| Month | Row | Baseflow (upper) | Baseflow (lower) | Surface (upper) | Surface (lower) | Flow | Surface | Base | Misc |
| Average | 1.78 | 0.90 | 0.78 | 1.00 | 0.88 | 1.668 | 0.823 | 0.834 | 0.009 |
| Relative Error | 6.5% | 7.4% | -7.2% | 17.9% | 6.4% | | | | |



Figure 2.19 Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) monitoring vs SWAT predicted total stream flow (8-1998 to 4-2000)



Figure 2.20 Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191222) observed and SWAT predicted total stream flow (time-series) after calibration.

Spavinaw Calibration

The Spavinaw gage station has more available data than any other gage. In addition, the drainage area at the Spavinaw gage station is greater than any other gage, therefore the calibration at Spavinaw should be considered more accurate than that at any other gage. Data from January 1990 to April 2000 were used for the calibration.

Parameter adjustments are listed in Appendix B. Average monthly flow was predicted within 2.5% after calibration, but baseflow was underestimated by 15.7% (Table 2.17). The under prediction of baseflow is of little concern, considering the uncertainty associated with estimating baseflow from observed data.

Good agreement was found between observed and predicted monthly flow (Figure 2.21). This was the best fit seen at any gage station. Visual inspection of observed and predicted flows over time (Figure 2.22) suggests the source of the under prediction was baseflow, particularly during dry periods. Additional data for Spavinaw are available in Appendix B.

Table 2.17 Spavinaw (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) calibration average annual flow and relative differences (all units are m³/s). Upper and lower values of surface and baseflow are provided by adjusting the interval used during baseflow separation.

| | Observed | | | | | | Pre | dicted | |
|----------------|----------|------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-------|---------|----------|------|
| | Total | Baseflow (upper) | Baseflow (lower) | Surface (lower) | Surface (upper) | Total | Surface | Baseflow | Misc |
| Average | 3.80 | 2.51 | 2.29 | 1.29 | 1.51 | 3.90 | 1.75 | 2.06 | 0.09 |
| Relative Error | -2.5% | 18.1% | 10.2% | -35.5% | -15.7% | | | | |



Figure 2.21 Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) observed vs SWAT predicted stream flow (1-1990 to 4-2000)



Figure 2.22 Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage 07191220) observed flow vs SWAT predicted flow (time-series)

Black Hollow Calibration

The Black Hollow gage has the smallest contributing area of any gage in the basin, only 1559 ha. This area was represented as only one subbasin in the model. Almost the entire area is forested as determined from the GAP land cover; therefore, the entire basin was simulated as forest by the SWAT model.

No baseflow range was estimated for Black Hollow because of its small size, only a single interval was used to separate baseflow. Total flow comparisons were good with a relative error of -4.2% (Table 2.18). Again the fraction of baseflow was underestimated, but it is much less important than total flow.

The relationship between observed and predicted flow indicates over prediction at low flows (Figure 2.23). This over prediction was also apparent when flow was graphed against time (Figure 2.24). The observed gage data indicated no flow for long periods of time. The large error in November 1998 is thought to be the result of weather differences between the subbasin and the rain gage location. This area is more sensitive to weather because it consists of a single subbasin, and uses the observed data from only one weather station. Tabular data are located in Appendix B.

Table 2.18 Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) average flow and relative differences (all units are m³/s).

| | Observed | | | Predicted | | | |
|----------------|----------|----------|---------|-----------|----------|---------|--|
| | Total | Baseflow | Surface | Total | Baseflow | Surface | |
| Average | 0.118 | 0.093 | 0.025 | 0.123 | 0.081 | 0.032 | |
| Relative Error | -4.2% | 12.8% | -29.2% | | | | |



Figure 2.23 Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) observed vs SWAT predicted stream flow (8-1998 to 4-2000)



Total Flow (Timeseries)

Figure 2.24 Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey Gage 07191297) observed flow vs SWAT predicted flow (time-series)

Nutrient Calibration

The nutrient calibration was performed in a different manner than the hydrologic calibration, because many nutrient parameters are basin wide. The basin was calibrated as a whole using comparisons at all stations simultaneously. Sediment was included because it has a large impact on nutrients and was adjusted only to reasonable levels for these land covers.

Sediment

No recent sediment data were available for the Eucha/Spavinaw Basin, so the calibration was stopped when sediment yields were reasonable based on literature values. SWAT uses the Modified Universal Soil Loss Equation (MUSLE) to calculate sediment yield. The MUSLE C factor is calculated internally from the total of surface residue and biomass and a minimum C factor. This minimum C factor can be related to the average annual C by the following set of equations:

 $MC = EXP(1.463 \ln (CVA) + 0.1034)$

where MC is the minimum C factor and CVA is the average annual C factor.

A minimum C factor of 0.0003 was used for forest and 0.0009 for pastures. These minimum C factors correspond to average annual C factors of 0.0036 and 0.0077, for forest and pasture respectively. Average annual sediment yields for the period January 1990 to April 2000 are 62.7 kg/ha for pasture and 25.9 kg/ha for forest.

Nutrients

Observed and predicted loadings at each of the 10 stations were compared. Relative error was calculated at each station for nitrate, sediment-bound phosphorous, and total phosphorous. These relative errors were area weighted according to the contributing area at each water quality station, and the result was used to guide the calibration. The result of the nutrient calibration is shown in Table 2.19.

51

Relative error at any given station may be off by a substantial amount. Because the parameters are not distributed, there is no way to make an adjustment at one station without affecting all other stations. The results of the calibration are displayed in Table 2.19. The parameters recommended in the model documentation were used for nutrient calibration. The following parameters were adjusted in the basin input file (.bsn):

NPERCO (Nitrogen Percolation Coefficient) = 1 PPERCO (Phosphorous Percolation Coefficient) = 12 PHOSKD (Phosphorous Soil Partitioning Coefficient) = 400 BMIX (Biological Mixing Efficiency) = 0.3

Additional modifications were made uniformly to each Main Channel Input File (.rte). These modifications allow increased stream bank erosion, but did not significantly impact nutrient loading in the model.

CH_COV (Channel Cover Factor) = 0.2

CH_EROD (Channel Erodibility Factor) = 0.2

 Table 2.19 Observed and SWAT predicted average annual nutrient loading for the period August

 1998 to April 2000. (Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)

| Predicted Predicted | | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------|--------------------------|--------------|------------|-----------|---------|---------|------------|-----------|---------|---------|
| | | | | kg | | | | rng/L | | |
| Station | AREA (km ²) | Flow (m^3/s) | Sediment P | Soluble P | Total P | Nitrate | Sediment P | Soluble P | Total P | Nitrate |
| EUC04 | 20.9 | 0.17 | 6 | 210 | 217 | 6446 | 0.001 | 0.040 | 0.041 | 1.225 |
| EUC05 | 87 | 0.99 | 173 | 2511 | 2684 | 52720 | 0.006 | 0.081 | 0.087 | 1.710 |
| EUC06 | 152.8 | 1.67 | 29 | 7189 | 7218 | 162299 | 0.001 | 0.139 | 0.139 | 3.133 |
| EUC07 | 50.6 | 0.46 | 3 | 420 | 423 | 12739 | 0.000 | 0.030 | 0.030 | 0.899 |
| EUC08 | 516.9 | 5.06 | 375 | 25817 | 26192 | 423221 | 0.002 | 0.164 | 0.166 | 2.689 |
| EUC09 | 423.5 | 4.29 | 609 | 25195 | 25804 | 403359 | 0.005 | 0.189 | 0.193 | 3.024 |
| EUC10 | 268.9 | 2.86 | 2538 | 19248 | 21785 | 283655 | 0.029 | 0.217 | 0.245 | 3.194 |
| EUC11 | 65.9 | 0.53 | 1 | 2482 | 2483 | 45062 | 0.000 | 0.150 | 0.150 | 2.723 |
| EUC12 | 64.3 | 0.47 | 2 | 392 | 394 | 9712 | 0.000 | 0.027 | 0.027 | 0.658 |
| SPA06 | 15.6 | 0.12 | 22 | 24 | 46 | 2903 | 0.006 | 0.006 | 0.012 | 0.761 |
| USGS | | 3.54 | 1560 | 22192 | 23752 | 345604 | 0.014 | 0.202 | 0.216 | 3.139 |
| | | | | Observ | ved | | | | | |
| | | | | kg | | | | mg/L | | |
| Station | AREA (km ⁴ 2) | Flow (m^3/s) | Sediment P | Soluble P | Total P | Nitrate | Sediment P | Soluble P | Total P | Nitrate |
| EUC04 | 20.9 | 0.24 | 218 | 77 | 295 | 9019 | 0.03 | 0.0101 | 0.039 | 1.190 |
| EUC05 | 87 | 1.01 | 1911 | 1702 | 3614 | 27663 | 0.06 | 0.0540 | 0.115 | 0.878 |
| EUC06 | 152.8 | 1.78 | 298 | 6256 | 6553 | 116132 | 0.01 | 0.1129 | 0.118 | 2.097 |
| EUC07 | 50.6 | 0.54 | 130 | 153 | 283 | 11307 | 0.01 | 0.0091 | 0.017 | 0.669 |
| EUC08 | 516.9 | 5.07 | 10514 | 22172 | 33285 | 480292 | 0.07 | 0.1443 | 0.211 | 3.044 |
| EUC09 | 423.5 | 4.15 | 3107 | 37749 | 40857 | 453606 | 0.02 | 0.2923 | 0.316 | 3.512 |
| EUC10 | 268.9 | 2.64 | 2121 | 13639 | 15761 | 319163 | 0.03 | 0.1662 | 0.192 | 3.889 |
| EUC11 | 65.9 | 0.77 | 1687 | 5896 | 7583 | 76366 | 0.07 | 0.2470 | 0.318 | 3.199 |
| EUC12 | 64.3 | 0.69 | | 905 | 712 | 33443 | | 0.0422 | 0.033 | 1.558 |
| SPA06 | 15.6 | 0.12 | 110 | 63 | 173 | 2648 | 0.03 | D.Q172 | 0.047 | 0.724 |
| USGS | | 3,41 | | | | | | | | |

| Station | Area (km^2) | Sediment P | Nitrate | Soluble P | Total P |
|---------|-------------|------------|---------|-----------------|---------|
| EUC04 | 20.9 | 97.1% | 28.5% | -1 74.1% | 26.6% |
| EUC05 | 87 | 91.0% | -90.6% | -47.5% | 25.7% |
| EUC06 | 152.8 | | -39.8% | -14.9% | -10.1% |
| EUC07 | 50.6 | 97.4% | ~12.7% | -174.4% | -49.6% |
| EUC08 | 516.9 | 96.4% | 11.9% | -13.4% | 21.3% |
| EUC09 | 423.5 | 80.4% | 11.1% | 33.3% | 36.8% |
| EUC10 | 268.9 | -19.6% | 11.1% | -41.1% | -38.2% |
| EUC11 | 65.9 | 99.9% | 41.0% | 57.9% | 67.3% |
| EUC12 | 64.3 | | 71.0% | 56.7% | 44.7% |

Simulated Nutrient Loading

Nutrient loadings were simulated at important locations throughout the basin. The nutrient load to Spavinaw Lake cannot be directly predicted since SWAT cannot fully simulate the processes that occur in Lake Eucha. However, a loading estimate for the area between Spavinaw and Eucha was required to determine if this area is a significant source of nutrients. The simulated outflow from Lake Eucha subtracted from the simulated loading to Spavinaw Lake from Spavinaw Creek was initially used to provide the estimate. Some loads to Spavinaw Lake were negative, indicating that more nutrients were assimilated by the stream than were being added. To eliminate the negative loadings, stream processes were ignored in the Spavinaw laterals portion of the basin (Figure 2.25).

Loading from the small portion of the basin between the Lake Eucha dam and Spavinaw Lake was insignificant when compared to the loading to Eucha Lake. The sediment-bound phosphorous for the Spavinaw portion does not entirely account for stream losses, and is much higher than in other portions of the basin. Nutrients associated with sediment from this portion of the basin should not be directly compared the Eucha portion. Charts and tables in the body of this report feature the Eucha portion. Additional data for both areas are included in the Appendix A.

Average annual loadings to Lake Eucha over the period August 1998 to April 2000 were near observed values for both nitrates and soluble phosphorous (Table 2.22). Sediment-bound phosphorous was under-predicted leading to an under-prediction of total phosphorous. Many attempts were made to increase sediment-bound phosphorous, but agreement was not possible without making unreasonable modifications to the model. I think that two issues contribute to this problem. The first is the stream erosion routines of the SWAT model. Sediment eroded in the channels did not appear to significantly impact sediment-bound phosphorous. Sediment resulting from channel degradation was increased two orders of magnitude and had little effect. I think that this was the major factor. The second issue was types of land cover not simulated by the model. Some very small land covers contribute comparatively vast amount of sediment. These very small
areas were either not included in the GAP land cover or were too small to be simulated by the model. This problem is discussed further in model limitations.

An adjustment factor was used to correct for low sediment-bound phosphorous. The adjustment factor was calculated by dividing the observed estimate of sediment-bound phosphorous loading (14,800 kg/year) by the predicted loading (612 kg/year). The adjustment factor, 24, was multiplied by the results from the SWAT model to correct the predicted loading of sediment-bound phosphorous. Tables and figures using the adjustment note its use



Figure 2.25 Contributing areas at each location where SWAT model output is generated. The contributing area for Spavinaw includes Beaty, Cloud, and Cherokee.

Table 2.21 SWAT simulated average annual nutrient loading August 1998 to April 2000. Spavinaw includes Beaty, Cloud, and Cherokee. Sediment-bound phosphorous and total phosphorous are unmodified.

| Subbasin | Flow | Sediment P (mt) | Soluble P (kg) | Total P (kg) | NO3-N (kg) |
|--------------------------------|------|-----------------|----------------|--------------|------------|
| Cherokee | 0.42 | 2 | 1859 | 1861 | 34338 |
| Cloud | 0.48 | 1 | 396 | 398 | 9819 |
| Dry | 0.65 | 19 | 504 | 523 | 16577 |
| Beaty | 1.68 | 45 | 7155 | 7200 | 162602 |
| Spavinaw | 6.81 | 389 | 32748 | 33137 | 585802 |
| Brush | 1.01 | 119 | 2506 | 2625 | 52953 |
| Rattlesnake | 0.19 | 3 | 213 | 217 | 6895 |
| Eucha Laterals | 0.55 | 47 | 160 | 207 | 7225 |
| Eucha Total | 9.81 | 613 | 34485 | 35097 | 643936 |
| Spavinaw Lateral | 0.49 | 232 | 168 | 400 | 2867 |
| Blackhollow | 0.12 | 17 | 24 | 4 1 | 2908 |
| Spavinaw Total - Eucha Outflow | 0.61 | 248.66 | 191.87 | 440.53 | 621.0 |

Table 2.22 Observed and model estimated loading to Lake Eucha. No adjustment was made to account for sediment-bound phosphorous under predictions in this table.

| Ot | served Estimates | s for Calibration | Period (8-98 to 4-00) | Simulation (8-98 to 4-00) | | | | |
|------|------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------|----------------|--------------|----------------|--|
| Flow | Soluble P (kg) | Total P (kg) | Nitrate-N (kg) | Flow | Soluble P (kg) | Total P (kg) | Nitrate-N (kg) | |
| 9.8 | 32769 | 47608 | 680054 | 9.8 | 34485 | 35097 | 643936 | |

Background Loading Estimates

Background loading was estimated by simulating the entire basin as forest, using the flow calibration from Black Hollow. Black Hollow was used because it contains a higher fraction of forest than the other two calibration areas.

The anthropogenic effects appear to be large; soluble phosphorous was estimated to increase by 21 fold. The increase is a result of many factors, the City of Decatur point source and litter application appear to be the largest contributors, but changing forest to pasture and increases in STP are also important factors.

Table 2.23 SWAT simulated background and calibrated model loading to Lake Eucha (January 1990 to April 2000).

| | Flow (m^3/s) | Sediment P (kg/yr) | NO3-N (kg/yr) | Soluble P (kg/yr) |
|---------------------|--------------|--------------------|---------------|-------------------|
| Background Estimate | 8.22 | 223 | 154578 | 1808 |
| Calibrated Model | 9.81 | 711 | 747798 | 40046 |
| Percentage Increase | 19% | 220% | 384% | 2115% |

Uncertainty Analysis

The uncertainty associated with water quality models is difficult to quantify. According to MacIntosh et al. (1984), there are two major types of uncertainty, knowledge uncertainty and stochastic uncertainty. Knowledge uncertainly stems from measurement errors and the inability of the model to accurately simulate the physical, chemical, and biological processes. Stochastic uncertainty is due to the random nature of natural systems, like rainfall. Rainfall is the driving force behind nutrient transport. Because rainfall is so important, it represents a major source of uncertainty. One method to quantify this uncertainty is to perform many simulations of the same scenario using different rainfall records. In this manner I can quantify the stochastic uncertainty associated with natural temporal variations in rainfall. I generated statistics from many simulations to estimate confidence intervals. This procedure accounts for only stochastic uncertainty associated with rainfall.

Thirty simulations were performed for each scenario. Observed rainfall records for the period 1/1/85 to 12/31/99 were used in these simulations. Each simulation covered a total of 6 years, the first 5 years allow the model to "warm-up" so that initial conditions are less important (Figure 2.26). Only data from the last year of the simulation were used. Custom software was written specifically to perform these simulations. The computational requirements to perform such simulations are enormous. In excess of 36 hours of processing time were often required to perform a single set of simulations.

A distribution was assumed and tested before confidence intervals were estimated. The results from 30 simulations of the calibrated model were analyzed to determine an acceptable distribution for

each output parameter (Appendix C). The distribution type for each output parameter was assumed to be constant (Table 2.24). More detail and statistical tests are shown in Appendix C. Log-normal distributions are common for stream flow applications. By assuming a distribution, I can determine the probability that loading will be in a particular range (Figure 2.27 and 2.28).

The effect of rainfall variations on the system is dramatic, thus the confidence intervals are quite large. Rainfall has such a major effect that it could mask the effect of any BMP for a particular year. For example, there is approximately a 10% chance that the loading for any given year could be 60% greater than the average annual predicted loading.



Figure 2.26 Simulation timing for the rainfall uncertainty analysis

Table 2.24 Assigned distribution used to determine confidence intervals.

| Outpul Parameter | Distribution |
|------------------|--------------|
| Flow | LogNormal |
| Soluble P | LogNormal |
| Sediment Bound P | LogNormal |
| Nitrate | Normal |

Table 2.25Calibrated SWAT model output statistics. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibratedSWAT model.

| Area | Flow (m^3/sec) | | Soluble | Soluble P (kg/yr) | | Sediment P (kg/yr) | | Nitrate-N (kg/yr) | |
|----------|----------------|-------|---------|-------------------|------|--------------------|--------|-------------------|--|
| | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | |
| Spavinaw | 0.403 | 0.267 | 128 | 102 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 | |
| Eucha | 9,13 | 4.62 | 31174 | 13604 | 665 | 620 | 507045 | 246838 | |



Figure 2.27 Cumulative Distribution Function (CDF) of soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha under calibrated conditions as predicted by SWAT.



Figure 2.28 Cumulative Distribution Function (CDF) of predicted average annual streamflow to Lake Eucha, as predicted by SWAT. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibrated SWAT model.

 Table 2.26 Confidence intervals at calibrated conditions. Derived from 30 simulations of the calibrated SWAT model.

| Parameter | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
|--------------------|----------|----------|----------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Flow (m^3/sec) | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| Soluble P (kg/yr) | 11868 | 13657 | 16070 | 31174 | 50301 | 59188 | 68110 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) | 144 | 177 | 225 | 665 | 1210 | 1539 | 1893 |
| Nitrate-N (kg/yr) | 23243 | 100997 | 191093 | 507045 | 822998 | 913094 | 990848 |

Management Practice Simulations

The calibrated model was modified to simulate a variety of BMPs and management practices. Litter application rate, soil test phosphorus, and grazing rate were each modified. An additional simulation was performed excluding the City of Decatur point source from the calibrated model. Each scenario is evaluated using the method detailed in the previous section. Additional charts and tables are located in Appendix D.

Litter Application Scenarios

Litter application rates from 0 to 3 times the current rate were modeled. Commercial nitrogen was supplemented at litter application rates less than the current rate to maintain the current total nitrogen rate. Nitrate loading to Lake Eucha was nearly constant over this range (Figure 2.29). The model simulated a positive correlation between litter application rate and phosphorous loading (Figures 40 and 41). Litter application rates primarily affect nutrients, but do have some effect on the hydrology. Litter applications influence plant growth which in turn effects surface residue and evapotranspiration.

Litter was assumed to be applied only to pastures, and the application rate varies by subbasin. The average amount of phosphorous applied in litter was 26.4 kg/ha. The average litter application rate was 1747 kg/ha (0.77 t/acre). The amount of litter applied in each subbasin was assumed to be equal to the estimated litter production in that subbasin. All litter produced in a subbasin was assumed to be applied uniformly to pastures in that subbasin. SWAT does not directly simulate the surface application of litter; it is treated as simple addition of nutrients to the surface soil layer. Litter application rates had a larger impact on nutrients than any other BMP simulated.



Figure 2.29 SWAT predicted average nitrate load to Lake Eucha as a function of applied litter.



Figure 2.30 SWAT simulated soluble phosphorous load to Lake Eucha as a function of litter application rate.



Figure 2.31 SWAT simulated sediment-bound phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of litter application rate. Sediment-bound phosphorous is not adjusted in this figure.

| Scenario (Litter Rate) | Fic | Flow | | Soluble P | | Sediment P | | Nitrate-N | |
|------------------------|------|------|-------|-----------|------|------------|---------|-----------|--|
| X Normal | MÉAN | \$TD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | |
| 0.00 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 22525 | 9031 | 630 | 609 | 508073 | 247334 | |
| 0.25 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 24635 | 10138 | 640 | 612 | 507766 | 247111 | |
| 0.50 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 26914 | 11337 | 649 | 615 | 507532 | 246962 | |
| 0.75 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 29048 | 12470 | 660 | 623 | 507139 | 246780 | |
| 1.00 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 31174 | 13604 | 665 | 620 | 507045 | 246838 | |
| 1.25 | 9.23 | 4.65 | 34758 | 15436 | 657 | 594 | 597520 | 288455 | |
| 1.50 | 9.31 | 4.66 | 38280 | 17163 | 680 | 610 | 687978 | 328243 | |
| 2.00 | 9.42 | 4.68 | 44773 | 20428 | 1036 | 1958 | 865535 | 408734 | |
| 3.00 | 9.51 | 4.70 | 56612 | 26585 | 1226 | 2489 | 1184918 | 555431 | |

Table 2.27 SWAT simulated effect of litter applications rate on loadings to Lake Eucha.

Soil Test Phosphorous Scenarios

To determine the relationship between STP and phosphorous loading, an additional set of model runs was made. The STP for all pastures was set to a single value and varied, but forest STP was not modified. To single out the effect of STP, no litter was applied in one set of these simulations. Two additional sets were performed that do include litter applications. Additional tables and figures are located in Appendix D.

Soil test phosphorous mainly effect soluble and sediment-bound phosphorous loadings. STP has little effect on flow and nitrates. Sediment-bound phosphorous was greater when no litter or supplemental nitrogen was applied. Plant growth depends on the litter as a source of nitrogen; without it there is much less growth and residue. With reduced residue and plant growth the soil surface is more exposed and subject to additional soil erosion. All simulations in this report at reduced litter application rates use enough supplemental commercial nitrogen to maintain the current total nitrogen application rate. It is also likely that producers will use more commercial fertilizer if they reduced their litter application rates.



Figure 2.32 The effect of STP on soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as simulated by the SWAT model using the current litter application rate.



Lake Eucha Soluble P Loading by STP (No Litter)





Figure 2.34 Soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as simulated by SWAT, half of the current litter rate is applied. Commercial nitrogen applied to maintain the total nitrogen application rate.

Table 2.28The effect of soil test phosphorous on the loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted bySWAT (no litter, nitrogen supplemented)

| Pasture | Flow r | n^3/s | Soluble | P kg/yr | Sedimen | tPkg/yr | Nitrate- | N kg/yr |
|---------|--------|-------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----------|---------|
| STP | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 35 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 16812 | 6030 | 576 | 590 | 509066 | 247573 |
| 65 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 17535 | 6411 | 593 | 596 | 508923 | 247542 |
| 120 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 18918 | 7166 | 622 | 608 | 508713 | 247529 |
| 300 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 23496 | 9659 | 711 | 656 | 508114 | 247260 |
| 500 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 28587 | 12439 | 785 | 676 | 507524 | 246989 |
| 1000 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 40839 | 19111 | 923 | 729 | 506583 | 246511 |

Table 2.29 The effect of soil test phosphorous on the model loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted by SWAT(half of current litter rate, nitrogen supplemented).

| Í | Pasture | Flow r | n ^ 3/s | Soluble | P kg/yr | Sedimen | t P kg/yr | Nitrate- | N kg/yr |
|---|---------|--------|----------------|---------|---------|---------|-----------|----------|---------|
| | STP | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| | 35 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 21137 | 8306 | 606 | 597 | 508213 | 247306 |
| | 65 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 21872 | 8707 | 620 | 603 | 508142 | 247223 |
| | 120 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 23278 | 9466 | 647 | 615 | 507932 | 247205 |
| | 300 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 27886 | 11975 | 731 | 663 | 507501 | 247026 |
| | 500 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 33018 | 14771 | 801 | 682 | 506991 | 246864 |
| | 1000 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 45605 | 21640 | 935 | 734 | 506333 | 246438 |

Table 2.30 The effect of soil test phosphorous on the model loadings to Lake Eucha as predicted by SWAT(at current litter rate).

| Pasture | Flow r | m^3/s | Solubie | Soluble P kg/yr | | Sediment P kg/yr | | Nitrate-N kg/yr | |
|---------|--------|-------|---------|-----------------|------|------------------|--------|-----------------|--|
| STP | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | |
| 35 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 25353 | 10553 | 626 | 603 | 507636 | 247021 | |
| 65 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 26126 | 10964 | 640 | 609 | 507565 | 247029 | |
| 120 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 27528 | 1 1724 | 666 | 621 | 507492 | 246977 | |
| 300 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 32146 | 14238 | 746 | 669 | 507031 | 246843 | |
| 500 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 37283 | 17029 | 814 | 688 | 506741 | 246604 | |
| 1000 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 50003 | 23980 | 946 | 739 | 506167 | 246239 | |

Grazing Rate Scenarios

Grazing rate was modified to determine its effect on nutrient loading. Grazing rate is the amount of forage removed in a given area as apposed to stocking rate which is a number of animals per unit area. Stocking rate, the type, and size of animals can be used to estimate grazing rate, additional detail is located in the Observed Data-Management section. Based on the SWAT model, results indicate that alterations to the current estimated grazing rate do not significantly reduce nutrient loadings. Grazing rate does not have a major impact on soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha (Figure 2.35). However, doubling the grazing rate used in the calibration does have a significant effect of sediment-bound phosphorous (Figure 2.36).

Grazing rate scenarios may require changes to other model parameters, for instance curve number. Over-grazed pastures have a higher curve number because of reduced surface vegetation and increased soil compaction. Likewise, under-grazing simulations have a lower curve number indicating more surface vegetation. Simulations at the 2X level have curve numbers increased for all pastures by 4. The minimum biomass at which grazing is allowed was reduced from 600 kg/ha to 300 kg/ha, so that overgrazing would be properly simulated. Simulations at the 0.5X level and no grazing scenario have curve numbers reduced by 4. At the 2X rate the amount of phosphorous loading increases dramatically. Areas that are over-grazed could be contributing far more than the same area would if the stocking rate were reduced.



Figure 2.35 SWAT predicted soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of grazing rate.



Figure 2.36 SWAT predicted sediment-bound phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha as a function of grazing rate.

 Table 2.31 The effect of grazing rate on water yield and nutrient loading to Lake Eucha, as predicted by SWAT.

| Grazing Rate | Flow | m^3/s | Soluble | P kg/yr | Sedimen | t P kg/yr | Nitrate- | N kg/yr |
|--------------|------|-------|---------|---------|---------|-----------|----------|---------|
| X Normal | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 0 | 9.51 | 4.75 | 32334 | 14428 | 2975 | 6213 | 638659 | 315624 |
| 0.5 | 9.31 | 4.69 | 28257 | 12806 | 1438 | 3498 | 484828 | 252219 |
| 1 | 9.13 | 4.62 | 31174 | 13604 | 665 | 620 | 507045 | 246838 |
| 2 | 9.99 | 4.73 | 38629 | 14787 | 24891 | 7580 | 504688 | 214823 |

Decatur Point Source Control

Simulations were performed with a reduced Decatur point source contribution at 50% and 0% of the current load. Litter application and STP were not modified from the calibrated model. The contribution of the point source to the lake was estimated (Table 2.33). The observed total annual phosphorous point source loading is estimated to be 11,600 kg/year. The model indicates that 78% of the

phosphorous added by the point source reaches the lake. Although SWAT does predict assimilation, on a long-term basis, almost all phosphorous entering the stream will eventually end up in the lake.

Table 2.32Current nutrient loading of the Decatur point source. Estimated from Permit ComplianceSystem data from the US Environmental Protection Agency for the period November 1997 to August2000.

| Parameter | Total P | Nitrates-N | Flow | Ammonia-N |
|---------------|--------------|-------------|---------------|--------------|
| Load | 11,600 kg/yr | 5,470 kg/yr | 4,900 m^3/day | 11,300 kg/yr |
| Concentration | 6.53 mg/l | 3.06 mg/l | | 6.33 mg/l |

Table 2.33 Loading reduction to Lake Eucha at 50% and 0% of the current Decatur point source contribution as predicted by SWAT. Adjusted sediment-bound phosphorous used to calculate total phosphorous.

| Point Source Loading | SOLUBLE P (kg/yr) | SEDIMENT P (kg/yr) | NITRATE-N (kg/yr | Total P(adj) (kg/yr) | | | | | |
|----------------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| 100% of Current | 31174 | 665 | 507045 | 47134 | | | | | |
| 0% of Current | 25301 | 531 | 501762 | 38045 | | | | | |
| 50% of Current | 28229 | 598 | 504385 | 42581 | | | | | |
| REDUCTIÓN | | | | | | | | | |
| 0% of Current | 5872 | 134 | 5283 | 9088 | | | | | |
| 50% of Current | 2944 | 67 | 2660 | 4552 | | | | | |

Long-term Simulations

A series of long-term simulations were performed to estimate long-term soil test phosphorous at different litter application rates. When phosphorous is applied in excess of what the crop can use, it builds up in the soil (Figure 2.38). When poultry litter is applied to meet the nitrogen requirements of the crop, phosphorous is over applied.

The default grazing rate was used for these simulations. Management operations, such as cutting hay, remove more nutrients from the pasture than grazing cattle, and may have a small impact on long-term Soil Test Phosphorous (STP). However, if the hay is fed inside the basin, the effect would be similar to grazing. Appendix D contains the calculations for STP at the current litter application rate.

STP was estimated by calculating an area weighted phosphorous balance for all pastures. Soli mineral phosphorous content and STP are quite different. STP is a measure of active and labile phosphorous. Soil mineral phosphorous includes active phosphorous and relative insoluble phosphorous compounds. These less soluble compounds represent the bulk of soil mineral phosphorous. Figure 2.37 depicts the steady-state partitioning of mineral phosphorus in the SWAT model.

The initial observed area weighted STP for pastures in the Lake Eucha Basin was estimated to be 250 lb/acre. The initial mineral phosphorous content, as estimated by SWAT's partitioning scheme (Figure 2.37), was 761 kg/ha (667 lb/acre). The net change was assumed to apply to only the top 6 inches of soil, the rest of the profile is assumed to have a constant STP. Organic phosphorous content was also assumed constant for atl layers. The net change was added to the soil mineral phosphorous content from the previous year. STP was calculated from soil total mineral phosphorous each year using the same steady state partitioning as SWAT.

To check the SWAT model, the local history of the poultry industry was compared to SWAT simulations of STP. The poultry industry came to Delaware County about 25 years ago and about 40 years ago to Benton County (personal communication Jason Hollenback OSU Extension). At application rates of 0.5 and 0.75 of the current rate it would take 42 and 28 years for STP to increase from background to the current level of 250 lb/acre, respectively. Litter applications would have steadily increased from very little when there were few houses, to the current rate. Therefore, a fraction of the current rate between 0.5 and 0.75 is reasonable, and provides a reasonable verification of the method.



Figure 2.37 Steady state partitioning of mineral soil phosphorous in SWAT.



Figure 2.38 SWAT Model predicted Soil Test Phosphorous (STP) as a function of litter rate (fraction of current subbasin rate) over a 30 year period. These findings are model derived and subject to the same fimitations

| | Litter Application Rate (Times Normal Rate) | | | | | | | | |
|--------|---|------|-----|-----|-----|-------|------|-----|------|
| YEAR\$ | 0X | .25X | .5X | 75X | 1X | 1.25X | 1.5X | 2X | 3X |
| START | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 | 250 |
| 1 | 250 | 252 | 255 | 258 | 261 | 264 | 266 | 272 | 283 |
| 2 | 249 | 254 | 260 | 265 | 271 | 277 | 282 | 294 | 317 |
| 3 | 249 | 256 | 264 | 272 | 280 | 288 | 297 | 313 | 348 |
| 4 | 247 | 257 | 268 | 279 | 290 | 301 | 312 | 335 | 381 |
| 5 | 247 | 260 | 273 | 287 | 301 | 315 | 329 | 358 | 415 |
| 6 | 246 | 262 | 278 | 295 | 311 | 328 | 346 | 380 | 449 |
| 7 | 246 | 263 | 282 | 302 | 321 | 341 | 361 | 401 | 482 |
| 6 | 246 | 267 | 289 | 311 | 334 | 357 | 380 | 426 | 519 |
| 9 | 245 | 269 | 293 | 319 | 344 | 370 | 396 | 448 | 552 |
| 10 | 244 | 270 | 297 | 325 | 353 | 382 | 411 | 468 | 584 |
| 11 | 245 | 274 | 305 | 337 | 368 | 400 | 432 | 495 | 623 |
| 12 | 244 | 275 | 308 | 341 | 376 | 410 | 445 | 514 | 654 |
| 13 | 243 | 278 | 314 | 351 | 388 | 426 | 463 | 539 | 689 |
| 14 | 243 | 280 | 320 | 360 | 400 | 440 | 480 | 561 | 724 |
| 15 | 242 | 282 | 325 | 368 | 412 | 455 | 498 | 585 | 760 |
| 16 | 241 | 284 | 329 | 374 | 420 | 466 | 512 | 605 | 791 |
| 17 | 240 | 286 | 334 | 383 | 432 | 481 | 530 | 628 | 826 |
| 18 | 240 | 288 | 340 | 391 | 443 | 495 | 547 | 651 | 861 |
| 19 | 239 | 291 | 345 | 400 | 455 | 510 | 565 | 675 | 896 |
| 20 | 238 | 292 | 349 | 406 | 463 | 521 | 579 | 695 | 928 |
| 21 | 238 | 295 | 355 | 416 | 476 | 537 | 598 | 720 | 964 |
| 22 | 237 | 298 | 361 | 425 | 488 | 552 | 616 | 743 | 999 |
| 23 | 236 | 299 | 364 | 430 | 496 | 563 | 629 | 763 | 1030 |
| 24 | 236 | 301 | 369 | 438 | 507 | 577 | 646 | 786 | 1065 |
| 25 | 235 | 304 | 375 | 447 | 520 | 592 | 665 | 810 | 1101 |
| 26 | 234 | 306 | 380 | 455 | 531 | 606 | 681 | 832 | 1135 |
| 27 | 234 | 308 | 386 | 484 | 542 | 620 | 699 | 855 | 1170 |
| 28 | 233 | 310 | 390 | 470 | 551 | 633 | 714 | 676 | 1202 |
| 29 | 232 | 313 | 397 | 480 | 565 | 649 | 733 | 902 | 1240 |
| 30 | 232 | 315 | 402 | 489 | 576 | 663 | 750 | 924 | 1274 |

 Table 2.34 SWAT model predicted Soil Test Phosphorous (STP) as a function of litter application

 rate over a 30-year period.

Sensitivity Analysis

A sensitivity analysis was performed using many of the more easily modifiable parameters. It is not feasible to perform a sensitivity analysis on all parameters due to the number of parameters and the difficulty associated with modifying each one. The parameters selected include the more important parameters that are often used during the calibration of the SWAT model. To simplify calculations, loadings were calculated where Spavinaw Creek meets Lake Eucha (Figure 2.39), which contains the majority of the basin. The average annual outputs for a 20 year period was used to calculate sensitivity. A five year warmup period was used as in all previous simulations, and the model was run for the period 1/1/1975 to 12/31/1999.

Five observations were used to calculate relative sensitivity for each parameter. One observation was the calibrated model. Charts associated with each parameter and output are located in Appendix E. Relative sensitivity was calculated for the intervals between each of the five data points. The average of these four values is reported as the relative sensitivity.

One of the two equations below was used to calculate relative sensitivity. The equation used depends on how the parameter was modified. Input parameters may be modified by a percentage, by a fixed amount, or by directly setting the parameter value. A relative sensitivity calculation may in some cases require the use of an area weighted average, since SWAT is a distributed model. The relative sensitivity equations are:

$$S_r = \frac{(O_1 - O_2)/O_b}{(P_1 - P_2)/100}$$

where:

S,= Relative sensitivity (non-dimensional)

O_b = Selected model output for baseline (calibrated) conditions

P, = Parameter adjustment %

P₂ = Parameter adjustment %

- O. = Selected model output @ P.
- O2 = Selected model output @ P2

$$\mathsf{S}_{p} = \frac{P_{b}}{O_{b}} + \frac{\mathsf{O}_{2} - \mathsf{O}_{1}}{P_{2} - P_{1}}$$

Where

- S, = Relative sensitivity (non-dimensional)
- P, = Parameter investigated baseline (calibrated) value
- O₂ = Selected model output for baseline (calibrated) conditions
- P₁ = Parameter value adjusted less than P₄
- P = Parameter value adjusted greater than P_b
- O. = Selected model output @ P.
- O = Selected model output @ P



Figure 2.39 Portion of Lake Eucha Basin used in the sensitivity analysis

| Parameter | Flow | Sediment | Organic Nitrogen | Sediment P | Nitrate-N | Solubie P |
|--|--------|----------|---------------------|---------------|-----------|---------------|
| Alpha Baseflow Factor | 0.003 | 0.014 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Soil Available Water Content | -0.817 | -1.093 | -1.917 | -2,442 | -0.708 | ~0.459 |
| Biological Mixing Efficiency | -0.042 | 0.054 | 0.222 | 0.131 | -0.263 | -0.833 |
| MUSLE "Minimum Crop Factor" | 0.000 | 0.167 | 0.363 | 0.435 | 0.000 | 0.006 |
| Channel Cover Factor | 0.000 | 0.515 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Channel Erodibility Factor | 0.000 | 0.410 | -0.053 | -0.040 | 0.002 | 0.004 |
| Channel K Factor | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Curve Number | 0.197 | 1.648 | 3.095 | 3.387 | 2.769 | 2.244 |
| ESCO | 2.214 | 1616 | 1.021 | 0.992 | 0.842 | 0.868 |
| Min. Depth in Shallow Aquifer for Baseflow | -0.006 | -0.002 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Nitrogen Percolation Coff. | -0.003 | 0.062 | 0.263 | 0.338 | 0.685 | -0.033 |
| PHOSKD | 0.000 | 0.000 | -0.059 | -0.045 | 0.002 | -0.914 |
| Phosphorous Percolation Coff | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.016 | 0.076 | -0.001 | 0.224 |
| Min. Depth in Shallow Aguifer for Revap | 0.006 | 0.002 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Revap Factor | -0.019 | -0.007 | 0.001 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Slope Length | -0.001 | 0.079 | 0.340 | 0 386 | -0.005 | 0.012 |
| Slope | 0.001 | 0.337 | 1.025 | 1.230 | 0.004 | 0.005 |
| Soil Labile P (1 year warmup) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.026 | 0.106 | -0.001 | 0,198 |
| Soil Labile P (5 year warmup) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.014 | 0.176 | -0.001 | 0.1 90 |

Model Limitations

There are several model limitations that should be noted. Model limitation may be the result of data used in the model, inadequacies in the model, or using the model to simulate situations for which it was not designed. Hydrologic models will always have limitations, because the science behind the model is not perfect nor complete, and a model by definition is a simplification of the real world.

Weather is the driving force for any hydrologic model. Great care was taken to include as much accurate observed weather data as possible. The only weather information available was collected at weather stations. Data are collected at only a few points, and must be applied to an area of 1000 km². Rainfall can be quite variable, especially in the spring and summer when convective thunderstorms produce precipitation with a high degree of spatial variability. It may rain heavily at a weather station, but be dry a short distance away. On an average annual or average monthly basis, these errors have less influence since they are typically not additive. This limitation, among others, cautions us against using model output on a daily basis or monthly basis.

Scenarios involving radical changes to the basin result in greater uncertainty. The SWAT model was calibrated using estimates of what is presently occurring in the basin. Large departures from calibration conditions raise the level of uncertainty.

Only a single point source was included in the model although there are many point sources in the basin. Other potential point sources include household septic systems, CAFOs other than poultry, and municipalities other than the City of Decatur; these could be significant

Land uses that cover only small areas were not represented in the model. Land uses that occupy limited areas such as unpaved roads, bare areas, construction sites, and row crops were not simulated. Most of these features were not depicted in the available GAP land cover. Some of these very small areas may contribute a thousand times more sediment than a pasture of the same area. Although significant, they cannot be simulated with the currently available data.

Each HRU in a subbasin was assumed to have the same characteristics by the model. For instance, the same slope was used for all pastures and forest HRUs in a single subbasin. Pastures are generally located in valleys or other flat areas. Forests generally occupy land that is steeper than pastures. This problem is more pronounced in a watershed of this type, where each land cover has such different topographical characteristics.

Long-term simulations of soil test phosphorous assume SWAT's soil phosphorous model is correct. The steady-state partitioning of phosphorous into SWAT's various soil phosphorous pools was used to estimate soil test phosphorous. In reality this partitioning varies by soil type and cultural practices.

There is a great deal of uncertainty associated with management. A single management scenario was applied uniformly to each particular land cover. These simulations assume all pastures are grazed, but not over-grazed. In the real world, management varies dramatically. Pastures may be cut for hay, over-grazed, under-grazed, planted with a particular forage, or not managed at all. It is not possible to easily determine what is happening where, or to simulate all these activities in the model. Therefore, a single reasonable management was selected and applied basin-wide.

An important limitation is that SWAT simulates poultry litter applications as simple nutrient additions applied uniformly to the top 10 mm of the soil surface. In reality poultry litter lies on the soil surface until rainfall moves it into the soil. In the first few rainfall events after application the litter interacts more closely with surface runoff than simulated by SWAT. In the field we would expect high phosphorous concentrations in surface runoff immediately following litter application. In the SWAT model, simulated phosphorous concentrations do not increase so dramatically when litter is applied. These limitations caution us against using SWAT predictions on daily or even monthly basis. On an average annual basis, these loading errors are less pronounced due to calibration.

As a check of the model the fraction of soluble phosphorous from each source was estimated from the model results (Figures 2.40 and 2.41). This is done to determine if the fraction attributed to each source is reasonable. The intent is not to claim that this is the actual breakdown. There are many assumptions that must be made in addition to those made in the model to perform this type of analysis. The assumptions made for this analysis were marginal and could not be used for all model outputs. These results are presented to reflect on the model accuracy only, and should be treated accordingly. The fraction of loading associated with each change to the model was isolated. For instance the contribution of the load due to the application of poultry litter was estimated as the difference in the predicted load between the 1x application rate and the 0x rate. The fraction associated with litter applications is a conservative estimate, due to model limitations at racially different management conditions. The other constituents were similarly calculated. The contribution of STP was estimated as the difference between the 300 lb/acre STP and 35 lb/acre scenarios. Sources were determined for soluble phosphorous and nitrates. Total phosphorous is linked with sediment, and there was too much interaction between the sources for this method to produce a reasonable breakdown for total phosphorous.

The fraction associated with deforestation was calculated by modeling background conditions with pastures and forest and subtracting the background loading. Background estimates were made assuming an all forest watershed. The additional loading associated with the conversion of forest to pastures is the result. Other sources were calculated such that the total loading from all sources matches the calibrated model loading. It should also be noted that these estimates assume there is no interaction between the sources. The relative percentages for each source were calculated using only the average annual model output. Rainfall uncertainty could cause a dramatic shift in the percentages from any given year.

SWAT models in-stream processes based, in large part, on unvalidated assumptions of channel and stream-bank properties. These in-stream processes are the primary cause of the low sediment-bound phosphorous prediction by the calibrated model. Sediment-bound phosphorous was under predicted in all simulations. I think this is the result of phosphorous being deposited with sediment in the stream, but not being reintrained during high flow periods. In the SWAT model, sediment that was re-entrained did not appear to contain phosphorous. Sediment from stream degradation was increased by two orders of magnitude, and there was little change in sediment-bound phosphorous.

80

Sediment-bound phosphorous was lost from the system as a result of the stream processes. This would not happen in the real world. Almost all nutrients entering the stream system would eventually reach the lake, provided there is no net deposition of sediment or nutrient export from the stream system. To adjust for this, a correction factor was estimated using the calibrated model and observed loadings. Sediment-bound phosphorous was underestimated by a factor of 24 in the calibrated model. This fraction was assumed to be constant for all scenarios, and applied only to the Lake Eucha Basin. This method produced reasonable estimates of total phosphorous for all BMPs simulated.



Soluble P by Source

Figure 2.40 Soluble phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha breakdown by source, as predicted by StVAT. This analysis required many assumptions, these data are presented to illustrate model limitations, and should be used in that context. * Conservative estimate, litter applications should account for a greater percentage of the loading.



Figure 2.41 Nitrate loading to Lake Eucha breakdown by source, as predicted by SWAT. This analysis required many assumptions, these data are presented to illustrate model limitations, and should be used in that context.

CHAPTER 3 Great Salt Plains Basin BMPs

Introduction

The Great Salt Plains Reservoir is one of Oklahoma's most unique areas. It is located just west of Cherokee, Oklahoma (Figure 3.1). On the shores of the lake lie 11,000 acres of salt plains, most of which is part of the Salt Plains National Wildlife Refuge. The salt plains and lake are the seasonal home of many migratory birds. This area is an important stopping place for ducks and geese during their migratory trip over the plains.

The salt plains are thought to be a remnant of ocean flooding millions of years ago. These plains are the only place in the world where hourglass shaped Selenite crystals can be found. Selenite crystal is a form of gypsum. These crystals grow just below the salt-encrusted surface. The crystals grow and dissolve with the changes in salinity of the brine that lies under the surface of the salt plains. The lake averages only 4 feet deep and is about half as salty as ocean water. In recent years, siltation has become an increasing problem for the lake and its tributaries. Sediment, pesticides, and nutrients from the rangeland and the wheat fields of Oklahoma and Kansas wash into tributaries that feed the reservoir. Excessive nutrients cause algae blooms that deplete the water of oxygen and kill fish.

Hydrologic Modeling

The basin covers some 8,000 square kilometers around the Oklahoma-Kansas border. Much of this area is used for farming and grazing cattle. The purpose of this project is to recommend BMPs (Best Management Practices) for agricultural lands in the basin. Computer modeling was used to simulate and compare BMPs. Soil and Water Assessment Tool (SWAT) is a hydrologic model that was used to predict how management changes effect basin loading of sediment, nutrients, and pesticides.



Figure 3.1 Location of the Great Sall Plains Reservoir Basin

SWAT Input Data

An ArcView GIS interface is available to generate model inputs from commonly available GIS data. These GIS data are summarized by the interface and converted to a form usable by the model. GIS data layers of elevation, soils, and land use are used to generate the input files. Observed temperature and precipitation can be incorporated. If no observed weather data are available, weather can be generated statistically.

Topography

Topography was defined by a DEM (Digital Elevation Model). DEMs for the United States are available for download via the Internet. The DEM was used to calculate subbasin parameters such as slope, slope length, and to define the stream network. The resulting stream network was used to define the layout and number of subbasins. Characteristics of the stream network, such as channel slope, length, and width, were all derived from the DEM.

Individual 1:24,000 thirty meter DEMS were stitched together to construct a DEM for the entire basin. When tiled, 1:24,000 DEMS often have missing data at the seams. These missing data must be replaced. A 3x3 convolution filter was applied to the DEM to produce a seamless filtered DEM. Any missing data at the seams of the original DEM were replaced with data from the filtered DEM. The resulting seamless DEM retains as much non-filtered data as possible (Figure 3.2). Filtering tends to remove both peaks and valleys from a DEM thereby reducing the perceived slope. For this reason the use of filtered data were kept to a minimum.



Figure 3.2 Digital Elevation Model (DEM) of the Great Saft Plains Basin with stream network Derived from US Geographic Survey 1 24,000 DEMs

Soils

Soil GIS data are required by SWAT to define soil types. SWAT uses STATSGO (State Soil Geographic Database) data to define soil attributes. The GIS data must contain the S5ID (Soils5) id number for USDA soil series) or STMUID (State STATSGO polygon number) to link a soil to the STATSGO database.

The soils layer was derived from three separate GIS coverages. The Alfalfa County, Oklahoma portion is 200-meter resolution MIADS (Map Information Assembly and Dispilay System) data from the Oklahoma NRCS. The Woods County, Oklahoma portion is certified SSURGO (Soil Survey)

Geographic) soils data from the Oklahoma NRCS. The Kansas portion is 1:24,000 detailed soils digitized by Kansas State University.

These highly detailed soils data are difficult to use with the SWAT model. The SWAT model has an internal database of soil properties based on STATSGO data. SSURGO data contains soils that are not available in this database. The most similar soils listed in the SWAT database were substituted for these unavailable soils. Similarity was based on soil properties weighted by their relative importance. Only soils with the same hydrologic soil group were considered for substitution. A score from zero to 1000 was given based on the formula:

Score =1000 ->(Relative difference at parameter * Parameter importance)

Parameter importance is given in Table 3.1. A score of 1000 is a perfect match but any score above 800 was assumed to be a reasonable match (Figure 3.3). Any soils with matching S5IDs are automatically assigned a score of 1000. A program was written to search all soils in the STATSGO database for Oklahoma, Texas, and Kansas. The ten highest ranking soils were recorded and the best among them were manually selected. An example output from the program is located in the Appendix F (Table F1).

| Table 3.1 | Parameter importance used to match SSURGO (Soil Survey Geographic) Soils to the |
|-----------|---|
| STATSGO | (State Soil Geographic) database included with SWAT. |

| Parameter | Layer 1 | Layer 2 | Layer 3 | Layer 4 | Layer 5 |
|-----------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| | | | | | |
| Fine earth fraction | 15 | 10 | 8 | 5 | 2 |
| Permeability low | 10 | 7 | 5 | 4 | 2 |
| Permeability high | 10 | 7 | 5 | 4 | 2 |
| Clay content low | 8 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Clay content high | 8 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Organic matter content low | 6 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Organic matter content high | 5 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Laver depth | 8 | 4 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Available water low | 8 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Available water high | 6 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Bulk density low | 7 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| Bulk density high | 7 | 6 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| % nassing #4 sleve low | 5 | 4 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| % passing #4 sieve low | 5 | 4 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| % passing #200 sieve low | 5 | 4 | 4 | 3 | 2 |
| % passing #200 sieve low | 5 | 4 | 4 | 3 | 2 |



Figure 3.3 Results of high detail soils to SWAT soils matching algorithm.

Land Cover

Land cover is perhaps the most important GIS data used in the model. The land cover theme determines the amount and distribution of wheat and range in the basin. These two land covers are managed very differently. It is important that these data be based on the most current data available since land cover changes over time. Topography and soils cannot be changed so easily or rapidly by man. Land cover was derived from Oklahoma and Arkansas NLCD (National Land Cover Data). The NLCD project mapped vegetation based on 30 meter Landsat. Thematic Mapper satellite imagery.



Figure 3.4 National Land Cover Data (NLCD) derived land cover for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin

Weather

SvvAT can use observed weather data or simulate it using a database of weather statistics derived from stations across the US. Observed daily precipitation and minimum and maximum temperature data were used in the Great Salt Plains model. National Weather Service COOP (Cooperative Observing Network) station data from 28 stations from 1/1/1950 to 12/31/99, were used to in the SWAT model (Figure 3.5). COOP data are available from the NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration). Average annual precipitation varies by almost six inches across the basin (Figure 3.6), so it is important to have as many stations as possible.

COOP data are seldom continuous for long periods of time. Missing days and even months are common. The period of record at stations are inconsistent, so the number of active stations changes with time. When SWAT detects missing data at a station, it generates simulated weather. Gaps in a station's record were filled with interpolated data from surrounding stations. Shepherd's weighted interpolation was used because it is computationally efficient.

Shepherd's method uses weighting factors derived from the distance to nearby stations within a fixed radius:

$$Z_0 = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} Z_i W_i}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} W_i}$$

where Z_0 is the precipitation at the station of interest in mm, Z_1 is the precipitation at station *i* in mm, and W_i is the weighting factor at station *i*. Weighting factors are calculated using the distance between stations:

$$W_i = (1 - \frac{d_i}{R})^2$$
 for $\frac{d_i}{R} < 1$ And $W_i = 0$ for $\frac{d_i}{R} > 1$

where R is the radius of influence in meters and d_i is the distance from station of interest to station *i* in meters.

Because of the large amount of data associated with these weather files, all processing and formatting was accomplished with custom programs written in VBA (Visual Basic for Applications) and Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corporation 1999). SWAT assigns each subbasin to the closest gage station to the subbasin centroid so many of the original 28 stations were not used by SWAT. The purpose of these extra stations was to fill gaps in records for the stations that were used by SWAT.


Figure 3.5 National Weather Service Cooperative Observation network precipitation and temperature station locations near the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin.



Figure 3.6 Precipitation based on PRISM (Parameter-elevation Regressions on Independent Slopes Model) data for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin

Subbasin Delineation

The subbasin fayout was developed using the DEM, a stream burn-in theme, and a table of additional outlets. A stream burn-in theme is simply digitized streams. Its purpose is to help SWAT define stream locations correctly in flat topography. Model output is only available at subbasin outlets so additional outlets were added at points of interest, such as gage stations. A stream threshold value of 1000 ha was used to define at subbasins. Threshold area is the minimum contributing upland area required to define a single stream. This resulted in 210 subbasins (Figure 3.7). Fewer subbasins would simplify the modeling process, but this level of detail was needed to adequately represent the basin



Figure 3.7 Subbasin layout used in SWAT model. The Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin is simulated as 210 subbasins.

HRU Distribution

Each of the 210 subbasins was split into HRUs (Hydraulic Response Units) by SWAT. The *land use* [%] over subbasin area threshold, was changed from the default 20% to 3%. This threshold determines the minimum percentage of any land cover in a subbasin that will become an HRU. The suil class [%] over subbasin area was also reduced from its default value of 20% to 10%. By reducing these thresholds, the number of HRUs was increased to 2,745, allowing more spatial detail to be incorporated into the SWAT model. The average area of each HRU was 2.97 square kilometers, but there was significant variability in sizes (Figure 3.8).



HRU Area Histogram

Category (km^2)

Figure 3.8 Histogram of Hydrologic Response Unit (HRU) sizes which make up the SWAT representation of the Great Salt Plains Basin

Soil Phosphorous Content

Two distinctly different methods were used to estimate soil phosphorus content. Soil phosphorous content for agricultural areas were estimated using observed soil test data. Soil phosphorous content for un-managed range was based on SWAT computer simulations.

Range - Soil Phosphorous Content

Soil phosphorous estimates for un-managed range areas were based on SWAT computer simulations. A reasonable phosphorous yield for rangeland was considered to be between 0.25 and 1.46 kg P/ha (Beaulac and Reckhow (1982) values for unfertilized grazed bluestem in Chickasha, Oklahoma). A value of 30 lb/acre phosphorous was selected for rangeland areas of the Salt fork calibration area, which produced a phosphorous yield of 1.1 kg P/ha. Modifications to soil phosphorous were made using the SWAT input parameter Sol_labp (Labile [soluble] phosphorous in SWAT's various phosphorous pools. Sol_labp was assumed to be related to soil test phosphorous by:

Melich III Soll test P (lb/acre) = 5 sol_labp (mg/kg)

Agricultural Crops - Soil Phosphorous Content

Observed Melich III soil test data were used to determine the soil phosphorous content for agricultural areas. County extension agents Bob Levalley, Kevin Sheltion and Tommy Puffenberger provided soil tests from different portions of Alfalfa and Woods counties. Annual county level BRAY II soil test summaries were provided by David Whitney (Extension State Leader Agronomy Program) for the Kansas portion. Summaries from 1995-1999 were averaged to provide estimates of STP for each county in the Kansas portion of the basin. Bray II and Melich III are comparable in the acidic soils which dominate the agricultural portions of the basin (Hailin Zhang OSU soil testing lab director, personal communication). These data are mapped in Figure 3.9. An area weighted soil test phosphorous was calculated for each of SWAT's 210 subbasins.

I used a specially compiled version of the SWAT model. At our request, Susan Neitsch (SWAT team, user assistance) modified SWAT 99.2 such that the entire soil profile was set to the same soluble phosphorous as the surface layer. The original SWAT 99.2 allows only the soluble phosphorous in the top 10 mm of soil to be set by the user, and the remainder of the soil profile is set to a value of

20 mg P/kg soil. The original SWAT was not very sensitive to changes in soil phosphorous Adjustments to the phosphorous content of the top 10 mm made little difference to the total amount of phosphorous in the soil profile. Mixing between layers made the phosphorous content of the top 10 mm approach the default value of the layer beneath in a few years.



Figure 3.9 Soil test phosphorous for agricultural areas derived from soil samples of the Great Salt Plains Reservoir Basin

Current Management

The current management was determined from a phone survey of producers in September 1999 Eighty-seven respondents answered a variety of questions about their wheat, sorghum, and alfalia production. Data from this survey were used to determine now much wheat was used for grazing, for grain, or for both (Table 3.2). Survey information was also used to determine the relative proportion of moldboard plowing, stubble mulch tillage, and low-till wheat in Wood's and Alfalfa counties.

SWAT defines management as a series of individual operations. The timing of these operations may be defined by a date or as a fraction of the total heat units required by the crop. Heat unit scheduling is the default. All forest, wetland, rangeland, and urban HRUs used the default management generated by the ArcView SWAT interface.

Heat units are accumulated when the average daily temperature exceeds the base temperature of the crop. The base temperature is the minimum temperature required by the plant to grow. The heat units accumulated each day are equal to the average daily temperature minus the base temperature of the plant. When no plant is growing the model uses a base temperature of 0° C and keeps a separate running total. This base 0° running total is used to schedule planting dates because no heat units can be accumulated until plant growth begins.

Wheat grazing was simulated at a stocking rate of 0.33 animal units per acre (Oklahoma State University Extension Facts 2855), with 9.35 kg of dry biomass consumed and 2.92 kg of dry manure deposited per hectare (ASAE D384.1). The grazing occurs for a maximum of 100 days. Any time there was less than 600 kg (dry weight) of biomass per hectare, grazing was suspended.

Originally, the small grains category from the NLCD was separated into nine categories, each with a different wheat management. Many categories were too small to be represented in the model. The number of wheat management categories was reduced from nine to four. The five deleted categorizes were redistributed among the remaining four based on the area of the remaining categories.

The management of each category was defined by a particular set of operations (Table 3.3). The individual operations and their timing was based on survey information, and recommended practices

for wheat. The goal was not to emulate the exact management, as this varies by field, but to select reasonable management operations for each category.

Table 3.2 Managements for the Salt fork Basin derived from survey results.

| Г | | | Wheat for g | nain only | Wheat for grazing only | | | | | |
|---|---------|-----------|-------------|-----------|------------------------|-----------|---------|---------|--------|--|
| L | County | Sub-total | MB plow | Stubble | No till | Sub-total | MB plow | Stubble | No UII | |
| Γ | Alfalfa | 31.2% | 19.6% | 10.1% | 1.6% | 6.5% | 4.1% | 2.1% | 0 3% | |
| | Woods | 59.7% | 21.5% | 35.2% | 3 0% | 11.0% | 4.0% | 6.5% | 0.6% | |

| | Whe | Wheat for grazing and grain | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|---------|-----------|-----------------------------|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| County | Sub-total | MB plow | Stubble | No till | | | | | | | | | | |
| Altalta | 62.3% | 39.1% | 20.1% | 3.1% | | | | | | | | | | |
| Woods | 29.3% | 10.6% | 17.3% | 1.5% | | | | | | | | | | |

Table 3.3 Management operations for wheat in the Great Salt Plains Basin.

| Stubble Mulch (Grazing and Grain |) |
|--|--------|
| Operation | Date |
| 70 lb/acre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb |
| Harvest | 15-Jun |
| Duckfoot cultivator | 15-Jul |
| 30 b/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Aug |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 15-Aug |
| Disk | 30-Aug |
| Plant Wheat | 1-Sep |
| Grazing 0.33 Animal unit/acre (100 days) | 1-Nov |

| Moldboard Plow (Grain only) | |
|-----------------------------------|--------|
| Óperation | Date |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb |
| Harvest | 1-Jul |
| Moldboard plow | 15-Jul |
| 30 b/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 10-Aug |
| Disk | 11-Aug |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 11-Aug |
| Disk | 1-Sep |
| Plant Wheat | 15-Sep |

| Moldboard Plow (Grazing and Grain) | | | | | | | |
|--|--------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Operation | Date | | | | | | |
| 70 lb/acre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb | | | | | | |
| Harvesl | 15-Jun | | | | | | |
| Moldboard plow | 15-Jul | | | | | | |
| 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Aug | | | | | | |
| Disk | 2-Aug | | | | | | |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 3-Aug | | | | | | |
| Disk | 20-Aug | | | | | | |
| Plant Wheat | 1-Sep | | | | | | |
| Grazing 0.33 Animal unit/acre (100 days) | 1-Nov | | | | | | |

| Stubble Mulch (Grain Only) | |
|-----------------------------------|--------|
| Operation | Date |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb |
| Harvest | 1-Jul |
| Duckfool cultivator | 15-Jul |
| 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Sep |
| 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 1-Sep |
| Disk | 1-Sep |
| Plant Wheat | 15-Sep |

Calibration

Calibration is the process by which a model is adjusted to more closely match observed data. Calibration greatly improves the accuracy of a model. The SWAT model was calibrated using observed stream flow. However, insufficient water quality data were available to perform a sediment or nutrient calibration.

Calibration Areas

Three USGS flow gages have daily data useful for calibration: Medicine Lodge near Kiowa, Salt fork near Alva, and Salt Fork near Jay (Figure 3.10). The basin was divided into three areas:

- Area above the Salt Fork near Alva gage, referred to as the Salt Fork calibration area.
- Area above the Medicine Lodge near Kiowa gage, referred to as the Medicine Lodge calibration area.
- Area above the Salt Fork near Jay gage but not included in previous two areas. Referred to
 as the GSP (Great Salt Plains) Reservoir area since the gage that serves this area is just
 below the reservoir dam.

Calibration using data from the Salt Fork near Jay gage was limited to average annual total flow, because baseflow separation cannot be performed on data collected downstream of the reservoir.



Figure 3.10 River, streams, and active gage stations in the Great Salt Plains Basin

Baseflow Separation

Stream flow has two primary sources surface runoff and ground water. Ground water controutions to stream flow is baseflow. The SWAT model was calibrated separately against observed surface runoff and baseflow. Baseflow was separated from the total observed stream flow using the USGS HYSEP sliding interval method. The method is given below.

The duration of surface runoff is calculated from the empirical relationship

N=A 33

where N is the number of days after which surface runoff ceases and A is the drainage area in square miles. The interval 2N* used for hydrograph separations is the odd integer between 3 and

11 nearest to 2N T adjusted, the interval to provide a range of acceptable baseflow values. The sliding-interval method finds the lowest discharge in one half the interval minus 1 day [0.5(2N*-1) days] before and after the day being considered and assigns it to that day. The method can be visualized as moving a bar 2N* wide upward until it intersects the hydrograph. The discharge at that point is assigned to the median day in the interval. The bar then slides over to the next day, and the process is repeated (Figure 3.11). Baseflow fractions were higher than expected throughout the basin. This could be the result of the shallow ground water and wetlands commonly found throughout the basin.

Table 3.4 Observed average flow and baseflow fractions as determined by the HYSEP sliding interval method.

| Gage | Total Flow (m^3/sec) | Baseflow | | Surface | Runoff |
|-----------------|----------------------|----------|-----|---------|--------|
| | | High | Low | High | LOW |
| Salt Fork | 3 96 | 57% | 51% | 49% | 43% |
| Miedicine Lodge | 5 26 | 63% | 58% | 42% | 37% |



Baseflow Separation

Figure 3.11 Baseflow separation hydrograph example

Calibration Results

Table 3.5 contains observed and SWAT simulated flow after calibration. Average annual total flow at all three areas was calibrated to within 3% of the observed flow (Table 3.6). Larger errors are permissible for both surface runoff and baseflow fractions since these fractions are only estimates.

Table 3.5 Observed and SWAT simulated flows for each calibration area.

| | Śi | mulated (m^3/se | c) | Observed (m^3/sec) | | | | | | |
|---------------------|------------|-----------------|----------|--------------------|----------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
| Area | Total flow | Surface runoff | Baseflow | Total flow | Surface runoff | Baseflow | | | | |
| Medicine Lodge Area | 5.40 | 2.93 | 2.47 | 5.27 | 3.16 | 2 11 | | | | |
| Salt Fork Area | 3.99 | 2.29 | 1.70 | 3.96 | 2.00 | 1.96 | | | | |
| Entire Basin | 13.17 | N/A | N/A | 13 34 | N/A | N/A | | | | |

Table 3.6 Relative difference in flow from each calibration area.

| Relative Difference (%) | | | | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|------------|----------------|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Area | Total flow | Surface runoff | Baseflow | | | | | | | |
| Medicine Lodge Area | -3 | 7 | 0 | | | | | | | |
| Salt Fork Area | -1 | 15 | 13 | | | | | | | |
| Entire Basin | 1 | N/A | N/A | | | | | | | |

Salt Fork Calibration

The Salt Fork calibration area is 982 square miles, and is represented by 55 subbasins and 465 HRUs in the SWAT model. Figures 3.12 and 3.13 contain the results of the calibration. The following modifications to the default SWAT model were made during the calibration:

- Curve numbers were reduced by 4.
- Soil available water capacity was reduced by 0.005.
- Soil evaporation compensation factor was increased from 0.95 to 0.99.
- Initial depth of water in the shallow aquifer was increased to 100 mm.
- Depth of water in shallow aquifer required for baseflow was set to 100 mm.
- Depth of water in shallow aquifer required for revap was set to 300 mm.
- Recharge to the deep aquifer was set to 0.



Figure 3.12 SWAT simulated and observed total flow for the Salt Fork calibration area



Figure 3.13 SWAT simulated vs. observed total flow for the Salt Fork calibration area.

Medicine Lodge Calibration

The Medicine Lodge calibration area is 889 square miles, and is represented by 69 subbasins and 855 HRUs in the SWAT model. Figure 3-14 and 3-15 contain additional detail about the results of the hydrologic calibration.

The following modifications to the default model were made to calibrate this area:

- Curve numbers were reduced by 4.
- Soil available water capacity was reduced by 0.027.
- Soil evaporation compensation factor was increased from 0.95 to 0.99
- Initial depth of water in the shallow aguitar was increased to 100 mm.
- Depth of vater in shallow aquifer required for baseflow was set to 100 mm.
- Depth of water in shallow aquiter required for revap was set to 300 mm
- Recharge to the deep aquifer was set to 0.



Medicine Lodge Total Stream Flow

Figure 3.14 SWAT simulated and observed total flow for the Medicine Lodge calibration area



Figure 3.15 SWAT simulated vs. observed total flow for the Medicine Lodge calibration area.

GSP Calibration Area

The area downstream the gages was calibrated using stream gage data taken downstream the Great Sait Plains Reservoir dam. The useful period of record at this USGS station (Sait Fork Arkansas River Near Jet, OK) was shorter than the pervicus stations. 1980-1992. Because this station is downstream the reservoir, baseflow separation is not possible. Only total flow on an average annual basis was calibrated at this station. Annual companisons are available in Figure 3.16.

The following modification to the default model were made to calibrate this area.

- Curve numbers were reduced by 4.
- Soil available water capacity was reduced by 0.01.
- Soil evaporation compensation factor was reduced from 0.95 to 0.94

- Initial depth of water in the shallow aquifer was increased to 100 mm.
- Depth of water in shallow aguifer required for baseflow was set to 100 mm.
- Depth of water in shallow aguiter required for revap was set to 300 mm
- Recharge to the deep aquifer was set to 0



Stream Flow at Jay Station

Figure 3.16 Observed and SWAT predicted annual total flow at the Jay gage station.



Figure 3.17 Observed vs SWAT predicted total flow at the Jay gage station.

The Calibrated Model

Spatial Characteristics of the Calibrated Model

Because SWAT is a distributed model, it is possible to view model output as it varies across the basin. Since there were no data with which to calibrate the nutrient, sediment and pesticide components of the model, all results were compared on a relative basis. Model calibration was performed on stream flow that has been routed to the basin outlet. It is not possible to view these routed data on a per unit area basis in any meaningful manner. Figures depicting the spatial nature of model outputs use unrouted data only.

Figures 3.18 and 3.19 depict the variability of baseflow and surface runoff across the basin. Northcentral Barber County was estimated to have a high average surface runoff, particularly for a rangeland area. This is thought to be the result of steep slopes and the increased occurrence of soils with high runoff potential. Sediment yield (Figure 3.20) in the area was also high given the limited amount of wheat in the area; however, the wheat that is in this area produced much more sediment than wheat in other parts of the basin. Sediment yield for Alfalfa County was relatively low considering the amount of wheat produced in the area, possibly the result of the nearly flat topography of the area. Sediment-bound phosphorous is displayed in Figure 3.21. Sediment bound phosphorus and sediment yield display similar spatial trends. Soluble phosphorous yields (Figure 3.22) were highest in northern Barber and Alfalfa Counties. Nitrate losses in surface runoff is displayed in Figure 3.23. Nitrate losses appear to be the greatest in high runoff agricultural areas.



Figure 3.18 Baseflow as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt. Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation.



Figure 3.19 Surface runoff as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation.



Figure 3.20 Sediment Yield as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir (basin, Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation.



Figure 3.21 Sediment-bound Phosphorous as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation



Figure 3.22 Soluble phosphorous as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reserve 1 basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation.



Figure 3.23 Nitrate transported in surface water as a fraction of the basin average as simulated by SWAT for the Great Salt Plains Reservoir basin. Derived from a 20-year (1980-1999) simulation.

Land Cover Comparisons

Each land cover represented in the model yielded different results. The differences are the result of not only its characteristics, but where that land cover is located in the basin. A particular land cover is often found in conjunction with a particular soll type or topography.

Because SWAT summarizes land cover and soils into HRUs it was not possible to simulate exactly the same land cover fractions as depicted in the original land cover GIS data. Any land cover that covered less than 3% of a subbasin was ignored to reduce the computational requirement of the model. This effectively reduced the total area of small or scattered land covers represented in the model (Figure 3.24). Forest is an example of a land cover which was reduced in the model's representation of the basin. Land covers such as range, which cover a vast fraction of the basin, tend to gain area.

SWAT predicted quite different results for each type of land cover. Predictions by land cover are available in Figures 3.25 and 3.26, and are displayed as a fraction of the basin average on a per unit area basis for each parameter. The total contribution of each land cover type is dependent on its total coverage area. SWAT predicts higher sediment yields for agricultural areas compared to rangeland on a per unit area basis.

The relative contribution of each land cover type and its area was used to determine how the total basin load by land cover type (Table 3.7 and Figure 3.27). Wheat was responsible for 66% of the sediment and 92% of the leached nitrate. Range accounts for the majority of runoff and phosphorous.

Table 3.7 SWAT predicted relative contribution of each land cover to the total basin load for 20 years

of observed rainfall records



Figure 3.24 Land cover fractions of the original GIS data, and that used in all SWAT simulations.



Land Cover Comparisons (Hydrology)

Figure 3.25 SWAT predicted land cover hydrological comparisons. Derived from a 20-year simulation of the calibrated model.



Land Cover Comparisons (Sediment and Nutrients)

Figure 3.26 SWAT predicted land cover sediment and nutnent companisons. Derived from a 20-year simulation of the calibrated model.





Temporal Nature of Model Outputs by Land Cover Type

Water and nutrient yields vary with time. Weather and land cover conditions influence these yields, and thus they vary from month to month. Summarizing monthly simulation data gives additional insight about when nutrient or water yields are likely to be the greatest.

The effect of summer tillage on wheat is evident in Figure 3.28. Sediment yields were dramatically increased while the land was fallow. An increase in surface runoff is also apparent, during this period even though there was no significant increase in precipitation. Figure 3.29 indicates increased sediment-bound nutrient yields for this time frame. Rangeland was not subject to tillage and retains a more uniform soil cover through the seasons. Figure 3.30 illustrates a much more consistent relationship between surface runoff and sediment yields. Rangeland nutrient yields are available in Figure 3.31. Alfalfa (Figures 3.32 and 3.33) exhibited an unusual sediment spike in the spring.

possibly due to slow simulated growth and the lack of surface residue from hay cuttings the previous

year



Temporal Distribution of Wheat (Hydrology and Sediment)

Figure 3.28 Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of wheat as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data.







Figure 3.30 Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of range as simulated by SWAT Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data.



Temporal Distribution of Range (Nutrients)

Figure 3.31 Numerit temporal characteristics of range as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data



Temporal Distribution of Alfalfa (Hydrology and Sediment)

Figure 3.32 Hydrologic and sediment temporal characteristics of Alfalfa as simulated by SWAT Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data.



Temporal Distribution of Alfalfa (Nutrients)

Figure 3.33 Nutrient temporal characteristics of Alfalfa as simulated by SWAT. Fraction of average annual yield occurring any given month derived from a 20 year SWAT simulation using observed weather data

Best Management Practices

The calibrated SWAT model was modified to simulate the implementation of a variety of BMPs. These BMPs were selected to represent commonly occurring and recommended practices for wheat and alfalfa in north-west Oklahoma. In addition, the selected BMPs must be suitable for modeling with SWAT; some field scale BMPs such as filter strips are beyond the abilities of current basin scale models such as SWAT. Reasonable rates and operation timings were selected.

Statistical analyses were performed using SAS (Statistical Analysis Software). SAS programs used to perform the analysis are available in Appendix G. Each comparison was made using model output for the period January 1,1980 to December 31,1999. Year was blocked to account for the overwhelming error associated with year to year variations.

The following BMPs were examined using SWAT:

- Tillage and harvest type BMPs
 - Tillage type on wheat.
 - Harvest type on wheat.
- Fertilization BMPs
 - Nitrogen fertilizer timing on wheat.
 - Nitrogen fertilizer application rate on wheat.
 - Phosphorous fertilization rate on wheat.
- Pesticide BMPs
 - Herbicide application timing on wheat.
 - Insecticide application on alfalfa.

Tillage and Harvest Type BMPs

Tillage and harvest type were arranged in a 3x3 factorial experimental design. Each level of tillage was compared at each harvest type and vise versa. Tables 3.8 and 3.9 contain mean and standard deviations on a relative basis for each of the nine simulations. Management operation are listed in Tables 3.10 and 3.11 for each land cover and potential BMP.

Tillage BMPs

Tillage is required to control weeds and to prepare a suitable seedbed for planting. Many different implements can be used. SWAT simulates tillage by mixing the soil layers and incorporating residue from the soil surface. The degree of soil disturbance is more important than the actual implement used.

Three common types of tillage were selected:

- Moldboard Plow
- Stubble Mulch
- Low Till

Each type of tillage represents a different level of soil disturbance, with moldboard plow being the most disturbing and low till the least. Low till operations use herbicides to a greater extent to control weeds. Each tillage was simulated at three different cattle grazing scenarios. Tillage had a significant effect on sediment yield and sediment-bound nutrients (Figure 3.34). Figure 3.35 contains variations in tillage at a constant harvest type. Figure 3.36 presents a direct comparison of means for all levels of tillage and harvest type.

Harvest Type BMPs

Wheat is often used as a winter forage in Oklahoma before it is harvested for grain in the summer. Depending on market conditions, wheat may be grazed out or harvested for hay and not harvested for grain at all. These three grazing scenarios were simulated using SWAT:

- No grazing, harvested for grain only.
- Cattle grazing and harvested for grain.
- Grazing only, harvested for hay.

Fertilization rates and planting timing were adjusted for each scenario. Wheat grazing was simulated at approximately 0.33 animal units per acre (Oklahoma State University Extension Facts 2855) for a maximum of 100 days. Additional fertilization was based on stocking rate when also harvested for grain. An additional 30 lb/acre nitrogen was applied to compensate for nitrogen removal by cattle (Oklahoma State University Extension Facts F-2586). Any time there was less than 600 kg (dry weight) of biomass per hectare, grazing was suspended.

 Table 3.8 Relative means of harvest and tillage BMP simulations, derived from 20 years of simulated

 data.

| | | | | -7 | -7 | 7 | -7 | 7 | -7 | 7 | 7 | 777 |
|---------------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|------|---------|---------------------------|------------|---------------------------|-----------|------------|---|
| | | | | | / , | / , | / . | 100 | 1 | | 10 | |
| | | | / | | | | | °× | sro/q | 100 | 5°/~ | .// |
| -se | ting | | . St. | enor | / / | AIT BIL | arret | A. | Joe/ | 3°) | and | en la |
| Tillor | Gran | 10 | $\langle \rangle$ | ?/& | / 59 | 2/3 | $\mathbb{Z}^{\mathbb{Z}}$ | <u>*/6</u> | $\mathbb{Z}_{\mathbb{Z}}$ | <u>⁄^</u> | <u>~</u> ~ | |
| Moldboard | Grain Only | 0.98 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 1.07 | 0.99 | 0.93 | 0.87 | 0.66 | 1.06 | 0.82 | |
| Stubble Mulch | Grain Only | 0.98 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.83 | 0.92 | 0.94 | 1.06 | 0.66 | 0.88 | 0.82 | |
| Low Till | Grain Only | 0.98 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.69 | 0.99 | 0.96 | 1.54 | 0. 6 5 | 0.81 | 0.82 | |
| Moldboard | Grain and Grazing | 1.02 | 1.01 | 1.00 | 1.37 | 1.12 | 1,11 | 0.90 | 1 38 | 1.22 | 1.29 | ļ |
| Stubble Mulch | Grain and Grazing | 1.02 | 1.01 | 1.00 | 1.16 | 1.08 | 1.13 | 1.16 | 1 38 | 1.06 | 1.29 | |
| Low Till | Grain and Grazing | 0.99 | 0.97 | 1.00 | 0.73 | 0.89 | 0.99 | 1.27 | 1.43 | 0.78 | 1.26 | 1 |
| Moldboard | Grazing | 0.69 | 0.50 | 1.05 | 0.91 | 0.90 | 0.70 | 0.52 | 0.56 | 0.96 | 1 10 | |
| Stubble Mulch | Grazing | 0.69 | 0.51 | 1.05 | 0.50 | 0.51 | 0.76 | 0.79 | 0.59 | 0.50 | 1.15 | |
| Low Till | Grazing | 0.70 | 0.52 | 1.05 | 0.41 | 074 | 0.84 | 1 75 | 0.58 | 0.52 | 1.16 | |

Table 3.9 Relative standard deviation of harvest and tillage BMP simulations, derived from 20 years of simulated data.

| (1188 [®] | Jaruest TVP | 2 | non | Sellow | | Alment | diment | pound P | unon puble | Cole 180 | died in the second | srah |
|--------------------|-------------------|------|------|--------|------|-----------------|--------|---------|------------|-------------------|--------------------|------|
| Moldboard | Grain Only | 0.88 | 1.15 | 0.07 | 1 32 | <u>⁄ ङ</u> । | 0 78 | 201 | <u>\</u> | $\frac{70}{1.37}$ | 2 0 57 | |
| Stubble Mulch | Grain Only | 0.88 | 1.15 | 0.07 | 1.04 | 1.17 | 0.79 | 1.16 | 0.92 | 1.14 | 0.57 | |
| Low Till | Grain Only | 0.88 | 1.15 | 0.07 | 0.89 | 1.28 | 0.80 | 1.54 | 0.90 | 1.07 | 0.57 | |
| Moldboard | Grain and Grazing | 0.85 | 1.10 | 0.15 | 1.38 | 1.18 | 0.86 | 1.04 | 1.71 | 1.25 | 0.97 | |
| Stubble Mulch | Grain and Grazing | 0.85 | 1.11 | 0.15 | 1.20 | 1.12 | 0.88 | 1.23 | 1.71 | 1.06 | 0.97 | |
| Low Till | Grain and Grazing | 0.86 | 1,12 | 0.07 | 0.92 | 1.13 | 0.67 | 1.17 | 1.68 | 1.00 | 0.98 | |
| Moldboard | Grazing | 0.54 | 0.59 | 0.15 | 0.74 | 0.67 | 0.54 | 0.54 | 0.91 | 0.72 | 0.44 | |
| Stubble Mulch | Grazing | 0.54 | 0.59 | 0 15 | 0.67 | 0.63 | 0.60 | 0.73 | 0.94 | 0.64 | 0.46 | 1 |
| Low Till | Grazing | 0.54 | 0.60 | 0.15 | 0.61 | 1.10 | 0.68 | 1.46 | 0.93 | 0.78 | 0.45 | 1 |

| Tillage | Moldboard Plow | | Stubble Mulch | | Low Till | |
|---------|-----------------------------------|--------|-----------------------------------|--------|-----------------------------------|--------|
| Harvest | Operation | Dete | Operation | Date | Operation | Date |
| | 40 lb/acre Nitrogan (surface) | 1-Feb | 40 lb/ecre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb | 40 lb Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb |
| | Harvest | 1-Jul | Harvest | 1-Jul | Harvest | 1-Jul |
| | Moldboard plow | 15-JUI | Duckfoot cultivetor | 15-Jul | 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Sep |
| Gran | 30 lb/acra Phosphorous (surface) | 10-Aug | 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (aurface) | 1-Sep | Chasle plow | 1-Sep |
| Only | Disk | 11-Aug | 40 (b/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 1-Sep | 40 (b/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 1-Sep |
| | 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 11-Aug | Disk | 1-Sep | Plant Wheet | 15-Sep |
| | Disk | 1-Sep | Plant Wheat | 15-Sep | | |
| | Plant Wheat | 15-Sep | | | | |
| | 70 lb/ecre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb | 70 lb/acre Nitrogen (surface) | 1-Feb | 70 lb/ecre Nitrogen (su/face) | 1-Feb |
| | Harves! | 15-Jun | Harvest | 15-Jun | Harvest | า-วีบไ |
| | Moldboard plow | 15-Jul | Ducktoot cultivator | 15-Jul | 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Sep |
| Graun | 30 Ib/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Aug | 30 lb/ecre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Aug | Chisle plow | 1-Sep |
| and | Disk | 2-Aug | 40 Ibracre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 15-Aug | 40 lb/ecre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 1-Sep |
| Grazing | 40 lb/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 3-Aug | Disk | 30-Aug | Plant Wheet | 15-Sep |
| | Disk | 20-Aug | Plant Wheat | 1-Sep | Grazing 33 Animal unit/acre | 1-Nov |
| | Plant Wheet | 1-Sep | Grazing .33 Animal unit/acre | 1-Nov | | |
| | Grazing 33 Animal unit/acre | 1-Nov | | | | |
| | Harvest Hay | 15-Apr | Harvest Hay | 15-Apr | Harvest Hay | 15-Apr |
| | Kill Crop | 16-Apr | Kill Crop | 16-Apr | Kill Crop | 16-Apr |
| | Moldboard Plow | 15-Jul | 30 Ib/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 15-Jui | 30 lb/acra Phosphorous (surface) | 15-00 |
| | 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 1-Aug | Duckfoot cultivator | 15-Jul | Chisle plaw | 15-04 |
| Grazing | Disk | 2-Aug | 80 lb Nilrogen (subsurface) | 15-Jul | 80 lb Nitrogen (aubeurface) | 15-301 |
| and rey | 80 Ib/acre Nitrogen (sub-surface) | 3-Aug | Disk | 5-Aug | Plant Wheat | 13-400 |
| | Disk | 5-Aug | Plant Wheet | 15-Aug | Grazing ,33 Animal unit/acre | THINDA |
| | Plant Wheat | 15-Aug | Grazing 33 Animal unit/acre | 1-Nov | | |
| | Grazing 33 Animal unit/acre | 1-Nov | | | | |

Table 3.10 Management operations for tillage and harvest type simulations for wheat.

Table 3.11 Management operations for land covers other than wheat.

| Altalta | | | | |
|----------------------------------|------|--------------------|--|--|
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | |
| plant | 1 | 0.150 | | |
| 30 lb/acra Phosphorous (surface) | 1 | 0.300 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 1 | 0.400 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 1 | 0 800 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 1 | 1.200 | | |
| 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 2 | 0.300 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 2 | 0 400 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 2 | 0.800 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 2 | 1.200 | | |
| 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 3 | 0.300 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 3 | 0.400 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 3 | 0 800 | | |
| Harvest Hay | Э | 1 200 | | |
| 30 lb/acre Phosphorous (surface) | 4 | 0 300 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 4 | 0.400 | | |
| Harvest Hay | 4 | 0.800 | | |
| Harvest/kill | 4 | 1.200 | | |

| | Wetland | | | | |
|-------------------|----------|--------------------|--|--|--|
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | | |
| Plant | 1 | 0.160 | | | |
| Harvest/Kill | 1 | 1.200 | | | |
| Range | | | | | |
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | | |
| Plant | 1 | 0.150 | | | |
| Harvest/Kill | 1 | 1.200 | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Soybeans | | | | |
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | | |
| 30 lb Phosphorous | 1 | 0.03 | | | |
| 80 lb Nitrogen | 1 | 0.03 | | | |
| Disk | 1 | 0.04 | | | |
| Plant | 1 | 0.25 | | | |
| Harvest/kill | 1 | 1.20 | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Forest | | | | |
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | | |
| Plant | 1 | 0.150 | | | |
| Harvest/Kill | 1 | 1.200 | | | |

| Urban | | | | |
|--------------|------|--------------------|--|--|
| Description | YEAR | Heat Unit Fraction | | |
| Plant | 1 | 0.150 | | |
| Harvest/Kill | 1_1_ | 1.200 | | |



Simulated Effect of Tillage on Wheat



Figure 3.34 Main effects of tillage (moldboard, stubble, and low lift) and harvest type (grain only grazing and grazing and hay) re = 0.05). Displayed as a fraction of calibrated wheat average. Main effect statistical comparisons are not appropriate for soluble phosphiorous due to interactions. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations.



Figure 3.35 Tillage effects at constant harvest type (grain, grazing, or both) and harvest type effects at constant tillage (moldboard, stubble, or low till) ($\alpha = 0.05$). Displayed as a fraction of calibrated wheat average. Statistics generated for soluble phosphorous due to interactions. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations



Sediment-Bound Phosphorous









Nitrate Leached





Fertilization BMPs

Nitrogen Fertilization Timing

Nitrogen is typically applied to wheat either pre-plant during summer tillage and/or topdress in early spring. Anhydrous ammonia is typically the most cost effective choice for pre-plant nitrogen. A granular fertilizer such as ammonium nitrate or urea is typically surface applied in early spring (topdressing). Top dressing is typically more expensive than a single large anhydrous application, but it allows a farmer to adjust the total nitrogen application rate several months after planting. Unpredictable winter moisture accumulation and changing cattle and grain market conditions often make top-dressing preferable.

Figure 3.37 contains means and statistical tests performed among different timing scenarios as simulated by SWAT. The all fall application scenario stands out as being quite different from the others, indicating that split applications are preferred to reduce nutrient yields over single large applications.

Nitrogen Fertilizer Application Rate

The effect of nitrogen application rate on wheat was examined at several different rates in two application scenarios. Nitrogen was applied as either a split application (50% fall, 50% topdress) (Figure 3.38) or as a single fall application (Figure 3.39). Both application methods showed increasing nitrogen yields at higher application rates. The rate of increase varies by component. Organic nitrogen displayed almost no increase and nitrate leached showed the greatest increase.

Phosphorous Fertilization Application Rate

Phosphorous applications were simulated at four levels between 15 and 60 lb- P_2O_9 /acre. A single management (grazing and grain, stubble mulch tillage) was selected to simplify the analysis. The trend lines shown in Figure 3.40 were very linear ($r^2 > 0.99$). This is likely the result of SWAT's phosphorous component. SWAT calculates phosphorous yield based on soil phosphorous concentration in the surface layer.


Figure 3.37The effect of nitrogen application timing on the SWAT model. Lettering indicates significant difference among treatments (α = 0.05). Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations.



Figure 3.38 SWAT predicted nitrogen yield as a function of application rate. Application split 50% preplant 50% topdress, nitrogen yield relative to 110 lb/acre rate.



Figure 3.39 SWAT predicted nitrogen yield as a function of application rate. Anhydrous ammonia applied preplant, nitrogen yield relative to 110 lb/acre rate. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations.

Phosphorus Yield Vs. Fertilization Rate



Figure 3.40 SWAT predicted phosphorous yield as a function of application rate. Single application before summer tillage, phosphorous yield relative to 30 lb /acre rate. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations

28

Pesticide BMPs

Pesticides are commonly used on crops in the Great Salt Plains Basin. Herbicides are commonly used on wheat to control cheat grass, and occasionally used on alfalfa. Insecticides are commonly used on alfalfa to treat a variety of pests, but it is seldom profitable to treat wheat for insects. Kenith Fails at the Burlington CO-OP and Jeff Wilber of Wilber Fertilizer Service were contacted to determine the most commonly used pesticides in the area. Application rates were determined from product labels.

Pesticide applications for all fields in the basin were made on a single date in the model. In reality, the timing varies from field to field. This limitation has a greater influence on short duration pesticide yield which are more sensitive to rainfall soon after application.

Herbicide Application Timing on Wheat

Two herbicides were originally considered for wheat, Maverick[™] and Finesse[™]. Finesse[™] was rejected because it has multiple active ingredients, and would dramatically increase modeling complexity. Maverick[™] was applied at a rate of 0.035 kg/ha active ingredient. Applications were made at the following times of year:

- Preemergence applied after planting but before wheat seedling emergence.
- Postemergence Fall Applied after seedling emergence during November.
- Postemergence Spring Applied before the wheat jointing stage, during February.

Figures 3.41 and 3.42 display simulated herbicide yields at the basin outlet relative to the postemergence scenario. The preemergence application resulted in a very large spike which occurred in October 1995. Examination of the rainfall record indicated several large rainfall events soon after application which could be responsible. Figure 3.42 shows some years with much smaller pesticide yields; This is thought to be the result of rainfall timing and amount relative to application timing.

129

Insecticide Application on Alfalfa

Bathroid[™] and Lorsban[™] are both commonly applied to alfalfa. Alfalfa is generally treated once each year during March. The exact date of treatment depends on whether the producer uses the calendar or IPM (Integrated Pest Management). Calender applications usually occur in March. IPM applications depend on the level of insect infestation and weather factors, both of which vary from year to year. SWAT does not model insect growth, so a single application date was necessary. Average IPM applications were also in March. The same date was used for both insecticides. The following rates were used:

- Bathroid[™] 0.0393 kg/ha active ingredient.
- Lorsban 4E[™] 1.12 kg/ha active ingredient.

Figures 3.43 and 3.44 contain simulation results for insecticides used on alfalfa. These data are displayed as a fraction of their respective yield. It is not meaningful to compare two different pesticides relative to each other. These two insecticides showed the same relative changes, because of SWAT's simplistic pesticide model and their identical application date. When compared on a non-relative basis, there are orders of magnitude difference between the two insecticides. Figure 3.44 indicates the majority of insecticide yield occurs in just a few years; presumably the result of rainfall timing and relatively short residue life. Significant yields can only occur when rainfall occurs soon after application, while residue insecticide is still available to runoff.



Figure 3.41 The effect of wheat herbicide (Maverick **) timing on average monthly pesticide yield Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations



The Effect of Wheat Herbicide Application Timing (Annual)

Figure 3.42 The effect of wheat herbicide (Maverick **) timing on annual pesticide yield. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations



Figure 3.43 Alfalfa insecticide yields monthly trends. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations



Insecticide Yield by Year

Figure 3.44 Alfalfa insecucide annual trends. Derived from 20-year SWAT simulations

Sediment Hot Spots

SWAT model predictions and the original high resolution GIS data were used to create a high resolution (30-meter) map of likely high sediment yielding areas (hot spots) (Figure 3.45). The land cover and soil combinations from the 50 highest sediment producing HRUs were recorded. Of these 50 HRUs, less that half were unique combinations. The original GIS data were used to determine where in the basin these combinations occur. Simply having a known high sediment yielding land cover and soil combination does not necessarily mean an area is a problem, slope plays a major role. Slope was derived for each pixel using the original 30m DEM. The average slope for all these possible problem areas was used as a cutoff; Any area with less than the average slope was removed. Only areas of higher than average slope, and a known high sediment yielding land cover and soil combination remained, referred to as hot spots. The importance of these hot spots was determined by slope, the higher the slope the hotter the spot.



Figure 3.45 Sediment hot spots extrapolated from SWAT model output and 30 meter resolution soils. Jand cover, and DEMs. Darker red indicates higher sed-ment yield.

Conclusions

Models can provide a great deal of information not otherwise easily obtained, but it is important that they be used in the proper context. Model results in this report are presented on a relative basis to reduce the uncertainty of these predictions. Actual model output for the calibrated model is given in the appendix, but these data should not be used to make absolute predictions.

A number of important conclusions can be drawn from these simulations:

- The model indicates 67% of all sediment entering the reservoir comes from wheat fields even though wheat covers only 27% of the basin.
- Wheat accounts for 92% of all nitrate currently entering the ground water from nonpoint surface sources according to the model.
- Low till wheat contributes 46% less sediment on average than moldboard tillage when wheat is grazed and harvested for grain in SWAT simulations
- SWAT estimates 58% of the soluble phosphorous entering the reservoir comes from rangeland. Rangeland covers 66% of the basin.
- Tillage as simulated by SWAT has little effect on runoff volume.
- Split nitrogen applications reduce nitrate in surface runoff by more than 55%, and more than
 85% in teachate In SWAT simulations.
- SWAT Indicates increased nitrogen fertilizer application results in increased nitrogen losses to both surface and ground water.

Model Limitations

There are several model limitations that should be noted. Model limitations may be the result of data used in the model, inadequacies in the model, or using the model to simulate situations for which it was not designed. Hydrologic models will always have limitations, because the science behind the model is neither perfect nor complete. A model by definition is a simplification of the real world. Weather is the driving force for any hydrologic model. Great care was taken to include as much accurate observed weather data as possible. The only weather information available was collected at weather stations. Data collected at a few points must be applied to an area of thousands of square miles. Rainfall can be quite variable, especially in the spring when convective thunderstorms produce precipitation with a high degree of spatial variability. It may rain heavily at a weather station, but be dry a short distance away. On an average annual or average monthly basis, these errors have less influence. This limitation among others caution us against using model output on a daily or monthly basis.

Scenarios involving radical changes to the basin result in greater uncertainty. The model was calibrated using estimates of what is presently occurring in the basin, large departures from these conditions raise the level of uncertainty.

Land uses that cover only a small area were not represented in the model. Land uses that occupy limited areas such as unpaved roads, bare areas, construction sites, and row crops were not simulated. Most of these features were not depicted in the available land cover. Some of these very small areas may contribute many times more sediment than rangeland of the same area. Although significant, they cannot be simulated with the currently available data.

Each HRU in a subbasin was assumed to have the same characteristics by the model. For instance, the same slope was used for all rangeland and agricultural HRUs in a single subbasin. Agricultural land is generally located in valleys or other flat areas. Rangeland generally occupies land that is unsuitable for row crop production.

136

There is a great deal of uncertainty associated with management. These simulations assume wheat management is limited to three tillage and three harvest types. In reality, management varies significantly from field to field; a producer can manage their field any way they wish. It is not possible to easily determine what is happening where, or to simulate all these activities in the model. Therefore, categories were created to cover reasonable managements choices only.

Pesticide application for the basin entire was made on a single date in the model. In reality the timing varies from field to field. This limitation has a greater influence on short duration pesticides yields which are more sensitive to rainfall soon after application. Assuming farmers will not apply pesticides to their fields if rainfall is predicted, the model likely overestimated the variability of year to year pesticide yields.

CHAPTER 4 The Effect of Data Detail on the SWAT Model

Study Areas

The Lake Eucha and Great Salt Plains Basins were both included in this portion of the study. The contrast between these two basins makes them a good combination for this study. Both are located at a similar latitude, but have radically different precipitation, land cover, topography, and soils (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1 Study basin locations

Data Types

Topography

.

DEMs (Digital Elevation Models) are used to define topography for SWAT (Figure 4.2). The US Geographic Survey (USGS) provides DEMs at a variety of scales. DEMs are available in a raster format at resolutions of 30, 60, 120, and in very limited areas at 10 meters. Thirty meter data are the most detailed that is addressed by this study. Topographic data included in BASINS have a resolution of 300 meters. Thirty-meter data developed for use in SWAT BMP simulations were resampled to 60, 120 and 300 meters. These four levels of DEM resolution were included in the study.





Figure 4.2 Lake Eucha Basin and Salt Fork Basin elevation derived from 30 meter Digital Elevation Models

Soils

There is currently only one GIS coverage for soils nationwide, STATSGO (State Soil Geographic Database), which were compiled by the NRCS (Natural Resource Conservation Service). These data are most commonly used with SWAT, and are available in the BASINS database. STATSGO was created from generalizations of other soil surveys. The minimum mapping area is 625 ha. No soil group smaller than 625 ha is included. Each map unit consists of several soils. An associated MUIR (Map Unit Interpretations Record) database contains the properties and distribution of soils in each map unit. Both low detail soils coverage were classified by MUID (Map Unit IDentification) (Figures 4.3 and 4.5).

Other more detailed soil data may be available depending on the study area. The NRCS is currently working on SSURGO (Soil Survey Geographic Database). SSURGO is far more detailed, but not available for all areas. SSURGO is a digitized version of the soil survey, and is the most accurate soil data available. This study also uses a 200-meter resolution MIADS (Map Information Assembly and Display System) data from the Oklahoma NRCS, and other digitized soil surveys similar to SSURGO. High detailed soils for both basins were developed using a combination of these data. Details about the development of these high details data are available in Chapters 2 and 3. Soils of the Eucha Basin were linked to SWAT by S5ID (Soils 5 IDentifier) (Figure 4.4). Soils of the Salt Fork Basin were linked using a modified MUID know as STMUID (STate Map Unit IDentification) which simply substitutes a two digit number for each state abbreviation and a sequence number (Figure 4.6). The addition of a soil sequence specifies a particular soil in each MUID.



Figure 4.3 STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) derived soil data for the Lake Eucha Basin





Figure 4.4 High resolution soils data for the Lake Eucha Basin



Figure 4.5 Low resolution STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) derived soil data for the Salt Fork Basin.

| | | | A Miles | | A | |
|--------|--------|-----------|-----------|--------|---------|----------|
| STMUID | 20145 | 20 441 | 31.153 | 40.068 | 40,114 | 40 20 4 |
| 1 001 | 20 158 | 20.444 | 31 161 | 40,071 | 40.115 | 40 205 |
| 5013 | 20.259 | 20,445 | 35,965 | 40,072 | 40.146 | 40.212 |
| 5.043 | 20.261 | 20.505 | 35.077 | 40.074 | 40.117 | 40,213 |
| € 604 | 20.162 | 20.509 | 46.009 | 40.075 | -40 118 | 46 092 |
| 6 181 | 20.264 | 20.543 | 46.035 | 40.076 | 40.120 | 4/ 041 |
| 8.289 | 20.267 | 20.608 | 40.018 | 4:077 | 40.121 | 48.003 |
| 10.012 | 20.410 | 20.628 | 40.027 | 40.078 | 40.122 | 48 0.29 |
| 16 190 | 20.413 | 22 150 📃 | 40.029 | 40.079 | 40.123 | 48 2 4 4 |
| 20.019 | 20.414 | 22.44 | at 0.91 🔛 | 40.088 | 40 126 | 48.265 |
| 20 022 | 20 418 | 22.176 | 40.032 | 40.092 | 40 * 28 | 48 268 |
| .0.264 | 20.424 | 28 143 | 40.040 | 45 101 | 40 141 | 49.273 |
| 20.240 | 10 425 | A C 2 | 40.653 | 46 106 | 40.142 | 48.308 |
| 20.742 | 20 431 | 31 523 | 40.063 | 40 108 | 40 * 46 | 48 392 |
| 20.244 | 10 436 | - 14 C.24 | 40.64 | 40.112 | 40.197 | 48.432 |

Figure 4.6 High resolution soils data of the Salt Fork Basin

Land Cover

Land cover is more complicated to compare than soils or topography. Land cover can change over a relatively short time frame. Soils and topography take much longer to change significantly. Land cover is perhaps the most important GIS data used in SWAT. Several choices are available. The least detailed, easiest data to use with SWAT is USGS LULC (Land Use Land Cover) data. These data are available nationwide. The scale of these data is 1:250,000 and 1:100,000 for limited areas. Dates range from the late 70's to the early 80's. These data are available in the BASINS data set and are readily used by SWAT. LULC data were used to define the land cover for low detail simulations of both basins (Figures 4.7 and 4.9).

Several other sources of land cover data are available. The USGS and the EPA recently released NLCD (National Land Cover Database), which have a 30 meter resolution. These data were used to define land cover for the Salt Fork Basin (Figure 4.10). Another recent land cover data set is from GAP (Gap Analysis Project). The GAP project maps vegetation based on 30 meter Landsat Thematic Mapper satellite imagery. The primary purpose of this information is to predict the range of native vertebrate species, and the categorical information between these two data sets is quite different. GAP data were used to determine land cover for the Eucha Basin (Figure 4.8). Additional details about the development of land cover data for both basins are available in Chapters 2 and 3.



Figure 4.7 USGS LULC (Land Use Land Cover) derived land cover data for the Lake Eucha Basin



Figure 4.8 GAP (Gap Analysis Project) derived land cover data for the Lake Eucha Basin



Figure 4.9 USGS LUEC (Land Use Land Cover) derived land cover data for the Salt Fork Basin



Figure 4.10 Thirty-meter resolution USGS NLCD (National Land Cover Data) derived data for the Salt Fork Basin

Methods

Each basin was examined separately with a model run for each combination of GIS data. A factorial experimental design was used (Table 4.1). Twenty average annual data points were taken from 25 year simulations, with the first 5 years removed to allow the model to "warm up". The following parameters were examined:

- Water yield
- Surface Runoff
- Baseflow
- Sediment yield
- Soluble Phosphorous yield
- Sediment-bound Phosphorous
- Nitrate in surface runoff
- Evapo-Transpiration
- Sediment-bound Nitrogen

The model was not calibrated since the calibration would tend to make all results similar regardless of the included data. Comparisons between model runs were made relative to the baseline or most detailed model run. Relative results across multiple parameters are more easily compared than absolute results because they are more similar in magnitude. The number of subbasins and HRUs remain nearly constant for all simulations of a particular basin. It is not possible to use the same number of subbasins and HRUs for each simulation. These are based partly on the input data which vary by simulation. This level of subdivision was selected based more on practicality than the recommendations of previous research (Binger et al., 1997). The approximate number of subbasins for each basin is 50. A stream threshold area of 1,000 ha was used for Lake Eucha Basin, and 10,000 ha for the Salt Fork Basin. HRU threshold settings were set as close to 10% land use over subbasins area and 9% soil over subbasin area as possible for both basins. Two simulations for the Salt Fork Basin required the soil over subbasin threshold to be reduced to 8% from the default value of 20%.

Results were derived from non-routed model outputs obtained using a custom VBA (Visual Basic for Applications) program. Annual subbasin data were summarized on a per unit area basis to determine a basin average for each output studied. This program was also used in the Salt Fork Basin BMP study.

| DEM Resolution (m) | Solls Detail | Land Cover Detail |
|--------------------|--------------|-------------------|
| 30 | High | High |
| 30 | High | Low |
| 30 | Low | High |
| 30 | Low | Low |
| 60 | High | High |
| 60 | High | Low |
| 60 | Low | High |
| 60 | Łow | Low |
| 120 | High | Hígh |
| 120 | High | Low |
| 120 | Low | High |
| 120 | Low | Low |
| 300 | High | High |
| 300 | High | Low |
| 300 | Low | High |
| 300 | Low | Low |

Table 4.1 Combinations of DEM resolution, soils, and land cover compared.

Results

Data from each of the 32 simulations were analyzed to determine the effect of changing data types or resolutions. Table 4.2 contains the mean from each simulation and averages across each level of GIS data type. Model predictions were analyzed using SAS (Statistical Analysis Software). The SAS programs are available in Appendix G. A factorial design was chosen to enable a comprehensive statistical analysis. Interaction between the different data types prohibited the analysis of main effects. One way to overcome this problem is to analyze only the simple effects Because there are two basins, each with a 4x2x2 factorial experimental design and nine study parameters, analysis of simple effects is a prohibitively difficult task. In addition, all these simple effects would be very difficult to display in any meaningful manner in the context of this report. To overcome these difficulties only a select few simple effects were included in the statistical analysis.

At a DEM resolution of 30 meters land cover detail has a significant impact on more parameters than soils detail. Table 4.3 contains soils and land cover low detail simulations compared to the baseline condition. The effect of land cover detail is the result of more than simple detail differences. Each land cover type in the original GIS data must be matched to a corresponding category in SWAT by a conversion table. SWAT is able to incorporate LULC data directly using a conversion table, which is included in the interface. This table may not be accurate for all areas. A large portion of the Eucha basin was determined to be AGRL (Generic Agriculture) when the LULC data were imported. In reality, these areas are improved pastures which have dramatically different characteristics. This problem is far less evident in the Salt Fork Basin, the LULC conversion table is more suited to this type of area.

Statistical comparison for DEM resolution levels are displayed in Table 4.4. These are simple effects calculated from only a fraction of the entire data set. DEM resolution has the greatest effect on sediment and sediment-bound nutrients. Presumably because slope is derived from the DEM. The resolution of the DEM also has other affects in the SWAT model. All additional GIS data included

151

in the model are resampled to the same resolution as the DEM by the interface. This is thought to contribute to the interaction that prevented statistical analysis of main effects.

Figures 4.11 to 4.18 display graphical representation of some of the information displayed in Table 4.2. Figure 4.11 to 4.14 show how DEM resolution affects both basins. Figures 4.11 and 4.13 were constructed using the entire data set without concern for land cover and soils. Very large sediment yields in Figure 4.13 were the result of the incorporation of low detail land cover data. These spikes are not seen in Figure 4.14, which does not include the LULC data for the Lake Eucha Basin; however, the overall treads of reduced sediment with decreased resolution are similar.

Figures 4.12 and 4.14 are the simple effects, which have corresponding statistical tests in Table 4.4. Only high resolution soils and land cover were considered in these figures. Figures 4.15 to 4.18 contain comparison between soils and land cover combinations. Figures 4.15 and 4.17 contain averages across all levels of DEM. Figures 4.16 and 4.18 display only simple effects. The effect of adding LULC data to the Eucha Basin is illustrated in Figure 4.18, which resulted in a 94 fold increase in sediment. The addition of low detail soils data had the opposite effect on sediment and sediment-bound nutrients.

 Table 4.2
 The effect of data detail on several SWAT output parameters. All values are fractions

 relative to the most detailed simulation (30m DEM with high soils and land cover). "X" indicates

 averages across all categories.

| Basin | DEM | Soils | Land Cover | Runoff | Water Yield | ET | Sediment | Organic N | Sed- Bound P | Nitrate in runoff | Soluble P | Ground water |
|-----------|-----|----------|---------------|--------|----------------|------|----------|--------------|-----------------|----------------------|--------------|-----------------|
| | 30 | High | High | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| | 30 | High | Low | 1.39 | 1.35 | 0.97 | 2.10 | 1.49 | 1.21 | 0.85 | 0.82 | 1.01 |
| | 30 | Low | High | 0.94 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 0.91 | 0.93 | 0.95 | 1.04 | 0.95 | 2 4 1 |
| | 30 | Low | Low | 1.35 | 1.37 | 0.95 | 2 07 | 1.44 | 1.24 | 0.92 | 0.84 | 1.96 |
| | 60 | High | High | 1.01 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 0.73 | 0.82 | 0.84 | 1.02 | 1.02 | 0.79 |
| | 60 | High | Low | 1.37 | 1.33 | 0.97 | 1.55 | 1.29 | 1.11 | 0.84 | 0.82 | 1.11 |
| | 60 | Low | High | 0.94 | 1.01 | 0 99 | 0.69 | 0.79 | 0.83 | 1.05 | 0.95 | 2.53 |
| | 80 | Low | Low | 1.35 | 1.36 | 0.96 | 1.55 | 1.24 | 1.14 | 0.93 | 0.86 | 2.06 |
| | 120 | High | High | 1.01 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 0.52 | 0.64 | 0.66 | 1.03 | 1.02 | 0.98 |
| | 120 | High | Low | 1.40 | 1.34 | 0.97 | 1.12 | 1.05 | 0.97 | 0.85 | 0.82 | 1.14 |
| | 120 | Low | Hìgh | 0.94 | 1.01 | 0.99 | 0.50 | 0.63 | 0.67 | 1.06 | 0.96 | 2.57 |
| Ano-7 KeZ | 120 | Low | Low | 1.36 | 1.36 | 0.96 | 1.08 | 0.99 | D.96 | 0.94 | 0.86 | 2.11 |
| | 300 | High | High | 1.17 | 1.11 | 0.99 | 0.47 | 0.80 | 0.59 | 1.06 | 1.06 | 0.65 |
| | 300 | High | Low | 1.38 | 1.32 | 0.97 | 0.75 | 0.79 | 0.79 | 0.84 | 0.81 | 1.18 |
| | 300 | Low | High | 0.93 | 0 99 | 0.99 | 0.34 | 0.46 | 0.49 | 1.04 | 0.94 | 2.63 |
| | 300 | Low | Low | 1.35 | <u>1.34</u> | 0.96 | 0.76 | 0,79 | 0 79 | 0.93 | 0.85 | 2.12 |
| | 30 | X | X | 1.17 | 1.19 | 0.98 | 1.52 | 1.22 | 1.10 | 0.95 | 0.90 | 1.59 |
| | 60 | × | X | 1,17 | 1.17 | 0.98 | 1.13 | 1.03 | 0.98 | 0.96 | 0.91 | 1.62 |
| | 120 | × | X | 1.18 | 1.17 | 0.98 | 0 80 | 0.83 | 0.81 | 0.97 | 0.91 | 1.70 |
| | 300 | <u>X</u> | <u> </u> | 1.21 | 1.19 | 0.98 | 0.58 | 0.66 | 0.66 | 0.97 | 0.92 | 1.65 |
| 1 | х | High | Х | 1.22 | 1.18 | 0.98 | 1.03 | 0.96 | 0.90 | 0.94 | 0.92 | 0.98 |
| | X | Low | X | 1.15 | 1.18 | 0.97 | 0.99 | 0.91 | 0.88 | 0.99 | 0.90 | 2.30 |
| | X | X | High | 099 | 1.02 | 0.99 | 0 84 | 0.73 | 0.75 | 1.04 | 0.99 | 1.70 |
| | × | <u>×</u> | Low | 1.37 | 1.34 | 0.96 | 1.37 | 1.14 | 1.03 | 0.89 | 0.84 | 1.59 |
| | 30 | High | High | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| | 30 | High | Low | 1.36 | 1.13 | 0.92 | 94.19 | 10.99 | 3 82 | 0.76 | 0 32 | 0.90 |
| | 30 | Low | High | 1.07 | 0 98 | 1.00 | 0.23 | 0.13 | 0.12 | 1.14 | 1.08 | 0 82 |
| | 30 | Low | Low | 1.42 | 1,11 | 0 93 | 18.06 | 7.40 | 3.79 | 0.83 | 0.33 | 0.79 |
| | 60 | High | High | 1.00 | 0.99 | 1.01 | 0.72 | 0.46 | 0.46 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 1.01 |
| | 60 | High | Low | 1.36 | 1.13 | 0 93 | 69.12 | 10.03 | 3.73 | 0.76 | 0.32 | 0.90 |
| | 60 | Low | High | 1.07 | 0 98 | 1.00 | 0.17 | 0.08 | 0 07 | 1.13 | 1.08 | 0.93 |
| | 60 | Low | Low | 1.42 | 1.11 | 0.93 | 13.26 | 6.11 | 3 74 | 0.83 | 0.33 | 0.79 |
| | 120 | High | High | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 0.44 | 0.14 | 0.14 | 1.01 | 1.01 | 1.02 |
| | 120 | High | Low | 1.36 | 1,12 | 0.93 | 43.22 | 8.79 | 3.62 | 0.76 | 0.32 | 0 91 |
| | 120 | Low | High | 1.07 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.15 | 0.12 | 0.08 | 1.15 | 1.09 | 0.94 |
| Fucha | 120 | Low | Low | 1.42 | 1.10 | 0.93 | 8.55 | 4.58 | 3.56 | 0.03 | 0.33 | 0.79 |
| Cuona | 300 | High | High | 1.00 | 0.90 | 1.01 | 0.24 | 0.04 | 0.03 | 1.00 | 1.01 | 1.01 |
| | 300 | High | Low | 1.36 | 1.12 | 0.93 | 23, 12 | 6.62 | 3.28 | 0.76 | 0.32 | 0.91 |
| | 300 | Low | High | 1.07 | 0.98 | 1.00 | 0.06 | 0.05 | 0.05 | 1.14 | 1.08 | 0.93 |
| | 300 | Low | Low | 1.42 | 1.10 | 0.93 | 4.58 | 2.68 | 2.30 | 0.83 | 0.33 | 0.79 |
| | 30 | Х | Х | 1.21 | 1.05 | 0.96 | 28.37 | 4.88 | 2.18 | 0.93 | 0.68 | 0.90 |
| | 60 | × | X | 1 2 1 | 1.05 | 0.97 | 20.82 | 4.17 | 2.00 | 0.93 | 0.68 | 0.91 |
| | 120 | × | × | 1.22 | 1.05 | 0.96 | 13.09 | 3.41 | 1.85 | 0.94 | 0.69 | 0.91 |
| | 300 | X | X | 1.21 | 1.04 | 0.97 | 7.00 | 2.35 | 1.42 | D.93 | 0.69 | 0.91 |
| | X | High | X | 1.18 | 1.06 | 0.97 | 29.00 | 4.76 | 2.01 | 0.88 | Q.66 | 0.96 |
| | X | Low | X | 1.25 | 1.04 | 0.97 | 5.63 | 2.64 | 1.71 | 0.99 | 0.71 | 0.80 |
| | Х | Х | High | 1.04 | 0.99 | 1.00 | 0.37 | 0.25 | 0.24 | 1.07 | 1.04 | 0.97 |
| | X | × | Low | 1.39 | 1.11 | 0 93 | 34.26 | 7.15 | 3.48 | 0.80 | 0.33 | 0.85 |

 Table 4.3 Parameters which show a significant difference when compared to the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.

| Basin | Coverage | Runoff | Water Yield | ET | Sediment | Organic N | Sed- Bound P | Nitrate in runoff | Soluble P | Groundw ater |
|-----------|------------|--------|----------------|-------|----------|--------------|-----------------|----------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Salt Fork | Land Cover | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | 0.962 |
| | Soils | 0 103 | 0 505 | 0.003 | 0.350 | 0 255 | 0.550 | 0.099 | 0.016 | <.001 |
| Eucha | Land Cover | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 | <.001 |
| 200110 | Soils | <.001 | 0.052 | 0.696 | 0.813 | 0.010 | <.0 01 | <.001 | 0 177 | <.001 |

Table 4.4 Means and multiple comparison tests of simple effects for levels of DEM. Soils and land cover detail are high for all tests. Main effects cannot be analyzed due to interaction. Values in a column with the same letter are not significantly different from each other at a=0.05.

| Basin | DEM | Runoff | Water Yield | ET | Sediment | Organic N | Sed- Bound P | Nitrate in runoff | Soluble P | Groundw aler |
|-----------|-----|----------------|----------------|---------|----------|--------------|-----------------|----------------------|--------------|---------------|
| | 30 | 1.01 a | 0.99 a | 1.00 a | 0.73 a | 0.82 a | 0.84 a | 1.02 a | 1.02 a | 0.79 a |
| Sall Fork | 60 | 1.01 a | 0.99 a | 1.00 ab | 0.73 a | 0.82 b | 0.84 b | 1.02 ab | 1.02 🝙 | 0.79 a |
| Sauron | 120 | 1.01 a | 0.99 a | 1.00 b | 0.52 b | 0.64 c | 0.66 c | 1.03 ab | 1.02 a | 0.98 a |
| | 300 | 1. 17 Ь | 1.11 b | 0.99 a | 0.47 b | 0.6 d | 0.59 c | 1.06 b | 1.06 🛢 | 0.65 a |
| | 30 | 100 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a |
| Fueba | 60 | 1.00 a | da 66.0 | 1.01 @ | 0.72 a | 0.46 ab | 0.46 b | 0.99 a | 1.00 a | 101 a |
| Euciia | 120 | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 1.00 a | 0.44 a | 0.14 b | 0.14 c | 1.01 a | 1.01 a | 1.02 a |
| | 300 | 100 a | 0.98 b | 1.01 Ь | 0.24_a | 0.04 Ъ | 0.03 c | 1.00 a | 101 a | 1.01 a |



Salt Fork Basin - DEM Effect

Figure 4.11 The effect of DEM resolution on the Salt Fork Basin averaged across all levels of soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation



Salt Fork Basin DEM Effect at High Detail Soils and Land Cover

Figure 4.12 The effect of DEM resolution on the Salt Fork Basin at high detail soils and land cover Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.



Figure 4.13 The effect of DEM resolution on the Lake Eucha Basin everaged across all levels of soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.



Eucha Basin DEM Effect at High Detail Soils and Land Cover

Figure 4.14 The effect of DEM resolution on the Lake Eucha Basin at high detail soils and land cover. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.



Salt Fork Basin Soils and Land Cover Effects all DEMs

Figure 4.15 The effect of soils and land cover detail across all levels of DEMs for the Salt Fork Basin, Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.



Salt Fork Basin Soils and Land Cover Effect with 30 meter DEM

Figure 4.16 The effect of soils and land cover detail across 30 meter DEMs for the Salt Fork Basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30m high detail soils and land cover simulation.



Figure 4.17 The effect of soils and land cover detail across all levels of DEMs for the Lake Eucha Basin. Displayed as a fraction of the 30 m high detail soils and land cover simulation.





158

Conclusions

The goal of this study was to evaluate the following hypotheses:

1) Soil data source has a significant effect on model output.

H0: SWAT simulations using SSURGO (or high resolution equivalent) soils are significantly different as compared to simulations using STATSGO soils.

H1: Choice of soil data source has no significant effect on SWAT predictions. STATSGO data are adequate.

H0 was not rejected.

Soils data type had little effect for the majority of outputs for both basins, but there were significant differences between basins. For instance, sediment and sediment-bound nutrients showed much greater differences for the Eucha Basin than for Salt Fork Basin. The importance of soils data is largely a function of how the model is to be used. In some situations, soil detail effects would not be significant, i.e. you are interested only in total water yields. Typically, it would be very advantageous to use low detail soils data due to the difficulty incorporating highly detailed soils data.

2) DEM resolution has a significant effect on model output.

H0: SWAT simulations at DEM resolutions of 30, 60, 120, and 300 meters are significantly different.

H1: SWAT simulations at various DEM resolutions are not significantly different.

H0 was not rejected.

Sediment and sediment-bound nutrients decreased as DEM resolution increases. This trend was apparent in both basins. If sediment and sediment-bound nutrients were of no interest, there would

be little benefit in using very high resolution DEMs. Only the 300 meter Salt Fork simulations showed any significant difference in runoff.

3) Land cover data source has no significant effect on model output.
H0: SWAT simulations using LULC, GAP, and NLCD are significantly different.
H1: Land cover data source is not important. LULC land cover data are adequate.

H0 was not rejected.

Land cover was the single most influential data type tested. Land cover exhibited a significant effect at almost ever parameter of both basins. Land cover variations produced the largest departure from the baseline outputs for both basins. All SWAT simulations should use the most detailed and recent land cover available.

An additional goal of this research was to rate the difficulty of manipulating and including the various data types discussed into the SWAT model (Table 4.5). The purpose was to provide additional information to SWAT users to help them choose which data to include. These measurements are subjective in nature, but are the product of significant experience both using and teaching SWAT.

Table 4.5 Subjective relative difficulty developing and including selected GIS data types and resolution into SWAT (10 = high level of difficulty; 1 = minimal difficulty).

| Data type | Coverage | Relative Difficulty 1-10 |
|------------|-----------|--------------------------|
| | LULC | 2 |
| Land Cover | GAP | 4 |
| | NDLC | 3 |
| | SSURGO | 10 |
| Soils | MIADS | 5 |
| ļ | STATSGO | 4 |
|) | 30 m DEM | 6 |
| Tanaaranhu | 60 m DEM | 5 |
| Topography | 120 m DEM | 4 |
| | 300 m DEM | 2 |

CHAPTER 5 Summary and Future Work

Summary

The purpose of this study was to evaluate management practices and examine the effect of spatial detail using the SWAT model on two Oklahoma basins. The Great Salt Plains Basin and the Lake Eucha Basin were selected for this study. Current management practices in both basins were simulated to recommend changes which should reduce nutrient and sediment loads. The effect of spatial detail was examined by performing simulations using various GIS data available in Oklahoma for both basins. Digital Elevation Models (DEM), soils, and land cover were included in this study.

Lake Eucha Management Practices

Lake Eucha water quality is being degraded from excess algal growth. This excess growth is the result of an overabundance of nutrients in the lake, assumed to be primarily phosphorous. The majority of the phosphorous loading has been attributed to non-point sources (Wagner and Woodruff, 1997; White et al., 2001). Pastures in the Lake Eucha basin have received phosphorus from poultry litter applications for many years. Runoff extracts soluble phosphorus from the soil and litter, and carries sediments containing phosphorous to the lake.

The SWAT (Soil and Water Assessment Tool) model was used to predict how external loadings are affected by management changes. A range of soil test phosphorous levels and litter application rates were simulated. Long-term simulations project how soil test phosphorus likely changes over the next 30 years. Observed data were used to calibrate the SWAT model for phosphorous load to Lake Eucha. After which a variety of management practice scenarios were evaluated through SWAT model simulations. The effects of soil test phosphorous, litter application rates, cattle grazing rates, and the City of Decatur point source were each evaluated through model simulations. The stochastic

variability associated with rainfall was quantified, and used to estimate confidence Intervals. The following is a summary of the findings from this study:

- The observed average total phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha is estimated to be 47,600 kg per year.
- Some areas contribute a disproportionate amount of phosphorous.
- The City of Decatur wastewater treatment plant accounts for approximately 24% of the estimated total phosphorous load to Lake Eucha.
- Anthropogenic non-point sources account for 73% of the total phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha.
- Eastern portions of the basin have a higher pasture soil test phosphorous.
- Phosphorous load per unit pasture area, as estimated from monitoring data, is higher in the eastern portion of the basin.
- The SWAT model predicts a positive correlation between phosphorous loading to Lake Eucha and poultry litter application rate.
- The SWAT model predicts that increases in STP will result in increased loading to Lake Eucha.
- Dramatic increases in soil test phosphorous are predicted by the SWAT model with continued application of poultry litter.
- There are some discrepancies with phosphorous loadings between our estimates and the 1997 Phase 1 Oklahoma Conservation Commission study.

Great Salt Plains Reservoir BMPs

The Great Salt Plains Reservoir is the heart of the Salt Plains National Wildlife Refuge. In recent years, sediment and nutrients from range and wheat land in the 8,000 square kilometer basin threaten fish and migratory birds. The purpose of this project is to recommend BMPs (Best Management Practices) for wheat and other agricultural lands in the basin. SWAT, a distributed basin scale water quality model, was used to simulate and compare BMPs.
Because SWAT is a distributed model and operates on a daily time step, it is possible to view model outputs as they vary both spatially and temporally. Model outputs were grouped by land cover and examined. The following conclusions were drawn from the calibrated model:

- Sediment and nutrient yields vary dramatically across the basin.
- Wheat is the largest source of sediment.
- Each land cover has unique temporal nutrient and sediment distributions.
- Wheat accounts for 92% of all surface nonpoint source nitrate contributions to ground water.

Several tillage, harvest type, fertilization, and pesticide BMPs were compared. All comparisons were made strictly on a relative basis since the model was not calibrated for the majority of the outputs examined. The following conclusions were drawn from SWAT model BMP simulations:

- Splitting fertilizer applications reduced nitrogen losses.
- Switching from moldboard to low till reduced sediment yields by half.
- Harvest type had a greater influence than tillage on soluble nutrients.

The Effect of Data Detail on the SWAT Model

The purpose of this study to determine how the inclusion of low detail data effects the SWAT model. SWAT was recently included in the release of the EPA hydrologic modeling suite BASINS 3.0 (Better Assessment Science Integrating Point and Nonpoint Sources). Along with BASINS, a data set of all necessary GIS data was compiled. The data set released with BASINS is far less detailed than that currently available from other sources, but is very easy to use. More detailed data may significantly improve results, or may not be worth the additional effort.

GIS layers of soils, land cover, and topography were examined in the SWAT model. Each basin was examined separately with a model run for each combination of GIS data. Comparisons between model runs were made relative to the baseline or most detailed model run. The number of subbasins

and HRUs remain nearly constant for all simulations of a particular basin. Results were derived from non-routed model outputs obtained using a custom VBA (Visual Basic for Applications) program. The following are conclusions drawn from this study:

- Soils data detail had little effect for the majority of outputs for both basins.
- Sediment and sediment-bound nutrients decreased as DEM resolution increases.
- Land cover was the single most influential data type tested. Land cover exhibited a significant effect at almost ever parameter for both basins.

Future Work

Water quality models, such as SWAT, are being applied to a greater range of problems than ever before. These models are powerful tools when used correctly, but are not the tool to solve every problem. As models become easier to use, with user friendly interfaces, the number of people using them will increase. It is important that there be sufficient resources available to guide these users in all aspects of modeling, from data selection, parameter estimation, to the interpretation of results.

Interpretation of Model Results

Results from any modeling effort may be interpreted in a variety of ways. Not all of these may be proper given the situation. The utility of a model is increased when sufficient observed data are available to support the modeling effort. SWAT can be used with ungaged basins, but will be more accurate and contain lower uncertainty when observed water quality and stream flow records are available for use in calibration. Due to the high level of model uncertainty without calibration, model results should be compared only on a relative basis. Identification and compilation of this and other guidelines for the proper use of a model such as SWAT for a variety of scenarios will be quite useful to new users.

Effects of Data Detail

The effect of GIS data detail on the SWAT model was briefly studied in this document. The relatively large impacts of the original GIS data in the model results underscore the importance of proper data selection. There are many additional aspects of this problem that were ignored in this thesis. Only the effect of the original GIS data were investigated. Additional research should include the level of subdivision for both subbasins and HRUs while studying these input data. It seems likely that all these variables are interdependent, which will make the analysis very complex.

Suggested Model Improvements

SWAT is a very good model, which has and will continue to be constantly improved. Models evolve as their supporting science grows. There will never be a perfect model, because a model by definition is in error. In this error lie the room for improvement.

Improved Manure Application Component

SWAT simulates manure applications as simple nutrient additions applied uniformly to the top 10 mm of the soil surface. In reality manure often lies on the soil surface until rainfall moves it into the soil. In the first few rainfall events after application it interacts more closely with surface runoff than simulated by SWAT. In the field we expect high nutrient concentrations in surface runoff immediately following application. In the SWAT model, simulated phosphorous concentrations do not increase so dramatically when litter is applied, thus monthly nutrient loadings are quite uncertain. Average annual nutrient loading should be used when manure applications are involved.

HRU Characteristics

Each HRU in a subbasin was assumed to have the same characteristics by the model. For instance, the same slope was used for all agricultural and nonagricultural HRUs in a single subbasin. Agriculture is generally located in valleys or other flat areas, and tends to have different topographical

characteristics than nonagricultural areas. This problem is more important in a basin in which each land cover has very different topographical characteristics, such as the Lake Eucha Basin.

REFERENCES

Haan, C.T., B.J. Barfield, J.C. Hayes. 1994. Design Hydrology and Sedimentation for Small Catchments. Academic Press INC.

Marshall, W. 1998. A Nonparametric Approach to Determine the Number of Observations Required for Estimating Basin-Scale Soil Test Phosphorous."Masters Thesis, Oklahoma State University.

Mast, M.A., and Turk, J.T. 1999. Environmental characteristics and water quality of Hydrologic Benchmark Network stations in the Midwestern United States. 1963-95; U.S. Geological Survey Circular 1173-B.

Lynch, S.D., Schulze, R.E. Techniques for Estimating Areal Dally Rainfall http://www.ccwr.ac.za/~lynch2/p241.html (2000-DEC-15).

Scott, J. M., Jennings M. D. 1997. A Description of the National Gap Analysis Program. http://www.gap.uidaho.edu/About/Overview/GapDescription/default.htm (2000-DEC-15).

Wagner, K., Woodruff, S. 1997. Phase I Clean Lakes Project, Diagnostic and Feasibility Study of Lake Eucha. Oklahoma Conservation Commission.

Neitsch, S.L., J.G. Arnold, J.R. Williams. 1999. Soil and Water Assessment Tool User's Manual Version 99.2. Blackland Research Center.

ftp://ftp.brc.tamus.edu/pub/swat/doc/manual992.zip (2000-NOV-14),

2000. Soil and Water Assessment Tool Online Documentation. Blackland Research Center. http://www.brc.tamus.edu/swat/newmanual/intro/intro.html (2000-NOV-14).

Arnold, J.G., R. Srinivasan, R. S. Mittiah, and J. R. Williams. 1998. Large Area Hydraulic Modeling and Assessment: Part I- Model Development. Journal of the American Water Resources Association. 34(1).

Sloto, R. A., Crouse, M. Y. HYSEP: a Computer Program fro Streamflow Hydrograph Separation and Analysis. U.S. Geological Survey, Water-Resources Investigations Report 96-4040.

MacIntosh, D L., G.W. Suter II, and F. O. Hoffman. 1994. Uses of probabilistic exposure models in ecological risk assessments of contaminated sites. Risk Analysis 14(4): 405-419.

Bingner, R.L., Garbrecht, J., Arnold, J.G., and Srinivasan, R. 1997. Effect of Watershed Subdivision on Simulation Runoff and Fine Sediment Yield. *Transactions of the ASAE*. 40(5).

Norris, G. and C.T. Haan. 1993. Impact of Subdividing Watersheds on Estimated hydrographs. Applied Engineering in Agriculture. 9(5): 443-445.

Mamillapalli, S. 1998. Effect of Spatial Variability on River Basin Stream Flow Modeling (GIS). PHD Dissertation. Purdue University.

Jasso-Ibarra, R. 1998. Sensitivity of Water and Sediment Yield to Parameter Values and Their Spatial Aggregation Using SWAT Watershed Simulation Model. Ph.D Dissertation. The University of Arizona.

Cassey, M. 1999. The Effect of Watershed Subdivision on Simulated Hydrologic Response Using the NRCS TR-20 Model. Masters Thesis. University of Maryland.

Hession, W.C., D.E. Storm. 2000. Watershed-Level Uncertainties: Implications for Phosphorous Management and Eutrophication. Journal of Environmental Quality. 29:1172-1179.

Rollins, D. Determining Native Range Stocking Rates. OSU Extension Facts 2855.

1995. Manure Production and Characteristics, ASAE D384.1.

Zhang et al. Using Poultry litter as Fertilizer. OSU Extension Facts 2246.

170

APPENDIX

| SNAM . | SED | NLAYERS HYDERP | ALB | REEK | 0RK | Z1 | BD1 | ALAC1 | K1 | CENI | JAY | SILT1 | SANDI | RCCK1 |
|----------|---------|----------------|------|--------|------|--------|------|-------|-------|------|------------|--------------|-------|-------|
| CAPTINA | ARCCOT | 5 C | 0.02 | 043 | 0.75 | 228.60 | 1.35 | 0.21 | 320 | 1.16 | 1400 | 71.84 | 14.16 | 208 |
| NXA | AR0005 | 5 C | 0.02 | 0.32 | 0.75 | 50.80 | 1.40 | 0.12 | 4.50 | 1.16 | 1850 | 54.40 | 27.10 | 49.87 |
| FFRIDE | AR0019 | 48 | 0.02 | 0.37 | 075 | 20320 | 1.40 | 0.21 | 290 | 1.16 | 1500 | 71.01 | 13,99 | 270 |
| BRIWATER | AF0032 | 4 B | 0.04 | 0.37 | 0.75 | 152.40 | 1.40 | 0.17 | 580 | 0.87 | 2000 | 53.40 | 2660 | 7.02 |
| HEAUNG | AF0033 | 3B | 0.01 | 037 | 075 | 381.00 | 1.42 | 0.21 | 280 | 1.74 | 17.50 | 68.92 | 13.58 | 275 |
| NOARK | AR0034 | 5B | 0.02 | 0.28 | 0.75 | 76.20 | 1.45 | 0.12 | 540 | 1.16 | 17.50 | 53,35 | 29.15 | 50.74 |
| TONTI | AF0007 | 5 C | Q 10 | 0.37 | 075 | 152.40 | 1.20 | 0.19 | 46.00 | 1.00 | 000 | 61.40 | 38.60 | 20.00 |
| WAREN | AR0040 | 4 B | 0.03 | 0.28 | 075 | 127.00 | 1,35 | 0.12 | 830 | 1.02 | 1250 | 56,59 | 30,91 | 48.98 |
| JAY | AF00066 | 3 C | 0.01 | 0.37 | 075 | 406.40 | 1,48 | 0.21 | 220 | 1.45 | 18.50 | 69.86 | 11.64 | 286 |
| TONTI | AFI0120 | 4 C | 0.02 | 0.37 | ۵75 | 177.80 | 1.40 | Q 17 | 820 | 1.16 | 17.50 | 53.35 | 29.15 | 21.53 |
| RAZORT | AR0122 | 3 B | 002 | 0.32 | 075 | 21320 | 1.38 | 0.15 | 7.30 | 1.16 | 17.50 | 5335 | 29.15 | 19.99 |
| WATER | D00038 | 1 | 023 | 0.00 | 075 | 25.40 | ۵œ | 0.02 | 7500 | aœ | 000 | 000 | 0.00 | aœ |
| 8LSAH | 110350 | 3 B | 0.10 | 0.24 | 0.75 | 254.00 | 1.60 | 0.10 | 610 | 0.44 | 13.00 | 5626 | 30.74 | 57.06 |
| CLARKSML | M0025 | 3B | 0.06 | 0.28 | 0.75 | 330,20 | 1.30 | 0.09 | 230 | 073 | 17.00 | 53.68 | 29.32 | 54.72 |
| DONFHAN | M00077 | 4 B | 0.06 | 0.28 | ۵75 | 304.80 | 1.20 | 0.13 | 1.70 | 073 | 2250 | 5272 | 24,78 | 37.21 |
| SECESH | MC0100 | 5 B | 0.09 | 0.32 | 075 | 279.40 | 1.20 | 0.20 | 230 | 0.58 | 20.00 | 53.40 | 26.60 | 7.13 |
| MACEDONA | MC0107 | 4 B | 0.06 | i 0.37 | ۵75 | 355.60 | 1.35 | 0.19 | 1.50 | 0,73 | 20.00 | 53,40 | 2660 | 7.95 |
| CLARKSML | M00204 | 3 B | 0.06 | 0.28 | 075 | 330,20 | 1.30 | 0.14 | 4.90 | 073 | 21.00 | 5274 | 2626 | 30.00 |
| TALOKA | CK0016 | 2 D | 0.10 | 0.49 | 075 | 711.20 | 1.40 | 0.19 | 1.90 | 0.44 | 20.00 | 53.40 | 2660 | مص |
| STIGLER | 040040 | 4 D | 0.02 | 0.49 | 0.75 | 609.60 | 1.42 | 0.22 | 520 | 1,16 | 15.00 | 54.97 | 30.03 | acc |
| NEWTONIA | 00151 | 5B | 0.02 | 0.37 | 0.75 | 279.40 | 1.42 | 0.22 | 1.30 | 1.16 | 17.00 | 6833 | 1367 | acc |

Table A1 Excerpt from SWAT database file "sol.dbf".

-

Table A2 Locations of COOP (Cooperative Observation) stations From the NOAA (National Oceanic

and Atmospheric Administration)

| ID | NAME | X COORD | Y COORD | |
|----|----------|---------|---------|------------------------|
| 1 | ANDER_P | 372176 | 4056797 | Projection UTM Zone 15 |
| 2 | BENTON_P | 390485 | 4019931 | , |
| 3 | CHELSE_P | 283196 | 4039711 | Units are meters |
| 4 | F_DRAK_P | 394546 | 3984381 | |
| 5 | F_EXP_P | 394679 | 3995473 | |
| 6 | F_GIB_P | 298665 | 3971626 | |
| 7 | GRAND_P | 316325 | 4037832 | |
| 8 | GRAVE_P | 370021 | 4032419 | |
| 9 | GROVE_P | 341639 | 4049538 | |
| 10 | HOLLOW_P | 297661 | 4082654 | |
| 11 | JAY_P | 338623 | 4031838 | |
| 12 | JAY_T_P | 338644 | 4032947 | |
| 13 | KANSAS_P | 339967 | 4007399 | |
| 14 | LYONS_P | 343616 | 3959619 | |
| 15 | MARBLE_P | 335069 | 3937582 | |
| 16 | MIAMI_P | 332450 | 4083008 | |
| 17 | ODELL_P | 371657 | 3960278 | |
| 18 | PRYOR_P | 291677 | 4019520 | |
| 19 | QUAPAW_P | 341549 | 4092822 | |
| 20 | ROGERS_P | 401321 | 4025348 | |
| 21 | ROSE_P | 317534 | 4010059 | |
| 22 | SILOAM_P | 362393 | 4003688 | |
| 23 | SPAV_P | 316113 | 4027848 | |
| 24 | STILW_P | 351092 | 3973914 | |
| 25 | TAHL_P | 322277 | 3977777 | |
| 26 | VIN/TA_P | 309648 | 4060177 | |
| 27 | WYAN_P | 346591 | 4076082 | |
| | | | | |

 Table A3
 Locations of additional outlets. The locations are used to define points of interest such as water quality stations, stream gages, and where streams enter lakes.

| D | NAME | X coordinate Y | coordinate | |
|---|-----------|----------------|------------|-----------------|
| | 1 EUC04 | 333743 | 4025683 | |
| | 2 EUC05 | 337841 | 4025835 | |
| | 3 EUC06 | 340623 | 4024634 | Projection: |
| | 4 EUC07 | 335194 | 4020498 | UTM 27, Zone 15 |
| | 5 EUC08 | 341812 | 4023471 | |
| | 6 EUC09 | 348744 | 4020929 | |
| | 7 EUC10 | 357572 | 4022854 | |
| | 8 EUC11 | 353848 | 4030058 | |
| | 9 EUC 12 | 342395 | 4022513 | |
| | 10 EUC13 | 326250 | 4027537 | |
| | 11 EUC14 | 323914 | 4030144 | |
| | 12 LAK_BD | 329860 | 4026675 | |
| | 13 LAK_BD | 331174 | 4026114 | |
| | 14 LAK_BD | 331483 | 4025708 | |
| | 15 LAK_BD | 332624 | 4025070 | |
| | 16 LAK_BD | 333223 | 4025186 | |
| | 1/LAK_BD | 336490 | 4024452 | |
| | 18 LAK_BD | 337805 | 4024684 | |
| | 19 LAK_BD | 338771 | 4024317 | |
| | 20 LAK_BD | 334731 | 4022306 | |
| | 21 LAK_BD | 334654 | 4021900 | |
| | 22 LAK_BD | 333571 | 4022287 | |
| | 23 LAK_BD | 332411 | 4022557 | |
| | 24 LAK_BD | 329608 | 4024336 | |
| | 25 LAK_BD | 327231 | 4024838 | |
| | 26 LAK_BD | 327443 | 4024355 | |
| | 27 LAK_BD | 327830 | 4024201 | |
| | 28 LAK_BD | 326225 | 4027158 | |
| | 29 LAK_BD | 319914 | 402/595 | |
| | 30 LAK_BD | 310344 | 4027090 | |
| | 31 LAK_BD | 310499 | 4020927 | |
| | 32 LAK_BD | 321838 | 4031200 | |
| | 33 SPA01 | 37628/ | 4028149 | |
| | 34 5MAUG | 319943 | 4027430 | |
| | 35 USGS | 352/35 | 4022185 | |

| Г | SUBBASIN | AREA (km^2) | Channel Length (km) | Channel Stope(m/m) | Channel Wirth (m) | Subhasia Slass (apalh (-) | Cierce Levier) |
|---|----------|-------------|---------------------|--------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|----------------|
| | 1 | 12.9 | 17.5 | 0.011 | 6.00 | Social Side Lengin (m) | Slope (m/m) |
| | 2 | 49.5 | 17.5 | 0.008 | 13.41 | 610 | 0.091 |
| 1 | 3 | 27.9 | 10.3 | 0.008 | 9.50 | 01.0 | 0.073 |
| Ì | 4 | 19.9 | 10.0 | 0.007 | 7 77 | 122 0 | 0.022 |
| | 5 | 0.1 | 0.4 | 0.064 | 0.22 | 35.5 | 0.019 |
| | 6 | 12.6 | 97 | 0.010 | 590 | 122.0 | 0.015 |
| | 7 | 15.9 | 10.8 | 0.008 | 679 | 01.5 | 0.015 |
| | 8 | 11.9 | 10.8 | 0,008 | 5.69 | 91.5 | 0.040 |
| | 9 | 48.2 | 15.6 | 0.008 | 13.19 | 51.0 | 0.034 |
| | 10 | 14.5 | 13.8 | 0.009 | 5 44 | 61.0 | 0.075 |
| | 11 | 27 B | 10.6 | 0.009 | 9.51 | 61.0 | 0.063 |
| | 12 | 10.2 | 11.9 | 0.000 | 5.21 | 01 5 | 0.002 |
| | 13 | 15.6 | 13.8 | 0.009 | 671 | 61.0 | 0.071 |
| | 14 | 32.5 | 13.8 | 0.009 | 10.42 | 61.0 | 0.021 |
| | 15 | 10.8 | 8.5 | 0.011 | 5.39 | 61.0 | 0.033 |
| | 16 | 12.6 | 15.7 | 0.010 | 5.90 | 61.0 | 0.081 |
| | 17 | 16.6 | 11.9 | 0.008 | 6.97 | 61.0 | 0.073 |
| | 18 | 17 5 | 15.7 | 0.010 | 7 18 | 36.6 | 0.101 |
| | 19 | 8.1 | 15.7 | 0.013 | 4.55 | 24.4 | 0 134 |
| | 20 | 29.1 | 15.7 | 0.009 | 9.75 | 61.0 | 0.081 |
| | 21 | 18.9 | 10.0 | 0.008 | 7.51 | 61.0 | 0.069 |
| | 22 | 11.4 | 7.8 | 0.010 | 5.55 | 36.6 | 0.104 |
| | 23 | 1.7 | 3.5 | 0.023 | 1 74 | 24.4 | 0 132 |
| | 24 | 3.7 | 21.1 | 0.018 | 2.86 | 18.3 | 0.163 |
| | 25 | 28.1 | 12.2 | 0.011 | 9.55 | 18.3 | 0.164 |
| | 26 | 0.3 | 10 | 0.051 | 0.68 | 61.0 | 0.057 |
| | 27 | 40 | 14.7 | 0.019 | 296 | 24 4 | 0.007 |
| | 28 | 39.4 | 14.7 | 0.010 | 11.69 | 61.0 | 0.089 |
| | 29 | 57 | 9.2 | 0.014 | 3.67 | 24.4 | 0.143 |
| | 30 | 133 | 92 | 0.011 | 610 | 36.6 | 0 107 |
| | 31 | 19.9 | 11.9 | 0.006 | 7 77 | 610 | 0.064 |
| | 32 | 59 | 65 | 0.014 | 3 74 | 61.0 | 0.098 |
| | 33 | 10.8 | 21.1 | 0.011 | 5 39 | 91.5 | 0.043 |
| | 34 | 25.6 | 14.1 | 0.006 | 9.03 | 61.0 | 0.051 |
| ļ | 35 | 20.9 | 16.7 | 0.012 | 8.00 | 24.4 | 0.150 |
| | 36 | 24.6 | 12.0 | 0.026 | 8 82 | 24.4 | 0 153 |
| | 37 | 48.8 | 13.5 | 0.009 | 13.30 | 36.6 | 0.118 |
| | 38 | 50.7 | 13.9 | 0.009 | 13.59 | 24 4 | 0 130 |
| | 39 | 1.1 | 19 | 0.039 | 1.35 | 15.2 | 0.215 |
| | 40 | 0.6 | 1.5 | 0.048 | 0.95 | 24 4 | 0.120 |
| 1 | 41 | 5.3 | 14.7 | 0.010 | 3.53 | 24.4 | 0.145 |
| ļ | 42 | 5.5 | 5.5 | 0.013 | 3 58 | 91 5 | 0.039 |
| | 43 | 64.3 | 21 1 | 0.006 | 15.69 | 61 0 | 0.099 |
| | 44 | 0.7 | 16.7 | 0.050 | 1 03 | 24 4 | 0.125 |
| | 45 | 13 | 24 | 0.025 | 148 | 18 3 | 0 191 |
| | 46 | 12 | 2.0 | 0 030 | 1 42 | 18.3 | 0 172 |
| | 47 | 2.0 | 16.7 | 0.026 | 1 99 | 18.3 | 0 163 |
| | 48 | 2.0 | 2.7 | 0.027 | 1 97 | 24 4 | 0 156 |
| | 49 | 18.7 | 21.1 | 0.011 | 7,47 | 36.6 | 0.117 |
| | 50 | 2.9 | 13.9 | 0.022 | 2 47 | 18.3 | 0 163 |
| | 51 | 68.4 | 16.7 | 0.005 | 16.28 | 24 4 | 0.137 |
| | 52 | 0.0 | 0.3 | 0.063 | 0 19 | 24 4 | 0.136 |
| | 53 | 6.5 | 64 | 0.019 | 3 98 | 18.3 | 0.181 |
| | 54 | 26.8 | 9.4 | 0.006 | 9.28 | 18.3 | 0.161 |
| | 55 | 15.6 | 64 | 0.019 | 671 | 15.2 | 0.212 |
| | 56 | 29,4 | 14 1 | 0.009 | 981 | 36.6 | 0 100 |
| | 57 | 18.7 | 8.7 | 0.012 | 7 48 | 18.3 | 0 171 |
| | 58 | 7.8 | 5.6 | 0.018 | 4 43 | 18.3 | 0.176 |

Table A4 Subbasin properties estimated by ArcView SWAT interface.



Figure A1 Subbasin locations and numbering.

| T-LI- A.C. | 1.144 | |
|------------|------------------------|------------------|
| I ADIB AS | Litter application ra- | tës by subbasin. |

| Subasin | Litter (t) | % Pasture | Sub Area (ha) | Pasture(ha) | Litter Rate (ko/ha) |
|---------|------------|-----------------------|---------------------|-------------|---------------------|
| 1 | 320 | 65.6% | 1294 (| 849 | 342 |
| 2 | 3691 | 5 5. 3% | 4947 | 2734 | 1224 |
| 3 | 1475 | 70.0% | 2769 | 1952 | 685 |
| 4 | 2000 | 69.8% | 1993 | 1391 | 1304 |
| 5 | 1 | 51. 8% | 5 | 3 | 347 |
| 6 | 2535 | 84 7% | 1260 | 1066 | 2156 |
| 7 | 1000 | 72.9% | 1592 | 1161 | 781 |
| 8 | 1265 | 69.4% | 1185 | 822 | 1396 |
| 9 | 5850 | 45.7% | 4816 | 2201 | 2410 |
| 10 | 650 | 34.3% | 1455 | 498 | 1547 |
| 11 | 3580.5 | 70.7% | 2764 | 1967 | 1651 |
| 12 | 285 | 66.6% | 1022 | 681 | 379 |
| 13 | 2921.5 | 55.4% | 1561 | 864 | 3066 |
| 14 | 6512.5 | 40.4% | 3250 | 1312 | 4504 |
| 15 | 1200 | 49 4% | 1083 | 535 | 2033 |
| 16 | 3037.5 | 47.3% | 1257 | 595 | 4633 |
| 17 | 1987.5 | 48.1% | 1661 | 799 | 2258 |
| 18 | 4547 5 | 44.9% | 1747 | 785 | 5256 |
| 19 | 300 | 20.7% | 8 1 1 | 168 | 1620 |
| 20 | 8037.5 | 56 4% | 2912 | 1643 | 4436 |
| 21 | 4358.5 | 51.8% | 1886 | 977 | 4044 |
| 22 | 737.5 | 40.5% | 1137 | 460 | 1454 |
| 23 | 1 | 39.2% | 165 | 65 | 14 |
| 24 | 1 | 38 1% | 374 | 142 | 6 |
| 25 | 950 | 31.0% | 2807 | 869 | 992 |
| 26 | 1 | 82.3% | 34 | 28 | 32 |
| 27 | 1725 | 49.2% | 397 | 195 | 8007 |
| 28 | 5579.5 | 51.7% | 3939 | 2036 | 2485 |
| 29 | 1 | 37.1% | 569 | 211 | 4 |
| 30 | 840 | 47.6% | 1329 | 632 | 1205 |
| 31 | 2173.5 | 64.0% | 1992 | 1274 | 1548 |
| 32 | 200 | 57.2% | 588 | 336 | 540 |
| 33 | 1170 | 79.3% | 1084 | 860 | 1234 |
| 34 | 3573.5 | 63.1% | 2562 | 1618 | 2003 |
| 35 | 585 | 25.9% | 2092 | 542 | 980 |
| 36 | 1 | 29.7% | 2460 | 730 | 1 |
| 37 | 5450 | 35 1% | 4883 | 1712 | 2888 |
| 38 | 1000 | 30.7% | 5065 | 1552 | 584 |
| 39 | 1 | 13.1% | 107 | 14 | 65 |
| 40 | 200 | 67 8% | 60 | 41 | 4459 |
| 41 | 862.5 | 34 8% | 532 | 185 | 4234 |
| 42 | 225 | 61.1% | 549 | 336 | 608 |
| 43 | 1072 | 47.0% | 6434 | 3025 | 321 |
| 44 | 1 | 13.1% | 68 | 9 | 103 |
| 45 | 1 | 2.6% | 125 | 3 | 280 |
| 46 | 1 | 9.6% | 118 | 11 | 81 |
| 47 | 1 | 14.2% | 204 | 29 | 31 |
| 48 | 1 | 18.2% | 203 | 37 | 25 |
| 49 | 1 | 29.1% | 1868 | 544 | 2 |
| 50 | 1 | 11.9% | 294 | 35 | 26 |
| 51 | 1 | 10.1% | 6843 | 688 | 1 |
| 52 | 1 | 0 0% | 4 | D | 1 |
| 53 | 160 | 15.7% | 652 | 102 | 1421 |
| 54 | 1 | 8.3% | 2680 | 223 | 4 |
| 55 | 1 | 5.0% | 1560 | 78 | 12 |
| 56 | 1560 | 50.7% | 2940 | 1489 | 950 |
| 57 | 1 | 18.2% | 1871 | 341 | 3 |
| 58 | 1 | 8.9% | 763 | 70 | 13 |
| - | | | | | |



Figure A2 Histogram of litter application rates by subbasin (kg/ha).

Commercial fertilizer application rate.

Benton County Total area = 218895 ha Pasture + crop=107600 ha Determined from USGS LULC GIS data Total N for Benton County July 98-june99 3016 ton Ammonium Nitrate 170 ton Urea TOTAL N = 1073 ton July 97-june98 2956 ton Ammonium Nitrate 358 ton Urea TOTAL N = 1140 ton Average 1100 ton/year = 998000 kg Average application rate = 9.27 kg/ha Total P Negligible Delaware County Total Area = 209211 ha Pasture + crop = 100601 ha Determined from USGS LULC GIS data Nitrogen 99 190 ton as N, 98 327 ton as N Average= 258 ton = 234500 kg/year Average application rate = 2.33 kgN/ Ka/year Tolal P 99 2.10 ton p205 98 79.7 ton P205 Average = 40.9 ton/yr p205 Average 18 ton as P or 16,300 kg P Application rate = .162 kg/ ha Area weighted average 64.31% of EUCHA is located in OK 35 69% of Eucha is in AK Nitrogen 4.6 kg/Ha per year as N Total P 0.1042 kg/ha year as P

| Station | 1-90 to 7-98 flow based on Stations | 8-98 to 9-00 flow data based on Stations |
|---------|-------------------------------------|--|
| EUC04 | Spavinaw | Beaty |
| EUC05 | Spavinaw | Beaty |
| EUC06 | Spavinaw | Beaty |
| EUC07 | Spavinaw | Beaty and Spavinaw ave. |
| EUC08 | Spavinaw | Spavinaw |
| EUC09 | Spavinaw | Spavinaw |
| EUC10 | Spavinaw | Spavinaw |
| EUC11 | Spavinaw | Beaty |
| EUC12 | Spavin aw | Beaty and Spavinaw ave. |
| SPA06 | Spavinaw | Black Hollow |

Table A6 Source of flow data at each water quality station.

Table A7 P loading per unit area estimated from observed water quality data.

| SITE | Sum of TOTAL | Total Area | Pasture | Forest Area | Estimated Total P | Total P from |
|--------|--------------|--------------|-------------|-------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| SHE | (Kg/yr) | (km^2) | Area (km^2) | (km^2) | from Forest (kg/yr) | Pastures (kg/ha/yr) |
| 4 | 295 | 20.9 | 5.4 | 15 5 | 78 | 0.40 |
| 5 | 3614 | 87.0 | 43.1 | 439 | 220 | 0.79 |
| 6 | 6553 | 152.8 | 89.9 | 62.9 | 315 | 0.69 |
| 7 | 283 | 50.6 | 15 5 | 35.1 | 175 | 0 07 |
| 8 | 33285 | 516.9 | 253.0 | 263.9 | 1319 | 1.26 |
| 9 | 40857 | 423.5 | 216.4 | 207.1 | 1036 | 1.84 |
| 10 | 15761 | 268.9 | 151.8 | 117.1 | 586 | 1.00 |
| 11 | 7583 | 65.9 | 47.3 | 18.6 | 93 | 1.58 |
| 12 | 712 | 64.3 | 27.5 | 36.8 | 184 | 0 19 |
| SPAV06 | 173 | 15. 6 | 0.8 | 14 9 | 74 | 1.32 |
| Total | 109116 | 1666 | 851 | 816 | 4079 | |
| | | | | | Average | 0.915 |

P from forests assumed to be 0.05 kg/ha/yr

Appendix B Eucha Basin Calibration

| | | | Observed | | | | Predic | ted | |
|--------|------|------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-------|---------|-------|-------|
| Month | Flow | Baseflow (upper) | Baseflow (lower) | Surface (upper) | Surface (lower) | Flow | Surface | Base | Misc |
| Aug-98 | 0.07 | 0.06 | 0.05 | 0.02 | 0.01 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 |
| Sep-98 | 0.32 | 0 10 | 0.09 | 0 23 | 0.22 | 0 10 | 0.09 | 0.00 | 0.01 |
| Oct-98 | 4.00 | 1 15 | 0.88 | 3.12 | 2.85 | 3.05 | 2.80 | 0.24 | 0.01 |
| Nov-98 | 0.64 | 0 39 | 0.34 | 0 30 | 0.25 | 2.06 | 1.07 | 0.98 | 0.01 |
| Dec-98 | 0.68 | 0.51 | 0.44 | 0 24 | 0.17 | 1.57 | 0.06 | 1 50 | 0.01 |
| Jan-99 | 0.99 | 0.77 | 0 69 | 0.29 | 0.22 | 1.50 | 0 19 | 1.30 | 0.01 |
| Feb-99 | 3.92 | 1.85 | 1 53 | 2.39 | 2.07 | 3.06 | 1.78 | 1.26 | 0.01 |
| Mar-99 | 4.13 | 2.62 | 2 18 | 1.95 | 1.51 | 3.25 | 1.76 | 1.49 | 0.01 |
| Apr-99 | 3.08 | 1.59 | 1.39 | 1.69 | 1.50 | 3.74 | 2.09 | 1.64 | 0.01 |
| May-99 | 4.10 | 2 23 | 2 08 | 2.02 | 1.87 | 4 26 | 2 27 | 1.98 | 0.01 |
| Jun-99 | 5.43 | 1 7 1 | 1 54 | 3.89 | 3 7 2 | 4 1 1 | 2 53 | 1 56 | 0.01 |
| Jul-99 | 3.36 | 1.91 | 1.56 | 1.80 | 1.45 | 1 27 | 0 28 | 0.97 | 0.01 |
| Aug-99 | 0.26 | 0.23 | 0.22 | 0.05 | 0.04 | 0.32 | 0.00 | 0 31 | 0.01 |
| Sep-99 | 0.38 | 0.27 | 0.25 | 0 13 | 0.12 | 0.13 | 0.01 | 011 | 0.01 |
| Oc1-99 | 0.16 | 0 15 | 0.14 | 0 0 1 | 0.01 | 0.17 | 0.00 | 0.16 | 0 01 |
| Nov-99 | 0.13 | 0.08 | 0.07 | 0 06 | Õ 05 | 0.45 | 0.26 | 0.18 | 0.01 |
| Dec-99 | 2.45 | 1.08 | 0.87 | 1 58 | 1 37 | 1.75 | 1 1 1 | 5.62 | 0 01 |
| Jan-00 | 0.45 | 0.41 | 0 40 | 0.05 | 0.04 | 1.07 | 0.16 | 0.90 | 0 0 1 |
| Feb-00 | 0.94 | 0 48 | 0.41 | 0 54 | 0.47 | 0.96 | 0 25 | 0.70 | 0.01 |
| Mar-00 | 1.41 | 0.96 | 086 | 0 55 | 0.44 | 1.39 | 0.49 | 0.89 | 0 01 |
| Apr-00 | 0.49 | 038 | 0 35 | 0 14 | 0.11 | 0.79 | 0 07 | 071 | 0 0 1 |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| AVE | 1.78 | 0 90 | 0 78 | 1 00 | 0.88 | 1.666 | 0 823 | 0 834 | 0.009 |

Table B1 Observed and predicted flow at Beaty Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage

07191222). (All units are m³/sec)

Calibration parameter adjustments for Beaty Creek:

ESCO = 1 Curve Number = +2.08 Initial depth of water in the shallow aquifer = 50 Revap coefficient = 0.002 Groundwater delay = 1 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for revap to occur = 50 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for baseflow to occur = 50 Fraction of water in shallow aquifer that percolated to the deep aquifer = 0

Appendix B Eucha Basin Calibration

 Table B2 Observed and simulated flow at Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage

 07191220). (all units are m³/sec)

| | | | Observe | d | | | Prenicie | h | |
|---------------|-------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--------------|----------|---|------|
| Year.mo | Flow | Baeflow (upper) | Baeflow (lower) | Surface (lower) | Surface (upper) | Flow | Surface | Base | мізс |
| Jan-90 | 1.86 | 1.02 | 0.88 | 0.84 | 89 0 | 1.64 | 171 | 0.08 | 0.05 |
| Feb-90 | 4.55 | 3.06 | 2,75 | 1,49 | 1.81 | 4 10 | 3 09 | 0.93 | 0.07 |
| Mar-90 | 13.93 | 7.22 | 6.44 | 6.72 | 7 49 | 11 69 | 8.08 | 3.37 | 0.24 |
| Apr-90 | 9.44 | 7.06 | 6 46 | 2.38 | 2.98 | 9 62 | 4,17 | 5.25 | 0.19 |
| May-90 | 15.59 | 7.69 | 6.98 | 7.90 | 8.60 | 13.52 | 6.94 | 6.34 | 0.23 |
| Jun-90 | 6.53 | 4.47 | 4.14 | 2.07 | 2.39 | 11 05 | 5 95 | 4.92 | 0.18 |
| Jul-90 | 1.91 | 1.81 | 1,77 | 0.09 | 0.13 | 2.46 | 0 00 | 2.41 | 0 04 |
| Aug-90 | 1.04 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.07 | 0.09 | 0.58 | 0.00 | 0.55 | 0.03 |
| Sep-90 | 1.07 | 0.89 | 0.84 | 0.19 | 0.23 | 0.19 | 0.11 | 0.02 | 0.06 |
| Oct-90 | 1.29 | 1.19 | 1.16 | 0.10 | 0.13 | 0 52 | 0.39 | 0.06 | 0.07 |
| Nov-90 | 1.68 | 1.12 | 0.99 | 0.56 | 0 69 | 1.91 | 1.54 | 0.31 | 0.05 |
| Dec-90 | 4.36 | 2.89 | 2.66 | 1.47 | 1 70 | 7 90 | 5.79 | 1 95 | 0.15 |
| Jan-91 | 8.11 | 5.88 | 5.43 | 2.23 | 2.68 | 9 70 | 4 78 | 4.64 | 0.29 |
| Feb-91 | 2.56 | 2.46 | 2,41 | 0.11 | 0 15 | 5 48 | 0.00 | 5.43 | 0.05 |
| Mar-91 | 1.92 | 1.85 | 1.84 | 0.05 | 0 08 | 3.56 | 0.06 | 3.47 | 0.03 |
| Apr-91 | 4.58 | 2.89 | 2.53 | 1.59 | 2.05 | 5.33 | 3 16 | 2.11 | 0.06 |
| May-91 | 2.71 | 1.84 | 1.70 | 0.87 | 1.02 | 4 24 | 2.12 | 2.05 | 007 |
| 700-21 | 1.06 | 0.97 | 0.94 | 0.09 | 0.12 | 1,19 | 0.00 | 1.16 | 0.03 |
| JUI-91 | 0.51 | 0.49 | 0.49 | 0.02 | 0.02 | 0.26 | 0.00 | 0.23 | 0.02 |
| Aug-91 | 0.41 | 0.41 | 0.41 | 0.01 | 0.19 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.07 |
| 0 or 01 | 0.73 | 0.80 | 0.35 | an a | 0.10 | 0.09 | 0.40 | 0.00 | 0.09 |
| Nov-91 | 3 42 | 2 10 | 1.83 | 1 23 | 1.60 | 203 | 2 47 | 0.00 | 0.04 |
| Dec-01 | 6 17 | 3 34 | 2 79 | 2.83 | 3 38 | 7 73 | 4 85 | 2 18 | 0.15 |
| 195-92 | 1 90 | 1 79 | 175 | 0.10 | 0.15 | 3 50 | 0.07 | 3 36 | 0.20 |
| Feb-92 | 3 23 | 2.33 | 2.05 | 0.89 | 1 17 | 3.53 | 0.69 | 2 75 | 0.08 |
| Mar-92 | 1.64 | 1.59 | 1.57 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 2 48 | 0.00 | 2 44 | 0.03 |
| Apr-92 | 2.92 | 1.86 | 1.64 | 1 03 | 1 28 | 2.69 | 1.24 | 1 4 2 | 0.03 |
| May-92 | 2.06 | 1.73 | 1.66 | 0.33 | 0.40 | 1 29 | 0.28 | 0.97 | 0.04 |
| Jun-92 | 6.87 | 4.40 | 3.80 | 2 47 | 3 07 | 3 10 | 2.03 | 0 91 | 0 16 |
| Jul-92 | 1,41 | 1.32 | 1.30 | 0.09 | 0 11 | 1 09 | 0.07 | 0.96 | 0.05 |
| Aug-92 | 1.34 | 1 20 | 1.15 | 0.14 | 0 19 | 0.35 | 0.03 | 0.28 | 0.04 |
| Sep-92 | 0.91 | 0.85 | 0.82 | 0.07 | 0 09 | 0.28 | 0.21 | 0 02 | 0.05 |
| Ocl-92 | 0.65 | 0.63 | 0.63 | 0.02 | 0 03 | 0.09 | 0 00 | 0 03 | 0.06 |
| Nov-92 | 4.74 | 2 28 | 1.88 | 2.45 | 2.86 | 5.20 | 4.44 | 0.66 | 0.10 |
| Dec-92 | 16.58 | 671 | 5.57 | 9.87 | 11 01 | 13 40 | 10.03 | 3.15 | 0.22 |
| Jan-93 | 6.45 | 5.22 | 4.93 | 1.23 | 1.52 | 8.32 | 2.89 | 5 28 | 0 15 |
| Feb-93 | 6.65 | 4.72 | 4.30 | 1 92 | 2.35 | 6.60 | 1 81 | 4 70 | 0.08 |
| Mar-93 | 6.01 | 4.60 | 4.07 | 1 40 | 194 | 5.74 | 1.03 | 4.57 | 0 15 |
| Apr-93 | 7.38 | 5.18 | 4.53 | 2.20 | 2.85 | / 4/ | 2 44 | 4.87 | 0 16 |
| May-93 | 10.50 | 5.07 | 4 43 | 5.43 | 6.07 | 104/ | 5.29 | 5.05 | 013 |
| Jun-93 | 8.61 | 5 51 | 4 5/ | 3.09 | 4 04 | 7 34 | 2 90 | 4 22 | 0.10 |
| Jul-93 | 2.72 | 2.42 | 2.34 | 0.30 | 0.38 | 2.00 | 0.32 | ~ | 0.00 |
| Aug-93 | 1.28 | 110 | 1.12 | Ų. I∠ 2 ∆4 | U.10 1 SE | 0.75 A 20 | 2 10 | 0.10 | 0.04 |
| Sep-93 | 0.12 | 2.21 | 2 00 | 5.91 | 4.20 | 2 30 | 0.68 | 143 | 0 18 |
| Nov 93 | 7 01 | 204 | ∡.∪∪ 3,≰? | 3.85 | 4 51 | 12.20 | 9.00 | 3.06 | 0 15 |
| NOV-93 | 5.02 | 4.00 | 133 | 0.52 | 0.69 | 5.24 | 0.68 | 4 44 | 0 12 |
| lan_Q4 | 3 35 | 3.17 | 3 11 | 0.18 | 0.24 | 4 15 | 0 52 | 3.59 | 0.04 |
| Feb.94 | 4 89 | 3.86 | 3,59 | 1,03 | 1 29 | 4 07 | 1.44 | 2.56 | 0 07 |
| Mar-94 | 10.45 | 8.28 | 7 70 | 2,17 | 276 | 10.42 | 6.29 | 3.92 | 0.20 |
| ADZ-94 | 12.83 | 7.01 | 6.33 | 5.82 | 6.50 | 14.62 | 9.37 | 5 09 | 0.17 |
| Mav-94 | 4.05 | 3.37 | 3.19 | 0.65 | 0.86 | 4,77 | 0.03 | 4.66 | 0.07 |
| <u>ປມກ-94</u> | 1,83 | 1 72 | 1.68 | 0 1 1 | 0.15 | 2.10 | 0 09 | 1.98 | 0.03 |
| Jul-94 | 1.18 | 1.09 | 1.05 | 0 09 | 0 1 1 | 0 53 | 0 03 | 0 47 | 0 03 |
| Aua-94 | 0.80 | 0.76 | 074 | 0.04 | 0.06 | 0 07 | 0.00 | 0.01 | 0.07 |
| Sep-94 | 0.66 | 0.64 | 0.64 | 0.02 | 0 03 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.07 |
| Oct-94 | 0.58 | 0.65 | 0.64 | 0.03 | 0 04 | 80 0 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 80.0 |
| Nov-94 | 5.19 | 2.76 | 2.40 | 2.43 | 2.78 | 4.81 | 4 07 | 0.57 | 0.18 |
| Dec-94 | 2.33 | 1.87 | 1.74 | 0.45 | 0 59 | 2 46 | 043 | 1.94 | 0.09 |

Table B2 Observed and simulated flow at Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage07191220). (all units are m³/sec) (Continued)

| Year.mo | Flow | Baeflow (upper) | Baeflow (lower) | Surface (lower) | Surface (upper) | Flow | Surface | Base | MISC |
|---------|-------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--------------|---------|------|------|
| Jan-95 | 5.56 | 3.33 | 3.01 | 2.23 | 2 54 | 6.34 | 3.54 | 2.66 | 0.14 |
| Feb-95 | 2.67 | 2.52 | 2.47 | 0.14 | 0 20 | 4.33 | 0 70 | 3.58 | 0.06 |
| Mar-95 | 3.95 | 2.90 | 2.66 | 1.06 | 1 29 | 4.50 | 1.41 | 3.04 | 0.06 |
| Apr-95 | 6.52 | 3.84 | 3.33 | 2.68 | 3 19 | 7,48 | 4.53 | 2.83 | 0.13 |
| May-95 | 11.30 | 6.45 | 5.86 | 4.83 | 5.44 | 8.79 | 3.86 | 4 71 | 0.21 |
| Jun-95 | 13.78 | 6.07 | 5 46 | 7.71 | 8.31 | 8.43 | 4.13 | 4 15 | 0.15 |
| Jul-95 | 2.59 | 2.45 | 2.41 | 0.14 | 0 18 | 2.39 | 0.23 | 211 | 0.05 |
| Aug-95 | 1.41 | 1.33 | 1.30 | 0.07 | 0.11 | 0.50 | 0.00 | 0.48 | 0.03 |
| Sep-95 | 1.00 | 0.89 | 0.86 | 0.10 | 0 14 | 0.09 | 0.00 | 0.02 | 0.07 |
| Oct-95 | 0.88 | 0.85 | 0.83 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.08 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.08 |
| Nov-95 | 0.94 | 0.91 | 0.90 | 0.03 | 0.04 | 0.09 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.08 |
| Dec-95 | 1.14 | 0.96 | 0.90 | 0.18 | 0.24 | 0.58 | 0.53 | 0.01 | 0.04 |
| Jan-96 | 1.86 | 1.49 | 1.38 | 0.37 | 0.46 | 1.56 | 1.03 | 0.45 | 0.09 |
| Feb-96 | 1.16 | 1.10 | 1 07 | C.06 | 0.09 | 1.27 | 0.00 | 1.23 | 0.04 |
| Mar-96 | 1.61 | 1.18 | 1.06 | 0.44 | 0.56 | 2.15 | 1.01 | 1 11 | 0.03 |
| Apr-96 | 2.58 | 2.19 | 2.05 | 0.40 | 0.53 | 1.98 | 0.11 | 1 80 | 0.07 |
| May-96 | 2.04 | 1 53 | 1 42 | 0.51 | 0.61 | 1 91 | 0.04 | 1.84 | 0.03 |
| Jun-96 | 1.40 | 1.20 | 1.14 | 0.19 | 0 25 | 1.80 | 0.93 | 0.84 | 0.03 |
| Jul-96 | 0.68 | 0.64 | 0.63 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.22 | 0.00 | 0.19 | 0.03 |
| Aug-96 | 041 | 0.38 | 0.36 | 0.03 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.06 |
| Sep-96 | 1.84 | 0.64 | 0.46 | 1.20 | 1 38 | 0.63 | 0.57 | 0 00 | 0.06 |
| Oct-98 | 1.23 | 0.99 | 0.92 | 0.24 | 0.31 | 0.85 | 0.65 | 0 12 | 80.0 |
| Nov-96 | 7.87 | 4.08 | 3.60 | 3.79 | 4.26 | 10 63 | 8.23 | 2 12 | 0.29 |
| Dec-96 | 4.85 | 3.60 | 3 4 1 | 1.05 | 1,44 | 5.85 | 0.01 | 5.64 | 0.19 |
| Jan-97 | 1 59 | 1.54 | 1 5 2 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 5 15 | 070 | 4 43 | 0.03 |
| Feb-97 | 10.38 | 4.02 | 3.51 | 6.36 | 6 87 | 9 31 | 6 65 | 2.58 | 0.08 |
| Mar-97 | 8.81 | 6.47 | 5.83 | 2.34 | 2.98 | 6.98 | 2.00 | 4.73 | 0.25 |
| Apr-97 | 3.35 | 3.10 | 3.01 | 0.25 | 0.34 | 5.65 | 0.16 | 5.41 | 0.08 |
| May-97 | 186 | 1.77 | 1 73 | 0.10 | 0 13 | 3.62 | 0.15 | 3,43 | 0.04 |
| Jun-97 | 1.37 | 1.25 | 1 21 | 0.12 | 0.16 | 2 48 | 1 06 | 1,37 | 0.05 |
| Jul-97 | 0.91 | 0.87 | 0.86 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.64 | 0.05 | 0.55 | 0.03 |
| Aug-97 | 1.24 | Q.89 | 0.81 | 0.35 | 043 | 0.17 | 0.01 | 0 10 | 0.06 |
| Sep-97 | 079 | 0.72 | 0.69 | 0.07 | 0 10 | 0.15 | 0.09 | 0.00 | 0.06 |
| Oct-97 | 0.99 | 0.86 | 0.81 | 0 13 | 0 18 | 0.38 | 0.21 | 0 12 | 0.05 |
| Nov-97 | 0.84 | 0.79 | 0.78 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 0.96 | 0.51 | 0.40 | 0.05 |
| Dec-97 | 2.95 | 2.05 | 1.84 | 0.90 | 1 11 | 3.06 | 195 | 1.03 | 0.09 |
| Jan-98 | 9.28 | 5.76 | 4.64 | 3.52 | 4.64 | 0.10 5.00 | 4.30 | 3.33 | 0.20 |
| Feb-98 | 2.64 | 2.51 | 2.40 | 0.14 | 0 18 | 5.00 | 2.01 | 4/3 | 010 |
| Mar-98 | 7.94 | 5.23 | 4.01 | 2.00 | 0 12 | 7.QT | 7.50 | 4.03 | 0.17 |
| Apr-98 | 3.08 | 2.85 | 273 | 0.23 | 0.55 | 3,49 | 1.40 | 3.05 | 0.05 |
| Mary-98 | 2.30 | 1 20 | 1.44 | 0.50 | 0.05 | 4.05 | 0.01 | 1.69 | 0.00 |
| JUN-98 | 1.29 | 120 | 1.10 | 0.10 | 0.0 | 0.52 | 0.07 | 04.0 | 0.03 |
| 4ur 00 | 0.69 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.02 | 0.03 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0.05 | 0.05 |
| AUG-90 | 0.51 | 0.49 | 0.43 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0.09 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.09 |
| Seb-30 | 2.40 | 1.44 | 1.27 | 1 07 | 213 | 3.74 | 3 27 | 0.31 | 0.17 |
| Nov 00 | 3.40 | 1.40 | 1 72 | 0.35 | 0.46 | 394 | 2 17 | 1.58 | 0.18 |
| Dec. 08 | 205 | 1.05 | 1 91 | 0 10 | 0.14 | 3.96 | 0.24 | 3.58 | 0.14 |
| Jan 90 | 1.89 | 170 | 1.63 | 0.18 | 0.24 | 4.35 | 0.72 | 3 57 | 0.06 |
| Eah-00 | 6.34 | 3 27 | 2.75 | 3.07 | 3 59 | 6.99 | 3 78 | 3.08 | 0.12 |
| Mar-99 | 7.08 | 5.05 | 4.25 | 2.03 | 2.84 | 7 43 | 3 72 | 3.57 | 0 14 |
| Apr-99 | 5.07 | 3.59 | 3.29 | 1.48 | 1 77 | 8.38 | 3.90 | 4 37 | 011 |
| May-99 | 9,86 | 5.25 | 4.85 | 4.60 | 5 00 | 10.47 | 5.50 | 4.74 | 0.23 |
| Jun-99 | 11.16 | 3.85 | 361 | 7.31 | 7 55 | 9.26 | 5.34 | 3.81 | 0 11 |
| Jul-99 | 9.01 | 4 73 | 4 09 | 4 28 | 4 91 | 2.83 | 0.68 | 2.04 | 0,10 |
| AU0-99 | 151 | 1 44 | 1 41 | 0.06 | 0 10 | 0.56 | 0.00 | 0.54 | 0.03 |
| Sep-99 | 1 17 | 1.09 | 1.06 | D 08 | 0.11 | 0.12 | 0.01 | 0.04 | 0.06 |
| Oct-99 | 0.83 | 0.81 | 0.80 | 0.02 | 0.03 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.07 |
| Nov-99 | 0.96 | 0.90 | 0.88 | 0.06 | 0.08 | 0.35 | 0.31 | 0.00 | 0.04 |

Appendix B Eucha Basin Calibration

Table B2 Observed and simulated flow at Spavinaw Creek (US Geographic Survey stream gage

| | | | Observe | | Predicted | | | | |
|---------|------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|------|---------|------|------|
| Date | Flow | Baeflow (upper) | Baeflow (lower) | Surface (lower) | Surface (upper) | Flow | Surface | Base | MISC |
| Dec-99 | 1.76 | 1.45 | 1.34 | 0.31 | 0.42 | 3.38 | 2.62 | 0.61 | 0.14 |
| Jan-00 | 1.02 | 0.94 | 0.91 | 0.08 | 0.11 | 2.11 | 0.33 | 1.74 | 0.04 |
| Feb-00 | 0.88 | 0.84 | 0.83 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 1,71 | 0.17 | 1.51 | 0.03 |
| Mar-00 | 2.01 | 1.70 | 1.59 | 0.31 | 0 42 | 2.59 | 0.74 | 1.77 | 0.08 |
| Apr-00 | 1.23 | 1,18 | 1.16 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 1.90 | 0.25 | 1.63 | 0.02 |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Average | 3.80 | 2.51 | 2.29 | 1.29 | 1.51 | 3 90 | 1.75 | 2.06 | 0.09 |

07191220). (all units are m³/sec) (Continued)

Calibration parameter adjustments for the Spavinaw Creek area:

ESCO = .98 Curve Number = -2.08 Available Water content = +0.02 Initial depth of water in the shallow aquifer = 50 Revap coefficient =0 .002 Groundwater delay = 1 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for revap to occur = 50 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for baseflow to occur = 50 Fraction of water in shallow aquifer that percolated to the deep aquifer = 0

Appendix B Eucha Basin Calibration

| | | Obser | ved | Predicted | | | |
|--------|-------|----------|--------------|-----------|----------|--------------|--|
| Date | Flow | Baseflow | Surface flow | Flow | Baseflow | Surface flow | |
| Aug-98 | 0.004 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.127 | 0.126 | 0.001 | |
| Sep-98 | 800.0 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.148 | 0.141 | 0.007 | |
| Oct-98 | 0.043 | 0.008 | 0.016 | 0.335 | 0.255 | 0.079 | |
| Nov-98 | 0.072 | 0.053 | 0.005 | 0.044 | 0.042 | 0.002 | |
| Dec-98 | 0.080 | 0.072 | 0.000 | 0.027 | 0.025 | 0.002 | |
| Jan-99 | 0.074 | 0.068 | 0.001 | 0.004 | 0.003 | 0.001 | |
| Feb-99 | 0.133 | 0.088 | 0.037 | 0.145 | 0.113 | 0.031 | |
| Mar-99 | 0.228 | 0.138 | 0.079 | 0.338 | 0.258 | 0.080 | |
| Apr-99 | 0.353 | 0.173 | 0.168 | 0.427 | 0.275 | 0 151 | |
| May-99 | 0.299 | 0.186 | 0.097 | 0.293 | 0.266 | 0.027 | |
| Jun-99 | 0.368 | 0.140 | 0.211 | 0.367 | 0.272 | 0.095 | |
| Jul-99 | 0.170 | 0.126 | 0.027 | 0.172 | 0.137 | 0.035 | |
| Aug-99 | 0.051 | 0.043 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Sep-99 | 0.058 | 0 044 | 0.002 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Oct-99 | 0.098 | 0.091 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Nov-99 | 0.070 | 0.059 | 0.006 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Dec-99 | 800.0 | 0.068 | 0.020 | 0.011 | 0.009 | 0.003 | |
| Jan-00 | 0.123 | 0.117 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Feb-00 | 0.077 | 0.073 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Mar-00 | 0.086 | 0.078 | 0.000 | 0.027 | 0.024 | 0.003 | |
| Арг-00 | 0.082 | 0.076 | 0.000 | 0.006 | 0.005 | 0.001 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| AVE | 0.123 | 0.081 | 0.032 | 0.118 | 0.093 | 0.025 | |

Table B3 Observed and simulated flow at Black Hollow (US Geographic Survey stream gage

07191297). (All units are m³/sec)

Calibration parameter adjustments for Black Hollow: ESCO = 0.9 Curve Number = -2.0 Available Water content = +0.02 Initial depth of water in the shallow aquifer = 50 Revap coefficient = 0.002 Groundwater delay = 1 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for revap to occur = 50 Minimum depth of water in shallow aquifer for baseflow to occur = 50

Appendix C Eucha Basin Calibrated Model

| Normality Text Section of LOG10(Flow) | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|-----------|----------|--------------|-------------|------------------|--|--|--|
| | Test | Prob | 10% Critical | 5% Critical | Decision | | | |
| TestName | Value | Level | Vaslue | Value | 65%1 | | | |
| Shapiro-Wilk W | 0.9516097 | 0.186674 | | | Accept Normality | | | |
| Anderson-Darling | 0.5672039 | 0.126067 | | | Accent Normality | | | |
| Martin ez-Iglewicz | 1.295037 | | 1.140522 | 1.228125 | Reject Normality | | | |
| Kolmogorov-Smirnov | 0.1326432 | | 0146 | 0 159 | Accept Normality | | | |
| D'Aga stina Skowness | -1.7603 | 0.078360 | 1.645 | 1,960 | Accept Normality | | | |
| D'Ago stino Kuntoas | 1,7951 | 0072630 | 1845 | 1.960 | Accept Normality | | | |
| O'Agastina Oranibus | 6.3211 | 0.042401 | 4,605 | 5.991 | Reject Normality | | | |

Plots Section of LOG 10 (Flow)



Figure C1 Flow distribution calculations and statistical tests.

| Normality Test Socian of LOG10(Salp) | | | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|--------------|----------|--------------|-------------|------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| - | Test | Prob | 10% Critical | 5% Critical | Dacision | | | | | |
| Test Name | Value | Level | Value | Value | (5%) | | | | | |
| Shapiro-Wilk W | 0.9876576 | 0 973493 | | | Accept Normality | | | | | |
| Anderson-Darling | D 1392713 | 0 975020 | | | Accept Normality | | | | | |
| Martinez-Iglewicz | 1 029754 | | 1.148522 | 1 228175 | Accept Normality | | | | | |
| Kolmogarov-Smirnov | 5.663631E-02 | | 0 146 | 0 159 | Accept Narmality | | | | | |
| D'Agostino Skewness | -0.7545 | 0 450534 | 1 645 | 1 960 | Accept Normality | | | | | |
| O'Aqostina Kurtosia | 06471 | 0.517569 | 1 645 | 1 960 | Accept Normality | | | | | |
| D'Agostino Omnibus | 0.9880 | 0 610169 | 4.605 | 5 991 | Accept Normality | | | | | |





Figure C2 Soluble P distribution calculations and statistical tests.

Appendix C Eucha Basin Calibrated Model

Normality Test Section of Nir

| _ | Test | Ртов | 10% Critical | 5% Critical | Secialion |
|---------------------|-----------|----------|--------------|-------------|------------------|
| Test Name | Value | Level | Value | Value | 5%) |
| Shapro-Wik W | 0.9637678 | 0 385167 | | | Accept Normality |
| Anderson-Darling | 0.3260925 | 0.521037 | | | Accept Normality |
| Martinez-Iglewicz | 1.884014 | | 1 148522 | 1.228175 | Accept Normality |
| Kalmagorav-Smirnov | 0.1069857 | | 0146 | 0 159 | Accept Normality |
| D'Agostino Skewness | 1.8013 | 0.071652 | 1 645 | 1 960 | Accept Normality |
| D'Agostino Kunosis | 1,1407 | 0.253982 | 1.645 | 1.960 | Accept Normality |
| D'Agostina Omnibus | 4.5460 | 0.103001 | 4 605 | 5.991 | Accept Normality |

Plots Section of Nitr





| Normality Test Section of LOG 10 (Sedp) | | | | | | | | | |
|---|-------------|----------|--------------|-------------|------------------|--|--|--|--|
| - | Test | Prob | 10% Critical | 5% Critical | Decision | | | | |
| Test Name | Value | Level | Value | Value | (5%) | | | | |
| Shapiro-Wik W | 0 97 1993 1 | 0.595032 | | | Accept Normality | | | | |
| Anderson-Daring | 0 2634603 | 0.699807 | | | Accept Normality | | | | |
| Martinez-Iglewicz | 1.156542 | | 1.148522 | 1.228175 | Accept Normality | | | | |
| Kalmagorov-Smirnov | 80872135-02 | | 0,146 | 0159 | Accept Normality | | | | |
| D'Agostino Skewnats | 1 5162 | 0 126960 | 1.645 | 1960 | Accept Normality | | | | |
| D'Agostrio Kurtoss | 1.4723 | 0.140926 | 1.645 | 1.960 | Accept Normalky | | | | |
| B'Agostrio Omnibus | 4 4728 | 0 106843 | 4.605 | 5.991 | Accept Normality | | | | |





Figure C4 Nitrate distribution calculations and statistical tests.

Appendix C Eucha Basin Calibrated Model

| | | | EUCHA | 1 | Spavinaw | | | | |
|--------|---------|-----------|------------|-----------|------------------|---------|-----------|----------|----------------|
| | Flow | Soluble P | Sediment P | Nitrate-N | Total P | Flow | Soluble | Sediment | Nitrate-N |
| Year | (m^3/s) | (kg/yr) | (kg/yr) | (kg/yr) | (adjusted kg/yr) | (m*3/s) | P (kg/yr) | P(kg/yr) | (kg/yr) |
| 1970 | 9.4 | 38084 | 571 | 639002 | 51791 | 0.07 | 22.8 | 14.2 | 2207.1 |
| 1971 | 4.2 | 16396 | 218 | 316426 | 21634 | 0 09 | 21.9 | 45.2 | 2173.4 |
| 1972 | 8.2 | 35343 | 602 | 594242 | 49792 | 0.46 | 262.0 | 0.2 | 13665.9 |
| 1973 | 24.2 | 69949 | 1705 | 1208910 | 110879 | 0.97 | 341,7 | 328.9 | 18530.5 |
| 1974 | 16.1 | 55575 | 813 | 902386 | 75080 | 0.75 | 265.7 | 60 | 12386.2 |
| 1975 | 10.5 | 29584 | 598 | 549105 | 43928 | 0.42 | 76.3 | 14.5 | 6324 8 |
| 1976 | 6.9 | 27462 | 586 | 173490 | 41522 | 0.07 | 40.1 | 0.2 | 1949.9 |
| 1977 | 4.3 | 17619 | 242 | 326404 | 23423 | 0.37 | 122.8 | 0.2 | 11326.4 |
| 1978 | 11.1 | 36709 | 846 | 413503 | 57002 | 0.35 | 72.6 | 224.0 | 5051.1 |
| 1979 | 3.7 | 16976 | 309 | 223191 | 24396 | 0.11 | 32.7 | 16.0 | 2852.5 |
| 1980 | 1.6 | 8945 | 145 | 78178 | 12430 | 0.02 | 2.0 | 0.2 | 867 Ô |
| 1981 | 3.5 | 14941 | 198 | 330604 | 19682 | 0.03 | 2.7 | 0.2 | 1098.5 |
| 1982 | 5.8 | 22629 | 378 | 354286 | 31698 | 0.07 | 23.9 | 16.6 | 2110.2 |
| 1983 | 6.0 | 17684 | 439 | 217337 | 28212 | 0.25 | 412 | 60.1 | 3859.8 |
| 1984 | 9.7 | 43880 | 673 | 809006 | 60021 | 0.27 | 156.1 | 113.2 | 9162.4 |
| 1985 | 18 1 | 54485 | 1228 | 868457 | 83967 | 0.97 | 336 6 | 707.7 | 17717.1 |
| 1986 | 8.5 | 24791 | 36B | 328502 | 33612 | 0.45 | 102 2 | 85.4 | 6714 5 |
| 1987 | 8.6 | 39441 | 433 | 734051 | 49822 | 0.34 | 117 2 | 45.6 | 7798 0 |
| 1988 | 6.4 | 20829 | 396 | 369664 | 30335 | 0.48 | 817 | 94.8 | 6201.0 |
| 1989 | 77 | 23485 | 3439 | 288448 | 106018 | 0.20 | 22.0 | 29.4 | 2036 8 |
| 1990 | 12.9 | 46817 | 1001 | 664573 | 70847 | 0.66 | 239.6 | 194.5 | 13315.9 |
| 1991 | 7.9 | 28225 | 364 | 608982 | 36964 | 0.41 | 97.4 | 18.0 | 6951 2 |
| 1992 | 78 | 28775 | 483 | 401911 | 40371 | 046 | 225.6 | 0.2 | 9886.6 |
| 1993 | 14 1 | 40374 | 901 | 762648 | 61999 | 0 68 | 129 7 | 23.3 | 7002.4 |
| 1994 | 10.6 | 32837 | 526 | 499529 | 45461 | 0 55 | 220.3 | 48.9 | 11761.0 |
| 1995 | 9.7 | 31310 | 717 | 445755 | 48526 | 049 | 139 2 | 27.7 | 67 88 0 |
| 1996 | 6.0 | 24140 | 262 | 486467 | 30439 | 0.36 | 163 4 | 13.5 | 9446.0 |
| 1997 | 7.7 | 21500 | 363 | 498860 | 30220 | 0.36 | 68.6 | 92 9 | 5256 1 |
| 1998 | 9,6 | 27664 | 420 | 614724 | 37756 | 0.55 | 126.0 | 133.9 | 93815 |
| 1999 | 11.0 | 38758 | 716 | 502723 | 55931 | 0.84 | 291.0 | 133.5 | 12878.6 |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| MEAN | 9.1 | 31174 | 665 | 507045 | 47125 | 0 40 | 128.2 | 83.0 | 7557 0 |
| STD | 4.6 | 13604 | 620 | 246838 | 23799 | 0.27 | 101.5 | 141.1 | 4845.8 |
| MIN | 1.6 | 8945 | 145 | 78178 | 12430 | 0 02 | 2.0 | 02 | 867.0 |
| MAX | 24.2 | 69949 | 3439 | 1208910 | 110879 | 0.97 | 3417 | 707 7 | 18530.5 |
| MEDIAN | 8.5 | 28500 | 505 | 492664 | 42725 | 0.39 | 109 7 | 28.5 | 6874.6 |

Table C1 Loadings to Eucha from thirty simulations of the calibrated model using different

weather data. Total phosphorous calculated using an adjustment factor. (Nitrate as nitrogen)

| Pature Litter | Flow (m^3/s) | | Soluble P | | Sediment P | | Nitrate-N | (kg/yr) |
|---------------|--------------|-------|-----------|-----|------------|-----|-----------|---------|
| Rate | | | (kg/yr) | | (kg/yr) | | | |
| X Current | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 0.00 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 120 | 96 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 0.25 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 122 | 97 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 0.50 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 124 | 99 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 0.75 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 126 | 100 | 84 | 142 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 1.00 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 128 | 102 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 1.25 | 0.404 | 0.267 | 132 | 104 | 82 | 138 | 7653 | 4910 |
| 1.50 | 0.404 | 0.267 | 136 | 107 | 83 | 149 | 7761 | 4972 |
| 2.00 | 0.404 | 0.267 | 142 | 110 | 90 | 159 | 7937 | 5070 |
| 3.00 | 0.404 | 0.267 | 154 | 118 | 85 | 145 | 8297 | 5316 |

Table D1 Spavinaw basin section model output vs litter application rate. (nitrogen supplemented

| Flow(m^3/s) | | | | | | | |
|---|--|---|--|--|---|--|---|
| Litter Rate | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0.403 | 1.052 | 1.526 | 2.104 |
| 0.25 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0.403 | 1.052 | 1.526 | 2.104 |
| 0.5 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0.403 | 1.052 | 1.526 | 2.104 |
| 0.75 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0.403 | 1.052 | 1.526 | 2.104 |
| 1 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0 403 | 1.052 | 1.526 | 2.104 |
| 1.25 | 0.039 | 0.053 | 0.077 | 0.404 | 1.052 | 1.527 | 2.105 |
| 1.5 | 0.039 | 0.054 | 0.078 | 0.404 | 1.053 | 1.527 | 2.104 |
| 2 | 0.039 | 0.054 | 0.078 | 0.404 | 1.051 | 1.524 | 2.099 |
| 3 | 0.039 | 0.054 | 0.078 | 0.404 | 1.052 | 1.525 | 2.100 |
| Soluble P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| Litter Rate | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0 | 5.6 | 8.5 | 13.6 | 120.0 | 379.5 | 609.9 | 918.5 |
| 0.25 | 5.7 | 8.6 | 13.9 | 122.0 | 386.4 | 621.0 | 935.3 |
| 0.5 | 5.8 | 8.8 | 14.1 | 124.2 | 393.9 | 633.2 | 953.6 |
| 0.75 | 5.9 | 8.9 | 14.3 | 126.1 | 400.9 | 644.7 | 971.4 |
| 1 | 6.4 | 9.6 | 15.2 | 128.2 | 398.8 | 635.3 | 949.4 |
| 1.25 | 6.2 | 9.4 | 15.1 | 132.2 | 422.6 | 679.4 | 1023.5 |
| 1.5 | 6.9 | 10.4 | 16.5 | 136.2 | 425.7 | 676.9 | 1010.1 |
| 2 | 7,7 | 11.4 | 18.0 | 141.8 | 435.8 | 686.5 | 1016.2 |
| 3 | 8.9 | 13.1 | 20.5 | 154.1 | 467.6 | 730.4 | 1073.4 |
| / | | | | | | | |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 | 95%(Low) 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 | 80%(Low) 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 | 80%(High) 398.5 | 90%(High) 969.8 | 95%(High) 2089.2 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 | 95%(Low) 0.1 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 | 80%(Low) 0.8 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 | 90%(High) 969.8 969.8 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 | 80%(Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 | 90%(High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 | 90%(High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.6 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 | 80%(Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 80%(High) | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95% (High) |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 371.0 370.3 80%(High) 13759.6 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95%(High) 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 7557.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95%(High) 17054.7 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95% (High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 0.75 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7556.8 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 13759.4 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95% (High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 0.75 1 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.1 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7556.8 7557.0 | 80%(High) 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 80%(High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.4 13759.4 13759.6 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95% (High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.6 17054.6 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate | 95%(Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.1 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 13759.4 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95%(High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.6 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 1.5 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.1 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.3 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 85.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 13759.4 13759.6 13759.4 13759.6 13937.3 14125.7 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15729.3 15940.7 | 95%(High) 2089.2 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95%(High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17275.9 17507.0 |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1 1.25 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.75 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 0.75 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.75 1.5 2 3 Nitrate-N (kg/yr) Litter Rate 0 0.25 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.75 1.5 2 3 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.75 0.75 0.75 1.5 2 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 | 95% (Low) 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.4 0.3 95% (Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 90%(Low) 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.7 0.7 90%(Low) 90%(Low) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0. | 80% (Low) 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.6 1.6 1.5 80% (Low) 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.4 1354.1 1354.4 1354.2 1396.3 1447.7 | MEAN 83.0 83.0 83.6 83.0 82.0 82.7 90.0 85.0 MEAN 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7557.0 7556.8 7557.0 7556.8 7557.0 7652.7 7761.0 7937.1 | 80% (High) 398.5 398.5 398.5 402.8 398.5 408.0 418.0 371.0 370.3 80% (High) 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 13759.6 13759.4 13759.6 13937.3 14125.7 14426.5 | 90% (High) 969.8 969.8 969.8 981.2 969.8 989.4 1064.3 809.2 812.4 90% (High) 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.3 15528.2 15528.3 15729.3 15940.7 16277.0 | 95% (High) 2089.2 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2115.7 2089.2 2124.9 2384.2 1586.0 1600.4 95% (High) 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 17054.7 |

Table D2 Spavinaw model output and confidence intervals. (Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)

| | | | _ | | | | |
|-------------------|----------|----------|----------|--------|------------|-----------|-----------|
| FLOW (m^3/sec) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 65 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 120 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 300 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 500 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 1000 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| | | | | | | | |
| SOLUBLE P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 10246 | 11696 | 13633 | 25353 | 39955 | 46574 | 53163 |
| 65 | 10458 | 11953 | 13954 | 26126 | 41331 | 48251 | 55148 |
| 120 | 10831 | 12408 | 14525 | 27528 | 43845 | 51326 | 58800 |
| 300 | 12036 | 13882 | 16377 | 32146 | 52204 | 61587 | 71029 |
| 500 | 13385 | 15525 | 18436 | 37283 | 61539 | 73078 | 84762 |
| 1000 | 16687 | 19546 | 23476 | 50003 | 84872 | 101940 | 119404 |
| | | | | | | | |
| SED. P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 140 | 171 | 217 | 626 | 1123 | 1419 | 1738 |
| 65 | 141 | 173 | 219 | 640 | 1155 | 1464 | 1796 |
| 120 | 143 | 176 | 224 | 666 | 1215 | 1547 | 1906 |
| 300 | 147 | 183 | 236 | 746 | 1408 | 1816 | 2263 |
| 500 | 153 | 191 | 249 | 814 | 1577 | 2052 | 2575 |
| 1000 | 164 | 209 | 275 | 946 | 1902 | 2506 | 3180 |
| | | | | | | | |
| NITRATE (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 23475 | 101287 | 191449 | 507636 | 823822 | 913985 | 991797 |
| 65 | 23390 | 101204 | 191369 | 507565 | 823762 | 913927 | 991741 |
| 120 | 23417 | 101215 | 191361 | 507492 | 823623 | 913770 | 991567 |
| 300 | 23219 | 100974 | 191072 | 507031 | 822990 | 913087 | 990843 |
| 500 | 23396 | 101077 | 191087 | 506741 | 822394 | 912405 | 990085 |
| 1000 | 23538 | 101104 | 190981 | 506167 | 821353 | 911230 | 988795 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total P (kg/yτ) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80% (High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 13921 | 16220 | 19363 | 40381 | 67066 | 80062 | 93286 |
| 65 | 14163 | 16524 | 19756 | 41486 | 69172 | 82703 | 96491 |
| 120 | 14593 | 17066 | 20461 | 43501 | 73032 | 87559 | 102399 |
| 300 | 15957 | 18790 | 22706 | 50053 | 85672 | 103529 | 121905 |
| 500 | 17605 | 20814 | 25271 | 56815 | 98552 | 119656 | 141468 |
| 1000 | 21594 | 25686 | 31407 | 72706 | 128687 | 157350 | 187169 |

 Table D2
 Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at varying STP (current litter application rate)

 (Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)).

Table D3 Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at the differing levels of STP (half of the current

| litter application rate). Nitrogen is supplemented. (Ni | trate as nitrate nitrogen) |
|---|----------------------------|
|---|----------------------------|

| FLOW (m^3/sec) | | | | | · | | |
|-------------------|----------|----------|----------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 65 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 120 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9,13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 300 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19,47 | 23.05 |
| 500 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 1000 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| | | | - | | | | - |
| SOLUBLE P (kg/yr) | | | | | _ | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 9142 | 10339 | 11923 | 21137 | 32412 | 37379 | 42274 |
| 65 | 9334 | 10575 | 12222 | 21872 | 33723 | 38974 | 44158 |
| 120 | 9706 | 11032 | 12796 | 23278 | 36227 | 42021 | 47761 |
| 300 | 10916 | 12514 | 14661 | 27886 | 44500 | 52133 | 59764 |
| 500 | 12251 | 14147 | 16713 | 33018 | 53804 | 63564 | 73398 |
| 1000 | 15514 | 18125 | 21705 | 45605 | 76847 | 92026 | 107516 |
| | | | | | | | |
| SED. P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 136 | 167 | 211 | 606 | 1078 | 1361 | 1664 |
| 65 | 138 | 169 | 213 | 620 | 1113 | 1408 | 1725 |
| 120 | 140 | 172 | 218 | 647 | 1175 | 1494 | 1838 |
| 300 | 144 | 179 | 231 | 731 | 1374 | 1772 | 2206 |
| 500 | 151 | 189 | 246 | 801 | 1547 | 2011 | 2522 |
| 1000 | 163 | 207 | 272 | 935 | 1876 | 2471 | 3134 |
| | | | | | | | |
| NITRATE (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 23493 | 101394 | 191661 | 508213 | 824764 | 915031 | 992933 |
| 65 | 23585 | 101460 | 191697 | 508142 | 824588 | 914824 | 992700 |
| 120 | 23409 | 101279 | 191509 | 507932 | 824355 | 914585 | 992455 |
| 300 | 23329 | 101142 | 191307 | 507501 | 823695 | 913859 | 991673 |
| 500 | 23138 | 100900 | 191005 | 506991 | 822976 | 913082 | 990844 |
| 1000 | 23315 | 100943 | 190893 | 506333 | 821774 | 911724 | 989352 |
| | - | | | | | | |
| Total P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 12536 | 14564 | 17327 | 35674 | 58605 | 69724 | 81003 |
| 65 | 12767 | 14856 | 17708 | 36760 | 60683 | 72331 | 84167 |
| 120 | 13212 | 15416 | 18434 | 38809 | 64592 | 77237 | 90122 |
| 300 | 14620 | 17189 | 20736 | 45423 | 77294 | 93243 | 109630 |
| 500 | 16287 | 19237 | 23329 | 52234 | 90250 | 109451 | 129276 |
| 1000 | 20271 | 24101 | 29453 | 68048 | 120219 | 146916 | 174676 |
| | | | | | | | |

Table D4 Confidence intervals for Lake Eucha at various levels of STP (zero litter application

rate). Nitrogen is supplemented. (Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)

| FLOW (m^3/sec) | | | | | | | |
|-------------------|------------|------------|------------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 65 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 120 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16,00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 300 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 500 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9,13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| 1000 | 2.81 | 3.33 | 4.05 | 9.13 | 16.00 | 19.47 | 23.05 |
| | | | | | | | |
| SOLUBLE P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(Hiah) |
| 35 | 7999 | 8928 | 10141 | 16712 | 24777 | 28143 | 31413 |
| 65 | 8192 | 9167 | 10443 | 17440 | 26043 | 29667 | 33197 |
| 120 | 8548 | 9609 | 11005 | 18833 | 28490 | 32629 | 36680 |
| 300 | 9749 | 11088 | 12871 | 23443 | 36629 | 42520 | 48350 |
| 500 | 11072 | 12711 | 14916 | 28573 | 45801 | 53746 | 61701 |
| 1000 | 14271 | 16612 | 19810 | 40918 | 68101 | 81211 | 01536 |
| | | 10012 | 15010 | 40310 | | 01211 | |
| SED P (kahr) | | | | | | | |
| STP | 95% (1 ~~) | 90%/Low) | 80%(I ow) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 121 | 160 | 202 | 576 | 1015 | 1278 | 1550 |
| 35 | 137 | 160 | 202 | 503 | 1013 | 1220 | 1607 |
| 120 | 135 | 166 | 203 | 595 | 1033 | 1422 | 1747 |
| 200 | 141 | 175 | 271 | 711 | 1221 | 1714 | 2120 |
| 500 | 141 | 175 | 220 | 705 | 1531 | 1064 | 2132 |
| 1000 | 140 | 204 | 241 | 000 | 19/9 | 2433 | 2403 |
| 1000 | 101 | 204 | 209 | 523 | 1040 | 2433 | 3064 |
| | | | | | | | |
| | DER//Land | 000//1 000 | 909//l and | | | | |
| | 95%(LOW) | 90%(LOW) | 80%(LOW) | | 00%(High) | 90%(mign) | 95%(1197) |
| 35 | 13197 | 92153 | 183641 | 509066 | 825317 | 916805 | 995762 |
| 65 | 13117 | 92062 | 183538 | 508923 | 825123 | 916599 | 995544 |
| 120 | 12932 | 918/2 | 183342 | 508/13 | 824884 | 916354 | 995294 |
| 300 | 12868 | 91/30 | 183109 | 508114 | 824017 | 915397 | 994258 |
| 500 | 12823 | 91595 | 182871 | 507524 | 823048 | 914324 | 993095 |
| 1000 | 1283/ | 91461 | 182565 | 506583 | 821545 | 912649 | 991274 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Total P (kg/yr) | | 000/// | 000/// | | 000/ // 1 | | |
| SIP | 95%(LOW) | 90%(Low) | 80%(LOW) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 35 | 11017 | 12/53 | 15109 | 30646 | 49615 | 58/81 | 08042 |
| 65 | 11265 | 13065 | 15513 | 31/6/ | 51/50 | 61448 | /126/ |
| 120 | 11722 | 13640 | 16259 | 33847 | 55706 | 66399 | //262 |
| 300 | 13183 | 15475 | 18632 | 40558 | 68532 | 82517 | 96859 |
| 500 | 14881 | 17558 | 21266 | 47418 | 81550 | 98776 | 116541 |
| 1000 | 18848 | 22394 | 27344 | 62990 | 110964 | 135493 | 160979 |

 Table D5
 Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. No litter applied, nitrogen supplemented.

| Pasture STP Level | Flow (m | ^3/sec) | Sol P | (kg/yr) | Sed P | (kg/yr) | Nitrate-1 | N (kg/yr) |
|-------------------|---------|---------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-----------|-----------------|
| (lb/acre) | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 35 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 111.5 | 88.97 | 79.23 | 136.2 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 65 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 115.1 | 91.64 | 80.79 | 137.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 120 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 121.6 | 96.84 | 83.6 | 141.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 300 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 142.3 | 113,7 | 93.02 | 155.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 500 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 165.1 | 132.4 | 103.5 | 173 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 1000 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 217.4 | 176.4 | 130.3 | 221.5 | 7557 | 4 8 45.8 |

 Table D6
 Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. Half litter rate applied,

nitrogen supplemented.

| Pasture STP Level | Flow (n | n^3/sec) | Sol P | (kg/yr) | Sed P | (kg/yr) | Nitrate-I | √ (kg/yr) |
|-------------------|---------|----------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-----------|-----------|
| (lb/acre) | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 35 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 115.6 | 91.81 | 79.23 | 136.2 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 65 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 119.2 | 94.54 | 80.79 | 137.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 120 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 125.7 | 99.82 | 83.6 | 141.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 300 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 146.5 | 116.5 | 93.02 | 155.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 500 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 169.2 | 135.3 | 103.5 | 173 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 1000 | 0.403 | 0.2666 | 221.7 | 179.5 | 130.3 | 221.5 | 7557 | 4845.8 |

Table D7Effect of STP for the smaller Spavinaw portion of the basin. No litter applied, nitrogensupplemented.

| Pasture STP Level | Flow (m | ^3/sec) | Sol P | (kg/yr) | Sed P | (kg/yr) | Nitrate-1 | N (kg/yr) |
|-------------------|---------|---------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-----------|-----------|
| (lb/acre) | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 35 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 119.5 | 94.66 | 79.23 | 136.2 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 65 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 123.4 | 97.28 | 80.85 | 137.9 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 120 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 129.6 | 102.5 | 83.66 | 141.9 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 300 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 150.4 | 119.4 | 93.02 | 155.8 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 500 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 173.1 | 138.1 | 103.5 | 173 | 7557 | 4845.8 |
| 1000 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 225.8 | 182.4 | 130.3 | 221.5 | 7557 | 4845.8 |

Table D8 Grazing rate simulations, confidence intervals for model outputs (Nitrate as nitrate

nitrogen).

| Flow (m^3/sec) | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|----------|------------------|----------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Grazing Rate (X normal) | 95%(Low) | <u>9</u> 0%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0.00 | 0.04 | 0.06 | 0.08 | 0 41 | 1.05 | 1.52 | 2.08 |
| 0.50 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.07 | 0 40 | 1.05 | 1.53 | 2.12 |
| 1.00 | 0.04 | 0.05 | 0.08 | 0.40 | 1.05 | 1.53 | 2.10 |
| 2.00 | 0.05 | 0.06 | 0.09 | 0.42 | 1.07 | 1.53 | 2 08 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Soluble P (kg/yr) | | | | _ | | | |
| Grazing Rate (X normal) | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0.00 | 13 | 18 | 27 | 154 | 414 | 613 | 858 |
| 0.50 | 5 | 8 | 12 | 116 | 377 | 613 | 932 |
| 1.00 | 6 | 10 | 15 | 128 | 399 | 635 | 949 |
| 2.00 | 19 | 26 | 37 | 186 | 483 | 697 | 955 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Sediment P (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| Grazing Rate (X normal) | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0.00 | 0.4 | 0.7 | 1.5 | 70.8 | 253.6 | 528.6 | 996.3 |
| 0.50 | 0.2 | 0.3 | 0.7 | 60.3 | 227.4 | 514.9 | 1042.7 |
| 1.00 | 0.1 | 0.3 | 0.8 | 83.0 | 398.5 | 969.8 | 2089.2 |
| 2.00 | 641.3 | 757.2 | 918.0 | 1954.0 | 3542.4 | 4294.5 | 5070 8 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Nitrate (kg/yr) | | | | | | | |
| Grazing Rate (X normal) | 95%(Low) | 90%(Low) | 80%(Low) | MEAN | 80%(High) | 90%(High) | 95%(High) |
| 0.00 | 0 | 0 | 1720 | 8552 | 15385 | 17333 | 19015 |
| 0.50 | 0 | 0 | 1028 | 6573 | 12118 | 13700 | 15064 |
| 1.00 | 0 | 0 | 1354 | 7557 | 13760 | 15528 | 17055 |
| 200 | | 142 | 2239 | 9593 | 16945 | 19043 | 20853 |

Table D9 Response of the Spavinaw only portion to changes in grazing rate.

| Grazing Rate | FLOW | (kg/yr) | SOL P | (kg/yr) | SED P | (kg/yr) | NITRATE | N (kg/yr) |
|--------------|-------|---------|-------|---------|-------|---------|---------|-----------|
| X Normal | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD | MEAN | STD |
| 0 | 0.407 | 0.266 | 154 | 113 | 71 | 123 | 8552 | 5338 |
| 0.5 | 0.399 | 0.265 | 116 | 94 | 60 | 106 | 6573 | 4332 |
| 1 | 0.403 | 0.267 | 128 | 102 | 83 | 141 | 7557 | 4846 |
| 2 | 0.422 | 0.271 | 186 | 126 | 1954 | 554 | 9593 | 5745 |

 Table D10
 Loading to Lake Eucha without the point source included in the model.(Nitrate as nitrate nitrogen)

 TIME
 FLOW (m^3/sec)
 SOL P (kg/yr)
 SED P (kg/yr)
 NITRATE (kg/yr)

 1970
 9.35
 32284
 421
 634002

 1971
 4.12
 10476
 91
 310426

 1972
 8.17
 29543
 455
 589242

 1973
 24.18
 64049
 1563
 1203910

| 1 1070 | 0.00 | 02204 | 741 | 004002 |
|--------|-------|-------|------|---------|
| 1971 | 4.12 | 10476 | 91 | 310426 |
| 1972 | 8.17 | 29543 | 455 | 589242 |
| 1973 | 24.18 | 64049 | 1563 | 1203910 |
| 1974 | 16.01 | 49675 | 675 | 897386 |
| 1975 | 10.43 | 23684 | 465 | 544105 |
| 1976 | 6.87 | 21562 | 452 | 168490 |
| 1977 | 4.25 | 11749 | 106 | 321404 |
| 1978 | 11.01 | 30809 | 677 | 408503 |
| 1979 | 3.62 | 11076 | 150 | 218191 |
| 1980 | 1.57 | 3075 | 16 | 72678 |
| 1981 | 3.45 | 9131 | 76 | 324604 |
| 1982 | 5.76 | 16829 | 244 | 349286 |
| 1983 | 5.94 | 11884 | 279 | 211337 |
| 1984 | 9.65 | 37980 | 546 | 804006 |
| 1985 | 18.02 | 48685 | 1068 | 863457 |
| 1986 | 8.44 | 18991 | 255 | 323502 |
| 1987 | 8.59 | 33541 | 324 | 729051 |
| 1988 | 8.39 | 14929 | 268 | 363664 |
| 1989 | 7.64 | 17585 | 3297 | 283448 |
| 1990 | 12.85 | 40917 | 891 | 659573 |
| 1991 | 7.81 | 22325 | 244 | 602982 |
| 1992 | 7.75 | 22875 | 368 | 396911 |
| 1993 | 14.12 | 34474 | 750 | 756648 |
| 1994 | 10.50 | 26937 | 399 | 494529 |
| 1995 | 9.64 | 25410 | 586 | 440755 |
| 1996 | 5.94 | 18240 | 115 | 480467 |
| 1997 | 7.64 | 15600 | 232 | 493860 |
| 1998 | 9.56 | 21764 | 312 | 609724 |
| 1999 | 10.97 | 32958 | 619 | 496723 |
| | | | 504 | E01700 |
| MEAN | 9.07 | 25301 | 531 | 501/62 |
| STD | 4.62 | 13602 | 617 | 246933 |
| MIN | 1.57 | 3075 | 16 | /20/8 |
| MAX | 24.18 | 64049 | 3297 | 1203910 |
| MEDIAN | 8.41 | 22600 | 384 | 48/164 |

Table D11Phosphorous balance at current litter application rate for a 30 year period. All unitsare kg phosphorous / hectare, except STP which is Ib P/acre.

| DATE | TOTAL P NET | , | INPUTS | OUTPUTS STP | | SED P in | SOL P Id | Plant | Artive la | Active Io | Apphodus | Orone clo |
|-------|-------------|------|--------|-------------|-----|----------|----------|--------|-----------|-----------|----------|--------------|
| START | 781 | | | | 250 | runoff | nunoff | uptake | lable P | stable P | fort | enganic to |
| 1 | 791 | 30.3 | 56 | 26 | 261 | 0.45 | 0.43 | 25 2 | 9.5 | RE | 1011 | mineral P |
| 2 | 822 | 31.0 | 60 | 29 | 271 | 0.00 | 0 17 | 202 | 10 4 | S D | 20.9 | 29.4 70.7 |
| 3 | 650 | 27 5 | 61 | 33 | 260 | 0.00 | 0.58 | 12.0 | 4 | 90 | 20.9 | 327 |
| 4 | 879 | 29.4 | 68 | 30 | 290 | 0.06 | 1 35 | 35.0 | 20 | 8.0 | 20.9 | 341 |
| 5 | 913 | 33.6 | 70 | 36 | 301 | 0.04 | 1 13 | 35.1 | 116 | 50 | 20.9 | 40.8 |
| 6 | 946 | 32.5 | 70 | 37 | 311 | 0.06 | 0.56 | 367 | (11 | 50 | 200 | 120 |
| 7 | 976 | 30.0 | 69 | 39 | 321 | 0.09 | 0.53 | 141 | | 10.0 | 25 9 | 41.0 |
| 6 | 1014 | 38.0 | 74 | 36 | 334 | 0.03 | 0 30 | 25.1 | 15.1 | 100 | 2/0 | 419 |
| 9 | 1046 | 32.2 | - 69 | 36 | 344 | 0.05 | G 79 | 35.6 | 11.4 | 10.5 | 20.5 | 40.0 |
| 10 | 1073 | 27 2 | 70 | 43 | 353 | 0.03 | 0 29 | 42.5 | 84 | 99 | 27 0 | 43.0 |
| 11 | 1118 | 45 3 | 78 | 33 | 368 | 0.00 | 0.09 | 32.6 | 19.5 | 11.5 | 25 A | 51.3 |
| 12 | 1140 | 217 | 69 | 47 | 376 | 0.01 | 0 25 | 46.6 | 63 | 10.9 | 27.1 | 41.6 |
| 13 | 1179 | 38.8 | 77 | 38 | 388 | 0.03 | 0 48 | 37 3 | 15.3 | 10.4 | 26.9 | 49.8 |
| 14 | 1214 | 35.3 | 72 | 37 | 400 | 0.07 | 0 35 | 36.4 | 14.0 | 10.9 | 26.9 | 45.2 |
| 15 | 1249 | 35.1 | 73 | 38 | 412 | 0.23 | 1 05 | 36.6 | 14.2 | 10.8 | 26.8 | 46.2 |
| 16 | 1276 | 26.6 | 69 | 42 | 420 | 0.25 | 1.37 | 40.9 | 8.6 | 9.6 | 26.9 | 47 1 |
| 17 | 1310 | 34.5 | 75 | 40 | 432 | 0.03 | 0 54 | 39.7 | 13.7 | 99 | 27.0 | 47.8 |
| 16 | 1345 | 34.5 | 75 | 41 | 443 | 0.07 | 0 94 | 39.6 | 14.2 | 10.7 | 26.6 | 48.3 |
| 19 | 1381 | 35.9 | 74 | 36 | 455 | 0.04 | 0 44 | 37.5 | 14,9 | 10.7 | 26.9 | 47.0 |
| 20 | 1407 | 25.9 | 71 | 45 | 463 | 6.08 | 0.50 | 44.8 | 9.0 | 10 5 | 26.8 | 44.5 |
| 21 | 1446 | 38.9 | 78 | 39 | 476 | 0.35 | 1 2 1 | 37,4 | 17.0 | 10 5 | 26.9 | 51 0 |
| 22 | 1482 | 36.6 | 74 | 37 | 488 | 0.09 | 0 65 | 36 4 | 16 0 | 116 | 26.8 | 46.9 |
| 23 | 1506 | 24 0 | 72 | 46 | 496 | 0.20 | 967 | 473 | 85 | 10 7 | 27.1 | 45 1 |
| 24 | 1541 | 34 2 | 78 | 44 | 507 | ũ 18 | 1 6 1 | 42 4 | 13 9 | 10 2 | 26.8 | 50 9 |
| 25 | 1578 | 37.2 | 78 | 41 | 520 | 0.13 | 0.80 | 39 8 | 16 2 | 113 | 28 9 | 51 D |
| 26 | 1611 | 32 9 | 75 | 42 | 531 | 0.18 | 076 | 413 | 14 0 | 11 1 | 25 9 | 48.2 |
| 27 | 1646 | 35.0 | 76 | 41 | 542 | 0 12 | C 56 | 40 1 | 156 | 11.9 | 26.8 | 49.0 |
| 28 | 1674 | 28.2 | 75 | 46 | 551 | 0 16 | C 48 | 45.8 | 11 7 | 11.2 | 26 9 | 47 8 |
| 29 | 1714 | 40.6 | 60 | 40 | 585 | 015 | 0.68 | 38.9 | 19 3 | 12.1 | 25.8 | 53.5 |
| 30 | 1748 | 33.2 | 77 | 44 | 576 | 013 | C 99 | 42.8 | 15 1 | 11.Đ | 26.9 | 50 2 |

Appendix E Eucha Basin Sensitivity Analysis

| Alpha base | eflowfactor | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m*3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NC3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| -20% | 6.814 | 10410 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| -10% | 6.817 | 10430 | 4045 | 713 | 593600 | 31920 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +10% | 6.821 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +20% | 6.822 | 10470 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00293 | 0.01438 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.0000 |



Appendix E Eucha Basin Sensitivity Analysis

| AV | VC | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| -27% | 8.102 | 12830 | 4803 | 815.3 | 696400 | 35330 |
| -13% | 7.514 | 11720 | 4580 | 794.1 | 652400 | 33350 |
| Calibrated (.150) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 13% | 6.088 | 8680 | 2479 | 373.5 | 540400 | 29680 |
| 27% | 5.413 | 7558 | 2093 | 306.1 | 489900 | 28020 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.81721 | -1.09333 | -1.91747 | -2.44154 | -0.70775 | -0.45931 |

AWC Calibrated value determined by area weighted average.


| BIOMIX | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NCG (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| 0.1 | 7.001 | 10320 | 4118 | 781.4 | 706400 | 50520 |
| 02 | 6.905 | 10350 | 4002 | 726.5 | 641800 | 32670 |
| Calibrated (0.3) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 0.4 | 6.737 | 10610 | 4279 | 729.5 | 553400 | 27510 |
| 0.5 | 6.663 | 10870 | 4970 | 836.3 | 520300 | 24370 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.04246 | 0.05384 | 0.22196 | 0.13058 | -0.26335 | -0.63318 |



| Cfactor | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m*3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| -67% | 6.819 | 9147 | 3277 | 563 | 593500 | 31820 |
| -33% | 6.819 | 9642 | 3673 | 644.1 | 593400 | 31850 |
| Canbrated | 6,819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593600 | 31920 |
| +33% | 6.819 | 10990 | 4618 | 836.7 | 583400 | 32000 |
| +67% | 6.819 | 11480 | 5470 | 1051 | 563500 | 32060 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.16714 | 0.36335 | 0.43607 | 0.00000 | 0.00569 |



| Channel cover | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAM VALUE | Flow(m*3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| 0.0 | 6.819 | 3933 | 4045 | 713 | 583500 | 31920 |
| 0.1 | 6.819 | 7509 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 0.2 | 6.619 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 0.3 | 6.819 | 12790 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 0.4 | 6.819 | 14490 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.51455 | 0.0000 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 |

_

- --



| Channe | Erode | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| 0.0 | 6.820 | 4537 | 5295 | 875.9 | 586300 | 31160 |
| 0.1 | 6.819 | 6258 | 4109 | 721.8 | 5E3100 | 31890 |
| 0.2 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 583500 | 31920 |
| 0.3 | 6.818 | 12060 | 4078 | 716.7 | 52000 | 31910 |
| 0.4 | 6.818 | 13280 | 4164 | 727.8 | 592800 | 31860 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.00015 | 0.40976 | -0.05335 | -0.04042 | 0.00211 | 0.00439 |



| Channel K | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|----------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOLP (kg |
| -80% | 6.821 | 10460 | 4048 | 713.3 | 550500 | 31920 |
| -40% | 6.822 | 10450 | 4047 | 713.2 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 590500 | 31920 |
| +40% | 6.622 | 10450 | 4047 | 713.2 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +80% | 6.821 | 10460 | 4048 | 713.3 | 520500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.0000 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.0000 | 0.00000 |



| Curve | lumber | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m*3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NOG (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -6% | 6.749 | 9454 | 3283 | 564.8 | 497000 | 27780 |
| -3% | 6.780 | 9963 | 3717 | 652.7 | 541800 | 29690 |
| Calibrated (67.92) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 583600 | 31920 |
| 3% | 6.862 | 10980 | 4328 | 762.3 | 648800 | 34320 |
| 6% | 6.911 | 11580 | 4853 | 868.7 | 703100 | 36710 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.19707 | 1.64814 | 3.09514 | 3.38665 | 276884 | 224357 |

ON Calibrated value determined by area weighted average



| ESCO | | | | | | | |
|------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| | PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| | -8% | 5.689 | 9154 | 3722 | 657.5 | 554500 | 29760 |
| | -6% | 5.921 | 9416 | 3788 | 666.8 | 563700 | 30250 |
| | -4% | 6.189 | 9745 | 3946 | 694 | 573300 | 30800 |
| | -2% | 6.478 | 10060 | 3917 | 685.8 | 583000 | 31320 |
| | Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 596500 | 31920 |
| | Relative Sensitivity | 2 21 381 | 1 61621 | 1.02130 | 099165 | 0.84245 | 0 26819 |



| GWQmn | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -80% | 6.855 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 583500 | 31920 |
| -40% | 6.853 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +40% | 6.789 | 10420 | 4046 | 713.1 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +80% | 6.788 | 10420 | 4046 | 713.1 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.00612 | -0.00239 | 0.00015 | 0.00009 | 0.00000 | 0.00000 |



| NPERCO | | | | | | | |
|--------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| | PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NC3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| | 0.6 | 6.829 | 10110 | 3510 | 592.7 | 420600 | 32410 |
| | 0.7 | 6.833 | 10220 | 3657 | 622.2 | 469100 | 32330 |
| | 0.8 | 6.827 | 10400 | 4067 | 7184 | 513100 | 32170 |
| | 0.9 | 6.822 | 10430 | 3977 | 698.4 | 554700 | 32040 |
| | 1.0 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| | Relative Sensitivity | -0.00348 | 0.06232 | 0.26308 | 0.33755 | 0.68462 | -0.03281 |



| PHOSKD | | | | | | | |
|--------|----------------------|---------------|--------------|------------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| | PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T |) Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| | 300 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4104 | 720.8 | 593100 | 40540 |
| | 350 | 6,619 | 10440 | 4074 | 716.9 | 523300 | 35620 |
| | Calibrated (400) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| | 450 | 6.619 | 10440 | 4018 | 709.3 | 583600 | 29040 |
| | 500 | 6.819 | 10440 | 3982 | 705.8 | 583800 | 26720 |
| | Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | -0.05963 | -0.04458 | 0.00248 | -0.91375 |



- _ /

| PPERCO | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| 10.0 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4033 | 703 | 583500 | 30610 |
| 11.0 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4040 | 708.4 | 593500 | 31310 |
| Calibrated (12) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 13.0 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4050 | 717.1 | 593400 | 32460 |
| 14.0 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4054 | 720.7 | 583400 | 32940 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.0000 | 0.00000 | 0.01594 | 0.07638 | -0.00055 | 0.22389 |





_

Sediment (Metric 1)

Organic N(kg)



| Reva | pmn | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -80% | 6.789 | 10420 | 4046 | 713.1 | 580500 | 31920 |
| -40% | 6.789 | 10420 | 4046 | 713.1 | 593600 | 31920 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 586500 | 31920 |
| +40% | 6.848 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +80% | 6.855 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00606 | 0.00240 | -0.00015 | -0.00009 | 0.00000 | 0.0000 |



| Rev | /ap | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|-----------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg |
| 0 | 6.855 | 10460 | 4045 | 713 | 583600 | 31920 |
| 0.001 | 6.838 | 10450 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| 0.002 | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 583500 | 31920 |
| 0.01 | 6.891 | 10330 | 4047 | 713.4 | 583500 | 31920 |
| 0.02 | 6.547 | 10290 | 4050 | 713.8 | 593500 | 31920 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.01899 | -0.00690 | 0.00062 | 0.00046 | 0.00000 | 0.0000 |



| Stope | length | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m*3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -20% | 6.819 | 10280 | 3774 | 659.3 | 583900 | 31820 |
| -10% | 6.819 | 10360 | 3906 | 686.7 | 593700 | 31870 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +10% | 6.818 | 10540 | 4211 | 750.2 | 593100 | 31950 |
| +20% | 6.816 | 10610 | 4313 | 767.1 | 592700 | 31970 |
| Relative Sensitivity | -0.00110 | 0.07931 | 0.33956 | 0.39640 | -0.00506 | 0.01177 |



| Sic | pe | | | | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NOG (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -20% | 6.817 | 9782 | 3448 | 596.5 | 592800 | 31880 |
| -10% | 6.818 | 10110 | 3733 | 651.2 | 593100 | 31900 |
| Calibrated | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 593500 | 31920 |
| +10% | 6.819 | 10790 | 4494 | 806.6 | 593700 | 31930 |
| +20% | 6.819 | 11170 | 5091 | 945.5 | 593700 | 31950 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00073 | 0.33729 | 1.02520 | 1.22979 | 0.00379 | 0.00548 |



| Soil Labile P (5 year warmup) | | | | | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| PRAMVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) | | | | | |
| -60% | 6.819 | 10440 | 4004 | 635.3 | 523700 | 28030 | | | | | |
| -30% | 6.819 | 10440 | 4026 | 674.2 | 593600 | 29960 | | | | | |
| Calibrated (31.57) | 6.819 | 10440 | 4045 | 713 | 523500 | 31920 | | | | | |
| +30% | 6.819 | 10440 | 4062 | 751.6 | 523400 | 33870 | | | | | |
| +60% | 6.819 | 10440 | 4074 | 789.6 | 593300 | 35440 | | | | | |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.01441 | 0.17633 | -0.00056 | 0.18974 | | | | | |

Calibrated soil labile P determined by area weighted average.



| Soit Labi | le P (5 year | warmup N | lo Litter Ap | plied) | | |
|----------------------|---------------|---------------|----------------|------------|----------|------------|
| PRAMIVALUE | Flow(m^3/sec) | SED(Metric T) | Organic N (kg) | Sed P (kg) | NO3 (kg) | SOL P (kg) |
| -60% | 6.364 | 13390 | 13700 | 2479 | 178300 | 11750 |
| -30% | 6.364 | 13390 | 13790 | 2829 | 177800 | 13560 |
| Calibrated (31.57) | 6.364 | 13390 | 13860 | 3094 | 177400 | 15320 |
| +30% | 6.364 | 13390 | 13910 | 3317 | 177000 | 16980 |
| +60% | 6.364 | 13390 | 13950 | 3492 | 176900 | 18310 |
| Relative Sensitivity | 0.00000 | 0.00000 | 0.01503 | 0.27226 | -0.00658 | 0.34897 |

I

Calibrated soil lable P determined by area weighted average. DIFFERENT CHART RANGES



Appendix F Salt Fork Model

Table F1 Example result from the soils matching program. First record is the soil to be matched. Last ten records are candidate soils. Highlighted record is selected as the closest match. Many additional parameters are considered, selected parameters from layer 1 are shown in this example. Standard STATSGO parameter names applied.

| 151Ban82 | OKC0056 C | 65 CK0059 | 0.37 | 02 | 0.6 | 27 | 35 | . I. | з | 4 6 | VA 0,22 | 13 | 1.5 | 100 |
|------------|--|----------------|--------|-----------|--------|-------|----------|------|-------|---------------------------------|----------|-------|--------|----------|
| MUID | SECINUM Hyder | Namet 8510 | KFFACT | PERMIL | PERMI | CLAYL | CLAYH OM | ÓM | H | LAYDEPH AWCL | AWCH | BOL | BDH | NO4L |
| | . | 000 | 1 | . 583 - C | | | N. | 10 | 3.0 | 14 0 | 16 0.24 | 1.00 | 1.50 | LK. |
| K5145 | 14 C | 958 MOD020 | 0 37 | 0 20 | 0.60 | 27 | 12 | 20 | 30 | 6 0 | 10 0.20 | 1.35 | 1.50 | 100 |
| KS418 | 15 C | 940 TX0250 | 0.32 | 0 20 | 0.60 | 27 | 21 | 10 | 10 | 6 0 | 12 0 18 | 1 30 | 1.45 | 100 |
| X5103 | 10 | 535 MOD001 | 0 37 | 0.20 | 0.60 | 20 | 72 | 10 | 40 | | 16 0.20 | 1,35 | 1.45 | 19D |
| ×C\$104 | ыc | \$32 X50072 | 0.37 | 0.20 | 0.00 | 27 | 40 | 20 | 4.9 | 9 0 | 21 0 23 | 135 | 145 | 100 |
| ×5343 | 90 | 925 X50200 | 0 32 | 0.20 | 0.60 |) 77 | 23 | 1 D | 24 | 6 6 | 21 0.23 | 1 30 | 140 | 100 |
| KS316 | 5 C | 918 ×50012 | לבס | ó 20 | 0.60 | 27 | 35 | 2.0 | 40 | 14 0 | 21 0.23 | 1.30 | 140 | 100 |
| OK195 | 15 C | 917 OK0204 | 0.37 | 0.20 | 0.60 | 1 27 | 25 | 05 | 20 | 7 6 | 15 0.20 | 1.30 | 1.60 | 85 |
| K\$304 | e C | 912 XS0213 | 0 37 | 0 20 | 2.00 | 17 | 76 | 10 | 30 | 7 (| 21 0 23 | 1 35 | 145 | 100 |
| XS160 | ۰C | 911 (260015 | Ó 37 | 0 20 | 0.80 | 27 | - 45 | 10 | 40 | 13 0 | th: 0.20 | 121 | 1 50 | 90 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1518.48 | OK0412 C | 95 OK0412 | 0.37 | 0.0 | 2 | 16 | 27 | 05 | z | 6 6 | 15 0.24 | 14 | 1.65 | 548 |
| MUR0 | SECHUM Hyden | p Myattah 891D | KFFACT | PERML | PERMH | CLAYL | CLAYH OM | . OM | DH | LAYDEPH AWCL | AWCH | BOL | ITCH | HOE. |
|) <u>·</u> | · 672 | 2011 | 0.37 | 0.00 | 7.00 | 1 | 17 | 05 | 1.0 | Statistics of the second second | 22 0.34 | 9. S. | enne v | 1741 C |
| KS207 | γ¢ | SZOPA OZZ | 0.43 | 0.60 | 2.00 | 6 | 20 | 10 | 30 | 9 0 | .14 0.20 | 12 | 1,46 | 95 |
| OK 187 | 10 | 919 TN0055 | 0 43 | 0.60 | 2.00 |) U | 22 | 10 | 10 | 5 (| 37 0 22 | 1.30 | 1.40 | 100 |
| OK203 | 80 | 914 LA0014 | 0.49 | 0.60 | 200 |) 6 | 18 | 05 | 20 | 2 0 | 15 0 22 | 135 | 185 | 100 |
| OK 197 | 17 C | 910 DH0204 | 0.43 | 0.60 | 2.00 |) 16 | 26 | 05 | 20 | 7 0 | 16 0 24 | 1.30 | 1.65 | 6 |
| OK 198 | 80 | \$10 OK0133 | 0,43 | 0.60 | 2.00 |) 15 | 25 | 05 | 20 | 9 4 | 13 0.22 | (36 | 1.80 | 85 |
| OK194 | 5 C | 907 CK0208 | 0.43 | 0.60 | 2.00 |) 13 | 26 | 2.0 | 50 | 9 0 | 1D D 16 | 1.30 | 1 60 | 85 |
| OK 192 | 70 | 904 CH(0230 | 0.43 | 0.00 | 2.00 |) 15 | 26 | 05 | 20 | 8 0 | 13 0.24 | 1.30 | 152 | 75 |
| OK 195 | 5 C | 904 OK0227 | 0 43 | 0.00 | 2.00 | 10 | 20 | 05 | 20 | , , | 13 0 20 | \$.30 | 160 | 85 |
| OK 164 | 70 | 901 TX0265 | 0.49 | 0.60 | 2.00 |) S | 18 | 05 | 10 | 10 4 | 12 0.16 | 145 | 1,80 | 100 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 15 fBufC | CRON12 C | 68 CKOH12 | 0.3/ | Q.B | 2 | 18 | 21 | 0.5 | 2 | 7 0 | 15 0 24 | 14 | 1 55 | 96 |
| MURD | SEGNUM Hyden | p Match \$510 | RFFACT | PERMIL | PERMIT | CLAYL | CLAYH OM | | н | LAYDEPH ANDL | AWCH | BUL | BOH | NO4L |
| ASSAU | Contraction of the local division of the loc | 525 N.SARG | 0.3/ | 0.60 | 200 | | 1 | 0.5 | 1.0 | | 20 0 24 | 125 | 1.32 | |
| KS207 | 76 | SKZJ AHUDYJ | 0 43 | 0.60 | 200 | | 20 | 10 | 3.0 | | 4 620 | 1-25 | 145 | 98 |
| OK 187 | 10 | 920 1140035 | 0,43 | 0.80 | 200 | | | 10 | ~ ~ ~ | | 17 Q // | 100 | 140 | 100 |
| OK 195 | 80 | 914 (060133 | 0.43 | 0.80 | 200 | 13 | 26 | 45 | 20 | 8 L | 13 022 | 1.0 | 100 | 100 H |
| OK 197 | 110 | 913 (204 | 0.43 | . 080 | 200 | 10 | 20 | 05 | 20 | , , | 13 0.24 | 1.30 | 1.00 | 4D) |
| OK203 | C C | VIZ LACUM | 0.49 | 0.60 | 200 | | 16 | 05 | 20 | 2 4 | 15 0.22 | 140 | 1 66 | 100 |
| OK IM | 30 | 910 CRU228 | 0.43 | 0.60 | 200 | 1 13 | | 00 | 20 | | 10 010 | 1.00 | 180 | 90 |
| DK 192 | 10 | 404 CHU230 | 0.41 | 0.00 | 200 | | | 0.0 | 20 | | 10 216 | 1.30 | 1.00 | 10 |
| | 10 | ADD (1977). | 041 | 0.00 | 200 | נו י | ~ | 01 | 20 | | 10 0.10 | 1.30 | 100 | x. |
| CPC195 | 50 | 903 000077 | 0 A J | 0.00 | 200 | 10 י | - 20 | u 3 | £0 | 7 6 | 13 U.XD | 1 30 | 1.00 | 62 |

| Subbeste | AREAkm2 | SURQmm | WYLDmm | ETmm | SYLDuha | ORGNkg/ha | SEDPkg/ha | NSUROkg/ha | SOLPkg/ha | G₩ Qmm |
|----------|----------------|--------------|---------------|------|---------|-----------|-----------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| 1 | 40.27 | 47.0 | 76.4 | 625 | 1.71 | 3.69 | 0 88 | 2.51 | 013 | 291 |
| 2 | 26.93 | 53.5 | 94.8 | 606 | 1.78 | 3.33 | 0 78 | 3.06 | 0.13 | 40 7 |
| 3 | 27.74 | 11.2 | 19.4 | 608 | 0.49 | 0.23 | Q. D6 | ũ 40 | 0.03 | 7.4 |
| 4 | 33.81 | 8.6 | 9.9 | 617 | 1.02 | 1,77 | 0.50 | 0.41 | 0.02 | 1.2 |
| 5 | 9.68 | 15.6 | 58.2 | 569 | 0,18 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.27 | 0.04 | 38.6 |
| 6 | 28.55 | 78 | 51 Z | 5// | 0.26 | 0.09 | 0.03 | 0 13 | 0.02 | 37.3 |
| / | 39.39 | 20.2 | 33.3 | 092 | 1./1 | 4.1/ | 1.05 | 0.93 | 0.05 | 12 2 |
| • | 20.30 | 13.9 | 34.0 | 580 | 1.2/ | 3.16 | 0.78 | U,47 | 0.04 | 17.0 |
| 3 | 17 47 | 23.0 | 94.7 | 5/3 | 0.76 | 0.00 | 0,00 | 1.00 | 0.07 | J1.J |
| 10 | 17.47 | 231 | 24.£ 70.8 | 834 | 1 22 | 3.25 | 0.03 | 0.63 | 0.03 | 20.5 |
| (2) | 24 82 | 47.0 | 92.0 | 819 | 3.05 | 2.90 | 176 | 3,04 | 0.14 | 34.3 |
| 12 | 6 12 | 20.8 | 175 A | 526 | 0.23 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 4.71 D.61 | 0.14 | 130.0 |
| 14 | 24.34 | 410 | 75.0 | 828 | 2.65 | 4 69 | 1.08 | 2 18 | 0.12 | 139.0 |
| 15 | 35.62 | 21.1 | 60.4 | 566 | 0.76 | 3.04 | 0.63 | 0.72 | 0.02 | 32.5 |
| 16 | 88.65 | 23.2 | 57.4 | 562 | 0.96 | 4.35 | 1.04 | 0 72 | 0.04 | 31.6 |
| 17 | 52.47 | 6.8 | 7.9 | 819 | 0.62 | 1.65 | 0.46 | 0.32 | 0.02 | 1.0 |
| មែ | 73.22 | 6.3 | 7,5 | 620 | 0.63 | 1.78 | 0.47 | 0.29 | 0.02 | 0.9 |
| 19 | 64.38 | 21.3 | 35.5 | 590 | 1.82 | 4.66 | 1.19 | 0.94 | 0.05 | 13.0 |
| 20 | 17.68 | 33.3 | 66.0 | 536 | 1.34 | 4.25 | 1.13 | 0.65 | 0.06 | 49.3 |
| 21 | 93.22 | 43.3 | 74.3 | 827 | 2.51 | 6,78 | 1 73 | 2.30 | 0 13 | 30 0 |
| 22 | 60.58 | 49.2 | 65.3 | 636 | 2.58 | 6.67 | 1.60 | 2.79 | 0 15 | 15.8 |
| 23 | 64.73 | 57 1 | 80.9 | 820 | 2.68 | 6.37 | 1.63 | 3.66 | 0 16 | 23.5 |
| 24 | 34,58 | 40.D | 87.2 | 887 | 1.13 | 4.66 | 1.23 | 1.25 | 0.14 | 44.3 |
| 25 | 10.75 | 29.0 | 73.2 | 554 | 0.85 | 2.76 | 0.88 | 0 57 | 0.07 | 36.8 |
| 26 | 48.02 | 24.S | 76 1 | 585 | 0.42 | 2.01 | D 46 | 1 14 | 0.04 | 44.5 |
| 27 | 24.02 | 45.1 | 69.8 | 864 | 2.82 | 5.82 | 1.34 | 1.75 | 0.15 | 42.0 |
| 28 | 16.24 | 36.9 | 68.5 | 666 | 0.85 | 4.70 | 1.24 | 0.79 | 0.13 | 45.7 |
| 29 | 49.25 | 41,4 | 90.2 | 684 | 1.55 | 5.85 | 1,42 | 1.31 | 0 14 | 45.7 |
| 30 | 22.40 | 41.5 | 98.7 | 656 | 1.20 | 5,33 | 1 35 | 1.21 | 0.14 | 50 1 |
| 31 | 63.78 | 42.9 | 81.6 | 620 | 2.31 | 6.78 | 2.48 | 1.31 | 0.13 | 33.6 |
| 32 | 42.31 | 92.0 | 101.7 | 3/6 | 1.09 | 4,36 | 1 32 | 1.04 | 0 12 | 54.0 |
| 33 | 20,07 | 46.7 | 63.7 | 620 | 2.47 | 3.55 | 1,03 | 1.31 | 0,11 | 291 |
| 34 | 37.10 | 40.J 51.0 | J2.3 67) 4 | 649 | 5.15 | 4,24 | 207 | , 6) 1 (B | 0 17 | 205 |
| 35 | 11 37 | 30.0 | 51 1 | A77 | 1 37 | 502 | 1 54 | 7.05 | 0.15 | 17.8 |
| 37 | 2 17 | 55.5 | 161.3 | 591 | 0.60 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 2.49 | 0.21 | 98.4 |
| 38 | 6.82 | 44.3 | 55.5 | 625 | 1.36 | 4.93 | 1.84 | 2 12 | 0 16 | 10 7 |
| 39 | \$4.60 | 44 4 | 66.0 | 668 | 2.46 | 5.29 | 1.71 | 1.86 | 0.15 | 36.0 |
| 40 | 23.04 | 38.2 | 90.9 | 663 | 0.87 | 4.58 | 1,19 | 0.95 | 0.14 | 46.1 |
| 41 | 31.01 | 49.7 | 67.2 | 667 | 1.76 | 6.48 | 1 99 | 1.80 | 018 | 33 6 |
| 42 | 63.47 | 58 3 | 80.4 | 674 | 3.15 | 9.43 | 2 91 | 2.31 | 0.23 | ZO 5 |
| 43 | 49.72 | 27 0 | 78.5 | 602 | 1.14 | 4.60 | 1.89 | 0.98 | 0.09 | 42 4 |
| 44 | 20.22 | 30.1 | 70.8 | 610 | 1.27 | 5.03 | 2.06 | 1.30 | 0.11 | 33 2 |
| 45 | 48.92 | 52.4 | 74.5 | 680 | 2.23 | 7.48 | 2.61 | 1 95 | 0.20 | 20.3 |
| 46 | 8.48 | 68.2 | 69.8 | 684 | 4.58 | 6.18 | 2.33 | 2.63 | 0.25 | 19 9 |
| 47 | 14.51 | 61.4 | 89.1 | 664 | 2.48 | 5.58 | 1.41 | 2.58 | 0.20 | 26.9 |
| 48 | 28.60 | 66.0 | 75.9 | 678 | 3.82 | 6.56 | 4.05 | 2.35 | 0.26 | 95 |
| 49 | 44.20 | 47 2 | 61.2 | 674 | 1.09 | 5,66 | 1.94 | 1.44 | 0.18 | 30 1 |
| 50 | 24.25 | 60.7 | 64.7 | 669 | 2.98 | 6.36 | 2 4 B | 246 | 0.21 | 23 4 |
| 51 | 39.09 | 32.1 | 69.1 | 612 | 1.20 | 5.28 | 1.99 | 1.46 | 0 12 | 30.9 |
| 52 | 55.38 | 62.2 | 98.2 | 656 | 3.33 | 7.08 | 3 66 | 2.12 | 0.24 | 35.∠ |
| 53 | 38.29 | 54.3 | 104,1 75 č | 690 | 2.58 | 5.67 | 3.043 | 1,89 | 0.22 | 94 |
| 54 | 52.10 | 39,8 | 125 | 082 | 1.37 | 4.28 | 140 | 1.43 | 0.14 | 32.1 |
| 35 | 20.79 | 30.7 | 04.9 | 009 | 3,10 | 7.10 | 2.07 | 1.00 | 010 | 32.3 |
| 50 | 30.97 50.34 | 43.3 | 45.0 | 705 | 1.60 | 4.01 | 1.01 | 1.32 | 0.10 | 15 7 |
| 50 | 25.08 | 44.6 | 70.5 | 681 | 1.18 | 2 03 | 0.50 | 2 16 | 011 | 25.1 |
| 59 | 23.28 | 60 1 | 126.6 | 627 | 1.94 | 1,64 | 0.48 | 2.64 | 0 16 | 64.5 |
| 80 | 9.08 | 40.4 | 128.0 | 6.28 | 2,36 | 0,87 | 0.20 | 1 71 | 0 12 | 60.3 |
| 81 | 39.08 | 32.7 | 58.3 | 716 | 1.39 | 2.23 | 0 82 | 1.26 | 0.09 | 24.1 |
| 62 | 72.11 | 30.6 | 47.7 | 728 | 1.97 | 5.54 | 28 | 1.04 | 0 10 | 14.3 |
| 63 | 40.35 | 64.4 | 91.0 | 663 | 3.03 | 6,79 | 3.72 | 2.21 | 0.25 | 23.0 |
| 64 | 25.91 | 68.2 | 78.2 | 676 | 2.99 | 5.99 | 3.33 | 2.37 | 0.25 | 9.7 |
| 65 | 11.04 | 27.8 | 1417 | 812 | 1.04 | 0.38 | 0.09 | 1 16 | 0.08 | 109.4 |
| 68 | 28.57 | 45.3 | 64.2 | 690 | 3.22 | 5.27 | J 42 | 1.41 | 0 17 | 176 |
| 67 | 78.58 | 30.6 | 59 4 | 714 | 1.96 | 5.08 | 1 32 | 1 10 | 0 10 | 26.3 |
| 68 | 61.77 | 30.2 | 45 1 | 728 | 1.53 | 3.34 | 0 99 | 1 19 | 0.09 | 13.6 |
| 69 | 442 12 | 30.3 | 57 4 | 596 | 2.60 | 5.75 | 1 18 | 1.52 | 0 11 | 23.1 |
| 70 | 43.93 | 16 1 | 27.7 | 653 | 0.55 | 3 12 | 103 | 0 70 | 0,06 | 8.1 |

Table F2 Calibrated model output by subbasin for the Salt Fork Basin.

| Subbasin | AREAkm2 | SUROmm | WYLOmm | ETmm | SYLDUNa | ORG Nkg/ha | SEDPkg/fue | NSUROLg/hb | SOLPho/ha | GV/ Qmm |
|----------|---------|--------------|--------------|------|---------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|---------|
| 71 | 25.53 | 43.6 | 65.8 | 707 | 1 16 | 0.93 | 0.30 | 1 74 | 0.12 | 21 4 |
| 72 | 20.03 | 39.4 | 58.9 | 714 | 1 42 | 1.09 | 0 34 | 1 65 | 0.11 | 18 7 |
| 73 | 48.39 | 17.B | 51.8 | 549 | 0.18 | 0.46 | 0 11 | 0 75 | 0 06 | 30.9 |
| 74 | 45.13 | 12.1 | 27 3 | 554 | 0.08 | 0 28 | 0.07 | 060 | 0.04 | 13.6 |
| 75 | 23.87 | 55 .3 | 1128 | 641 | 4 42 | 7.42 | 1.90 | 2 32 | 0 16 | 56.2 |
| 78 | 29.27 | 31.8 | 77 3 | 677 | 2 23 | 5,51 | 1 40 | 1 52 | 0.17 | 40 B |
| 77 | 0.78 | 24.7 | 144.4 | 608 | 0.04 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.48 | 0.03 | 118.5 |
| 78 | 44.13 | 51.7 | 76.0 | 678 | 5.40 | 7.91 | 3 05 | 1 83 | 0,19 | 22 B |
| 79 | 45.01 | 31.3 | 56.8 | 717 | 1 44 | 2.83 | 0 80 | 1 13 | 0 09 | 237 |
| 80 | 42.98 | 44.1 | 50.3 | 718 | 0.74 | 0.57 | 0 17 | 1 53 | 0,14 | 117 |
| 81 | 58.67 | 29.5 | 68.6 | 612 | 0.60 | 3.06 | 0 91 | 0.80 | 0 09 | 32.0 |
| 62 | 23.00 | 37 3 | 50.8 | 630 | 1 17 | 5.08 | 1 62 | 1 15 | 012 | 11 8 |
| 83 | 72.30 | 5.0 | 36.2 | 603 | 0.15 | 0,17 | 0 04 | 0 31 | 0.01 | 22.5 |
| B4 | 7 21 | 4.0 | 14.1 | 667 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0 00 | 0 12 | 0 02 | 10.0 |
| 85 | 21.08 | 58.9 | 111.5 | 640 | 4,74 | 8.53 | 199 | 2 20 | 0 15 | 53.2 |
| 86 | 28.89 | 49.8 | 95 4 | 658 | 5.10 | 8.46 | 283 | 1 43 | 0 14 | 42.6 |
| 87 | 40.29 | 42.3 | 59,3 | /15 | 0.94 | 1.29 | 0.42 | 143 | 0 13 | 16.3 |
| 68 | 37.14 | 28.8 | 54.5 | /19 | 0.37 | 0.12 | 0.04 | 100 | 0.08 | 25 3 |
| 89 | 35.72 | 28.6 | 35.0 | 720 | 2.49 | 2.82 | 1 / 9 | 0 97 | 0.09 | 75 |
| 90 | 39.83 | 23.9 | 44,1 54.0 | 211 | 0.00 | 3.81 | 1.03 | 078 | 0 10 | 11 / |
| 91 | 30.22 | 22.0 | 50.4 | 032 | 0.57 | 3,32 | 1.01 | 1 18 | 0.08 | 21 2 |
| 92 | 10,17 | 20.4 | 60.1 | 020 | 0.00 | 4,30 | 1.31 | 1 33 | 0.09 | 26.3 |
| 93 | 2.63 | 17.0 | 80.6 | 610 | 0.38 | 2.37 | 0.80 | 0.41 | 0.06 | 30.2 |
| 94 | 2 10 | 10.7 | 60.5 | 616 | 1.10 | 5.10 | 1.60 | 0.23 | 0.04 | 44.0 |
| 93 08 | 1.00 | 35.2 | 03.7 | 01J | 0.03 | 3 10 | 1.00 | 0.02 | 0.11 | 23.0 |
| 96 | 60.75 | 1.0 | 00.3 | 013 | 0.01 | 1.00 | 0.00 | 0.03 | 0.01 | 20.7 |
| 97 | 32.71 | 43.4 | 5(7 | 276 | 0.34 | 1.04 | 1 31 | 1 /10 | 0.09 | 34.1 |
| 50 | 30 40 | 20.0 | 31.7 | 610 | 0 22 | 4.70 | 0.21 | 0.59 | 0.06 | 10.2 |
| 59 | 104 52 | 20.0 | 60.1 | 620 | 1 44 | 6.57 | 1.00 | 0.50 | 0.00 | 17.7 |
| 100 | 37 47 | 14.3 | 22.2 | 554 | 0.71 | 0.60 | 0.19 | 1.2 | 0.03 | 70 |
| 102 | 42.00 | 25.6 | 41 7 | 600 | 1 22 | 2 7 1 | 0.50 | 2 75 | 0.05 | 14.4 |
| 102 | 41 80 | 25.7 | 82 1 | 817 | 1.36 | 4.50 | 1 78 | 1.65 | 0.00 | 14.5 |
| 104 | 54.61 | 45.7 | 64.0 | 815 | 1 33 | 3.92 | 1 18 | 1.68 | 0.14 | 17.2 |
| 105 | 25.50 | 27 1 | 60.5 | 820 | 1 20 | 5.04 | 1.52 | 0.90 | 0.09 | 29.4 |
| 105 | 56 32 | 39.3 | 52.9 | A2A | 1 71 | 4 41 | 1 46 | 1.90 | 0.03 | 12.5 |
| 107 | 40.45 | 20.6 | 58 7 | 624 | 0.28 | 1.02 | 0.30 | 0.65 | 0.07 | 31.8 |
| 108 | 14 80 | 28.7 | 44 3 | 637 | 0.67 | 2.60 | 0.82 | 1 00 | 0.09 | 13.8 |
| 109 | 0.00 | 28 | 105.6 | 576 | 0.01 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.06 | 0.01 | 98.6 |
| 110 | 42.08 | 17.7 | 22.0 | 552 | 0.87 | 1.96 | 0.50 | 1 13 | 0.05 | 3.7 |
| 111 | 54 75 | 31.9 | 46.3 | 613 | 1 78 | 5.45 | 1.66 | 1 19 | 0.10 | 12.6 |
| 112 | 43.73 | 15.2 | 24.4 | 654 | 1.10 | 3,57 | 0.92 | 0 57 | 0.05 | 87 |
| 113 | 4.82 | 4.6 | 75.3 | 612 | 0.11 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0 12 | 0.01 | 62.6 |
| 114 | 43 58 | 28,3 | 39.5 | 847 | 0.93 | 3.75 | 1.24 | 1 58 | 0.09 | 6.9 |
| 115 | 22.80 | 30.3 | 48.7 | 637 | 1 08 | 4.69 | 1 47 | 1 02 | 0.10 | 17.0 |
| 116 | 34 75 | 28 9 | 47.1 | 638 | 1.33 | 5.33 | 1.63 | 0 84 | 0.09 | 16.2 |
| 117 | 39.08 | 13 6 | 82.3 | 713 | 0.13 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.34 | 0.03 | 615 |
| 116 | 26 44 | 32.1 | 54.2 | 741 | 0.57 | 0.23 | 0.08 | 0.83 | 0.11 | 21.4 |
| 119 | 33 45 | 48 3 | 62.6 | 823 | 1 69 | 5.44 | 1 74 | 2.63 | 0 14 | 13 4 |
| 120 | 18.00 | 21.0 | 31.9 | 654 | 0.55 | 2.91 | 0.94 | 1 17 | 0 08 | 10 4 |
| 121 | 13.38 | 20.8 | 68.4 | 727 | 0.52 | 0.17 | 0.04 | 0.57 | 0.06 | 45 5 |
| 122 | 39.51 | 31 B | 64.4 | 730 | 1 07 | 2.75 | 077 | 1.40 | 0 10 | 31.3 |
| 123 | 39.61 | 16 3 | 37.1 | 649 | 0.25 | 1,47 | 046 | 1.02 | 0 07 | 14.8 |
| 124 | 54.66 | 38 4 | 47.5 | 639 | 1.37 | 4.72 | 1 84 | 2.16 | 0 12 | 78 |
| 125 | 55.78 | 218 | 33.9 | 737 | 1.59 | 4.38 | 1.06 | 0.88 | 0.05 | 117 |
| 126 | 8.82 | 27.3 | 84.D | 876 | 1.39 | 0.69 | 0.13 | 1,18 | 0.07 | 53.2 |
| 127 | 2.20 | 39.1 | 97.5 | 876 | 0.23 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.49 | 0.04 | 76 1 |
| 128 | 36.40 | 16 0 | 24.9 | 744 | 0.85 | 2.22 | 0.53 | 0 70 | 0.04 | 0.0 |
| 129 | 168.74 | 37 0 | 75.3 | 611 | 1.37 | 3.87 | 1 44 | 0.94 | 0.09 | 19.6 |
| 130 | 0.87 | 16.2 | 910 | 595 | 0.04 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0 37 | 0.05 | 697 |
| 131 | 75.25 | 34,9 | 46.1 | 639 | 1 07 | 3.95 | 1 31 | 1 99 | 011 | 9.5 |
| 1 32 | 13.75 | 29.3 | 34,1 | 652 | 0.89 | 4.20 | 1 39 | \$.00 | 0 11 | 45 |
| 133 | 21.62 | 24.2 | 118.3 | 677 | 0 20 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0 70 | 0.05 | 910 |
| 134 | 53.18 | 31.3 | 73.2 | 721 | 0.95 | 2 35 | 0 64 | 141 | 0 09 | 394 |
| 135 | 45.60 | 28.3 | 48.2 | /10 | 3.38 | 6.17 | 144 | 1 29 | 0.08 | 181 |
| 136 | 32.89 | 198 | 331 | /24 | 1.93 | 4.23 | 0.87 | 1 10 | 0.05 | 130 |
| 137 | 90.73 | 12.7 | 22.1 | 662 | 1.26 | 3.47 | 0.90 | 0.68 | 0.04 | 03 |
| 1348 | 0180 | 20.6 | 40.9 | /12 | 2 93 | J.64 | 0.70 | 1.42 | 0.07 | 22 0 |
| 139 | 9.52 | 217 | 4/9 | 536 | 2 24 | 2.56 | 0 /9 | 1 12 | 0.00 | 10 A |
| 140 | 31.21 | 21.2 | 40.0 | 645 | 1.74 | 4.07 | 0 AQ | 0.24 | 0.00 | 40 J |

Table F2 Calibrated model output by subbasin (continued).

,

Appendix F Salt Fork Model

| Subbasin | AREAkm2 | SURQmm | WYLDmm | ETmm | SYLDVha | ORGNkg/ha | SEDPkg/ha | NSUROkg/ha | SOLPkg/ha | GW_Qmm |
|----------|---------|--------------|--------|------------|---------|-----------|-----------|------------|-----------|-------------|
| 141 | 116,96 | 24.5 | 89.5 | 684 | 0.30 | 0.40 | 0,14 | 0.79 | 0.07 | 59.6 |
| 142 | 151.52 | 20.4 | 32.2 | 738 | 1.36 | 4.15 | 1,06 | 0.77 | 0.05 | 11.6 |
| 143 | 34,56 | 51 2 | 83.8 | 778 | 2.54 | 7.46 | 1,95 | 1.45 | 0 16 | 32.5 |
| 144 | 47,43 | 12.6 | 24.9 | 731 | 0.47 | t.24 | 0.31 | 0.81 | 0.03 | 12.3 |
| 145 | 30.46 | 18.7 | 34.5 | 721 | 0.67 | 1 68 | 0.43 | 1,14 | 0.05 | 15 7 |
| 146 | 122.41 | 18 7 | 30.1 | 723 | 2.42 | 6.50 | 1.45 | 0.64 | 0.05 | 10.7 |
| 147 | 32.78 | 50.5 | 107 2 | 653 | 3.26 | 5,18 | 1,46 | 1 99 | 0.15 | 52.3 |
| 148 | 51.34 | 35.9 | 68.1 | 619 | 1.39 | 4.02 | 1,41 | 1 29 | 0.10 | 13.5 |
| 149 | 22,10 | 44.2 | 70.0 | 615 | 1,56 | 3.88 | 1.21 | 1,67 | 0.12 | 8.1 |
| 150 | 36.68 | 49.4 | 62.8 | 698 | 5.03 | 7 43 | 3.21 | 2.23 | 0.19 | 12.6 |
| 151 | 61.96 | 19.9 | 38.3 | 720 | 1.58 | 4.01 | 0.91 | 1.13 | 0.05 | 16.2 |
| 152 | 35.43 | 51.8 | 102.0 | 657 | 2.07 | 2.52 | 0.83 | 2 43 | 0.12 | 49.5 |
| 153 | 1.35 | 21 9 | 37.1 | 722 | 1.22 | Q.00 | 0.00 | 1 11 | 0.05 | 14 7 |
| 154 | 9.89 | 23.0 | 41.4 | 716 | 1.31 | 1.37 | 0.34 | 1.44 | 0.06 | 18.2 |
| 155 | 33.69 | 52.9 | 98.1 | 764 | 1.08 | 1 48 | 0.38 | 1.63 | 0 18 | 44.3 |
| 156 | 78.60 | 21.9 | 149.9 | 691 | 0.24 | 0.30 | 0.09 | 0 33 | 0.07 | 116.4 |
| 157 | 17.18 | 49.6 | 82.4 | 780 | 2.80 | 4.93 | 1.26 | 1.24 | 0 16 | 32.6 |
| 156 | 40.31 | 56.9 | 112.2 | 751 | 3.99 | 10 15 | 2.54 | 2.08 | 0.19 | 45.1 |
| 159 | 59.35 | 28.5 | 51.2 | 706 | 1.57 | 3.45 | 0.96 | 0.64 | 011 | 19.2 |
| 160 | 57.52 | 54.7 | 62.7 | 897 | 7,58 | 8.58 | 2.61 | 2.94 | 0.21 | 78 |
| 161 | 73.02 | 59.2 | 100.1 | 762 | 2.09 | 5.36 | 1.40 | 1 43 | 0.20 | 40.0 |
| 162 | 75.97 | 44 7 | 73.9 | 788 | 1.30 | 3.85 | 1.03 | 1 14 | 0.15 | 29.2 |
| 163 | 33.93 | 53.0 | 93.2 | 769 | 1.20 | 2.73 | 0.77 | 1.42 | 0.19 | 39.9 |
| 164 | 4.22 | 87 1 | 173.9 | 690 | 0.70 | 0.00 | 0 00 | 3 72 | 0.27 | 82.6 |
| 165 | 33.13 | 61.4 | 111.7 | 751 | Q.59 | 046 | 0 12 | 1 44 | 0.26 | 49.6 |
| 168 | 44.10 | 62.5 | 100.3 | 762 | 1.22 | 1.79 | 0.45 | 1.72 | 0.24 | 37.1 |
| 167 | 28.35 | 53.4 | 99.7 | 762 | 1.28 | 144 | 0.41 | 1 44 | 0.20 | 46.0 |
| 168 | 2.11 | 67.7 | 156.6 | 706 | 0.38 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 2.13 | 0.22 | 87.9 |
| 169 | 30,52 | 20.7 | 40 1 | 718 | 0.59 | 1.38 | 0.35 | 1.34 | 0.08 | 19.2 |
| 170 | 11.73 | 26.3 | 66.3 | 693 | 1.23 | 1 01 | 0.22 | 1 10 | 0.08 | 37.3 |
| 171 | 11.45 | 34.2 | 69.2 | 691 | 1.37 | 0.19 | 0.05 | 1,49 | 0.09 | 33.3 |
| 172 | 29.17 | 22.7 | 45.5 | 749 | 1 42 | 4 11 | 1 14 | 1_30 | 0.08 | 21.6 |
| 173 | 22.38 | 32.5 | 60.7 | 697 | 0.80 | 1.03 | 0.29 | 1 65 | 80.0 | 27.5 |
| 174 | 38.55 | 276 | 47.9 | 711 | 1.68 | 2.91 | 0.73 | 1.02 | 0.08 | 18.9 |
| 175 | 70.90 | 53 4 | 110,1 | 752 | 1.89 | 4.69 | 1.35 | 1.38 | 0.22 | 55.5 |
| 176 | 20.43 | 57 1 | 84 8 | 717 | 2.52 | 4.97 | 5.41 | 1 67 | 0.19 | 27.8 |
| 177 | 42.36 | 22 2 | 132.3 | 708 | 0.27 | 0.07 | 0.02 | 0.28 | 0.07 | 102.7 |
| 178 | 21.38 | 19.6 | 147.7 | 893 | 0.24 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.23 | 0.07 | 110.Z |
| 179 | 105.03 | 36 4 | 45.2 | 714 | 6.66 | 9.04 | 2.78 | 1.89 | 0.14 | 8.2 |
| 160 | 25.08 | 4/5 | 118.7 | 64Z | 3.73 | 1.17 | 0.32 | 1.93 | Q.13 | 877 |
| 181 | 41.01 | 49.3 | 810 | 782 | 3.06 | 10.09 | 2.38 | 3,47 | 0.16 | 31.5 |
| 162 | 74,93 | 58.2 | 90.8 | (12 | 4.12 | 11.63 | 2.73 | 1/1 | 0.21 | 32.0 |
| 163 | 4.58 | 32.8 | 1434 | 08/ | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.43 | 0.11 | 76.8 |
| 104 | 0.08 | 27.1 | 143.4 | 705 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 27.4 |
| 103 | 10.00 | 27 1 64 A | 100.0 | 705 | 0.07 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.52 | 012 | 211 |
| 100 | 30.31 | 30.0 | 109.8 | 740 740 | 1.65 | 4.00 | 1.00 | 1.03 | 0.31 | 3.3 16.4 |
| 180 | 03.99 | 74.0 | 99.3 | 702 | T.30 | 4.09 | 0.00 | 2.20 | 0.25 | 234 |
| 100 | 0.13 | 20.0 | 136.1 | 720 | 0,40 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.62 | 0.33 | 20.7 |
| 103 | 47.02 | 10.0 | 151 3 | 580 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.02 | 0.17 | 55.5 |
| 190 | 20.03 | 57 1 | 954 | 766 | 2 14 | 4.96 | 1.46 | 1.67 | 0.15 | 10 1 |
| 102 | 37 10 | 37.3 | 152 4 | 712 | 3.12 | 7.06 | 2.01 | 3.65 | 0.75 | 68.4 |
| 102 | 50 07 | 47.8 | 83.9 | 720 | 0.90 | 2 25 | 0.64 | 1 78 | 0 10 | 29.4 |
| 103 | 70.43 | 51.0 | 09.0 | 713 | 1 47 | 3.74 | 3.15 | 2 28 | 0.17 | 44.3 |
| 105 | 31 66 | 32.8 | 53.5 | 742 | 1 79 | 3.07 | 1 21 | 1 92 | 0.11 | 20.2 |
| 196 | 71 00 | 68.4 | 99.7 | 713 | 3 10 | 6.43 | 2 18 | 7.58 | 0.23 | 30.3 |
| 197 | 22 32 | 48.1 | 78.0 | 713 | 1.96 | 3 57 | 1.06 | 1.92 | 0.15 | 29.2 |
| 108 | 8 29 | 38.9 | 65.5 | 743 | 1 44 | 2.59 | 0.72 | 1.01 | 0.12 | 26.2 |
| 100 | 27 42 | 65 d | A9 5 | 724 | 2 79 | 6 44 | 1.99 | 2 45 | 0.23 | 23.0 |
| 200 | 22.52 | 43.1 | 69.5 | 743 | 2.00 | 7.30 | 1 56 | 1.90 | 0.15 | 24 7 |
| 201 | 15 51 | 177 | 34.6 | 652 | 0.18 | 1 32 | 0.36 | 0.54 | 0.06 | 14.3 |
| 202 | 12.92 | 49.7 | 137.0 | 725 | 1.70 | 1.10 | 0.26 | 1.28 | 0 17 | 85.5 |
| 203 | 41 40 | 76 A | 103.6 | 758 | 0.04 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 1.38 | 0 41 | 22.2 |
| 204 | 49.02 | 34.6 | 114 2 | 727 | 0.04 | 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.55 | 0 16 | 86.8 |
| 205 | 0.08 | 58.0 | 108.3 | 731 | 0,00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 1 00 | 0.31 | 0.0 |
| 206 | 0.12 | 38.6 | 333.8 | 506 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.44 | 0 12 | 245 9 |
| 207 | 91.48 | 51 6 | 121.6 | 630 | 2.89 | 7.54 | 1.81 | 2.39 | 0.14 | 68.6 |
| 208 | 0.07 | 28.0 | 190 1 | 571 | 0.41 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.50 | 0.08 | 135 1 |
| 209 | 15.41 | 46.9 | 75.9 | 664 | 1.53 | 2.01 | 0.58 | 0.71 | 011 | 26.9 |
| 210 | 1 99 | 34 6 | 132.0 | 709 | 0.71 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 6 39 | 0.07 | 63 8 |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

Table F2 Calibrated model output by subbasin (continued).

Appendix G Salt Fork SAS Programs

SAS program written to analyze fertilizer timing model simulations.

"FILENAME timing.SAS; DATA ONE: INFILE 'A:TIMING.TXT': INPUT year TRT\$ SURQ GWQ ET SYLD SEDP NSURQ SOLP NO3L Orgn LATN; "PROC PRINT; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT; MODEL SURO = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT; MODEL GWQ = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT; MODEL ET = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT: MODEL SYLD = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT: MODEL SEDP = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF: PROC MIXED: CLASS YEAR TRT; MODEL NSURQ = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH: RANDOM YEAR LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT: MODEL SOLP = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH: RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF: PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT: MODEL NO3L = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT: MODEL Orgn = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TRT/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TRT; MODEL LATN = TRT/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TRT/DIFF;

RUN;

Appendix G Salt Fork SAS Programs

SAS program written to analyze tillage/harvest type model simulations.

*FILENAME STATS.SAS; DATA ONE: INFILE 'A:STATS.PRN': INPUT year Tilleges grazing\$ PRCP SURQ GWQ ET SYLD SEDP NSURQ SOLP NO3L Orgn LATN; *PROC PRINT: PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL PRCP = TILLAGE|GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL SURQ = TILLAGEIGRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH: RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL GWQ = TILLAGE/GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE*GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED: CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL ET = TILLAGE/GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TILLAGE'GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF: PROC MIXED: CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL SYLD = TILLAGE|GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING: MODEL NSURQ = TILLAGE [GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL SOLP = TILLAGE | GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING: MODEL NO3L = TILLAGE|GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE*GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING; MODEL Orgn = TILLAGE|GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR; LSMEANS TILLAGE*GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF: PROC MIXED; CLASS YEAR TILLAGE GRAZING: MODEL LATN = TILLAGE GRAZING/DDFM=SATTERTH; RANDOM YEAR: LSMEANS TILLAGE 'GRAZING/SLICE=(TILLAGE GRAZING) DIFF; LSMEANS TILLAGE GRAZING/DIFF; RUN:

Appendix H Salt Fork Hot Spots

Table H1 High sediment yielding soil and land cover combinations. Soils classified by

STATSGO (State Soil Geographic) database MUID (Map Unit IDentification) and

sequence.

| Soil | Land cover |
|----------|------------|
| KS201_12 | WWT |
| K\$506_8 | WWT |
| OK072_1 | WWT |
| OK088_3 | wwt |
| OK108_6 | WWT |
| TN042_6 | WWT |
| TC265_1 | WWT |
| TX268_2 | WWT |
| TX273_3 | wwt |
| TX432_9 | WWT |
| TX524_8 | WWT |
| TX524_B | wwr |
| KS245_2 | SOYB |
| OK072_1 | SOYB |
| OK088_3 | SOYB |
| OK108_8 | SOYB |
| OK213_14 | SOYB |
| TC268_2 | SOYB |

VITA

Michael J. White

Candidate for the Degree of

Master of Science

Thesis: EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT PRACTICES AND EXAMINATION OF SPATIAL DETAIL EFFECTS USING THE SWAT MODEL

Major Field: Biosystems Engineering

Biographical:

Personal: Native Oklahoman born July 20, 1975

- Education: Graduated from Asher High School, Asher Oklahoma in May of 1993; received Associate of science degree from Eastern Oklahoma State College Wilburton, Oklahoma in May 1995; received a Bachelor of Science degree in Biosystems Engineering from Oklahoma State University in Stillwater, Oklahoma in May 1999. Completed the requirements of Master of Science degree with a major in Biosystems Engineering at Oklahoma State University in December 2001.
- Experience: Employed summers as a lifeguard 1994, 1995 and as a metal worker 1996; employed by Oklahoma State University, Biosystems Engineering Department as an undergraduate hourly employee and graduate research assistant from 1997 to present.

Professional Memberships: American Society of Agricultural Engineers.